
                            SCHEDULE 14A INFORMATION
 
                  Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of
            the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (Amendment No.    )
 
    Filed by the Registrant /X/
    Filed by a party other than the Registrant / /
 
    Check the appropriate box:
    / /  Preliminary Proxy Statement
    / /  CONFIDENTIAL, FOR USE OF THE COMMISSION ONLY (AS PERMITTED BY RULE
         14a-6(e)(2))
    /X/  Definitive Proxy Statement
    / /  Definitive Additional Materials
    / /  Soliciting Material Pursuant to Section 240.14a-12

                             Thermo Fibertek Inc.
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
                (Name of Registrant as Specified In Its Charter)
 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
    (Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if other than the Registrant)
 
Payment of Filing Fee (Check the appropriate box):
 
/X/  No fee required.

/ /  Fee computed on table below per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) 
     and 0-11.

    (1) Title of each class of securities to which transaction applies:

        ------------------------------------------------------------------------
    (2) Aggregate number of securities to which transaction applies:

        ------------------------------------------------------------------------
    (3) Per unit price or other underlying value of transaction computed
        pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 0-11 (set forth the amount on which the
        filing fee is calculated and state how it was determined):

        ------------------------------------------------------------------------
    (4) Proposed maximum aggregate value of transaction:

        ------------------------------------------------------------------------
    (5) Total fee paid:

        ------------------------------------------------------------------------

/ / Fee paid previously with preliminary materials.

/ / Check box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule
    0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing for which the offsetting fee was paid
    previously. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number,
    or the Form or Schedule and the date of its filing.

    (1) Amount Previously Paid:

        ------------------------------------------------------------------------
    (2) Form, Schedule or Registration Statement No.:

        ------------------------------------------------------------------------
    (3) Filing Party:

        ------------------------------------------------------------------------
    (4) Date Filed:



        ------------------------------------------------------------------------

[LOGO]
245 Winter Street
Waltham, MA 02451

                                                                 April 18, 2001

Dear Stockholder:

         The enclosed Notice calls the Annual Meeting of the Stockholders of
Thermo Fibertek Inc. I respectfully request that you attend this meeting, if
possible.

         Our Annual Report for the year ended December 30, 2000, is enclosed. I
hope you will read it carefully. Feel free to forward any questions you may have
if you are unable to be present at the meeting.

         A proxy authorizing three officers of the Company to vote your shares
for you if you do not attend the meeting is enclosed with this letter. Whether
or not you plan to attend the meeting in person, I urge you to complete the
proxy and return it to our transfer agent, American Stock Transfer & Trust
Company, in the enclosed addressed, postage-paid envelope as soon as possible.
The business of the meeting may not be transacted without the presence at the
meeting, either in person or by proxy, of the holders of at least a majority of
the shares of the Company's stock issued and outstanding and entitled to vote.

         I would appreciate your immediate attention to the mailing of this
proxy.

                                          Yours very truly,

                                          /s/ William A. Rainville

                                          WILLIAM A. RAINVILLE
                                          President and Chief Executive Officer

[LOGO]
245 Winter Street
Waltham, MA 02451

                                                                 April 18, 2001

To the Holders of Common Stock of 
         THERMO FIBERTEK INC.

                            NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETING

         The 2001 Annual Meeting of the Stockholders of Thermo Fibertek Inc.
(the "Company") will be held on Tuesday, May 15, 2001, at 3:00 p.m. at The
Westin Hotel, 70 Third Avenue, Waltham, Massachusetts. The purpose of the
meeting is to consider and take action upon the following matters:

         1.   The election of four directors;

         2.   A proposal to amend the Company's Certificate of Incorporation to
              authorize the issuance of preferred stock;



         3.   A proposal to amend the Company's Certificate of Incorporation to
              require the affirmative vote of either (A) a majority of the
              directors present at a meeting of the Company's board of directors
              (the "Board") at which a quorum is present or (B) the holders of
              at least 75% of the votes which all the stockholders would be
              entitled to cast in any annual election of directors or class of
              directors to adopt, amend, alter or repeal the By-laws of the
              Company;

         4.   A proposal to amend the Company's Certificate of Incorporation to
              fix the minimum size of the Board at three directors and establish
              a classified Board having three classes with staggered three-year
              terms;

         5.   A proposal to amend the Company's Certificate of Incorporation to
              allow the removal of directors only for cause and only upon the
              affirmative vote of the holders of at least 75% of the votes which
              all the stockholders would be entitled to cast in any annual
              election of directors or class of directors and provide that any
              vacancy on the Board be filled only by a vote of the majority of
              directors then in office;

         6.   A proposal to amend the Company's Certificate of Incorporation to
              require advance notice of stockholder nominations for election of
              directors and other business to be brought by stockholders before
              a meeting of stockholders in the manner provided by the Company's
              By-laws;

         7.   A proposal to amend the Company's Certificate of Incorporation to
              eliminate the ability of stockholders to take action by written
              consent without a meeting;

         8.   A proposal to amend the Company's Certificate of Incorporation to
              limit the ability to call special meetings of the stockholders to
              the Board, the chairman of the board and the chief executive
              officer or, if none, the president of the Company and to limit
              business transacted at any special meeting of stockholders to
              matters relating to the purposes stated in the notice calling that
              meeting;

         9.   A proposal to amend the Company's Certificate of Incorporation to
              effect a reverse split of the Company's Common Stock, $.01 par
              value per share, pursuant to which each five shares of Common
              Stock then outstanding would be converted into one share of Common
              Stock;

         10.  A proposal to amend the Company's Certificate of Incorporation to
              change the name of the Company to "Kadant Inc.";

         11.  A proposal to amend and restate the Company's Certificate of
              Incorporation to consolidate the foregoing amendments and to
              update the language of the Certificate of Incorporation to
              eliminate certain ambiguities and to more closely follow the
              Delaware General Corporation Law and current corporate practice;

         12.  A proposal to amend the Company's Equity Incentive Plan to
              increase the number of shares of Common Stock available for
              issuance under the Equity Incentive Plan by 8,000,000;

         13.  A proposal to amend the Company's Employee Stock Purchase Plan to
              increase the number of shares of Common Stock available for
              issuance under the Employee Stock Purchase Plan by 750,000 and to
              extend the term of the Employee Stock Purchase Plan until November
              1, 2010; and

         14.  Such other business as may properly be brought before the meeting



              and any adjournment thereof.

         Approval of each of proposals two through eleven (the "Charter
Proposals") is conditioned upon the approval of all the Charter Proposals. In
the event that any of the Charter Proposals is not approved by the Company's
stockholders, the Company's Certificate of Incorporation will remain in effect
without amendment.

         The record date for the determination of the stockholders entitled to
receive notice of and to vote at the meeting is April 12, 2001.

         The By-laws of the Company require that the holders of a majority of
the stock issued and outstanding and entitled to vote be present in person or by
proxy at the meeting in order to constitute a quorum for the transaction of
business. Accordingly, it is important that your shares be represented at the
meeting regardless of the number of shares you may hold. Whether or not you plan
to attend the meeting in person, please promptly sign and return the enclosed
proxy in the accompanying envelope, which requires no postage if mailed in the
United States.

         This notice, the proxy and proxy statement enclosed herewith are sent
to you by order of the Board.

                                    SANDRA L. LAMBERT
                                    Secretary

                                 PROXY STATEMENT

         The enclosed proxy is solicited by the Board of Directors (the "Board")
of Thermo Fibertek Inc. (the "Company") for use at the 2001 Annual Meeting of
Stockholders to be held on Tuesday, May 15, 2001 at 3:00 p.m. at The Westin
Hotel, 70 Third Avenue, Waltham, Massachusetts and any adjournment thereof (the
"Annual Meeting"). The mailing address of the executive office of the Company is
245 Winter Street, Waltham, Massachusetts 02451. This Proxy Statement and the
enclosed proxy were first furnished to the stockholders of the Company on or
about April 20, 2000.

                                VOTING PROCEDURES

         The Board intends to present to the Annual Meeting the election of four
directors, constituting the entire board of directors; nine proposals to amend
the Company's Certificate of Incorporation, as amended to date (as so amended,
the "Existing Certificate"), and one proposal to amend and restate the Existing
Certificate to consolidate those nine amendments into and to update the language
of the Existing Certificate (collectively, the "Charter Proposals"); and two
proposals to amend the Company's Equity Incentive Plan and Employee Stock
Purchase Plan (together, the "Plan Proposals"). All of the proposals are
collectively referred to as the "Proposals".

         The holders of a majority of the shares of the common stock of the
Company, $.01 par value per share (the "Common Stock"), that are issued and
outstanding and entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting shall constitute a quorum
for the transaction of business at the Annual Meeting. Shares of Common Stock
present in person or represented by proxy (including shares that abstain or do
not vote with respect to one or more of the matters presented for stockholder
approval) will be counted for purposes of determining whether a quorum exists at
the Annual Meeting.

         The affirmative vote of a majority of shares of Common Stock voting at
the Annual Meeting is necessary for the election of each nominee for director.
The affirmative vote of a majority of shares of Common Stock outstanding on
April 12, 2001, the record date for the Annual Meeting, is necessary for
approval of each of the Charter Proposals. The affirmative vote of a majority of



shares of Common Stock voting at the Annual Meeting on each Plan Proposal is
required for the approval of such Plan Proposal. Each share of Common Stock that
you hold is entitled to one vote for or against each of the Proposals. Shares
represented by proxy will be voted in accordance with your instructions. You may
specify your choice by marking the appropriate box on the proxy card. If your
proxy card is signed and returned without specifying choices, your shares will
be voted for the Proposals, and as the individuals named as proxy holders on the
proxy deem advisable on all other matters as may properly come before the Annual
Meeting.

         Any instruction to abstain from voting on a Proposal or to withhold
authority to vote for a nominee for director will be treated for purposes of
determining whether a quorum exists as shares present and entitled to vote. Such
an instruction will have, for purposes of determining the outcome of the vote,
no effect upon the election of directors, the same effect as a vote against a
Charter Proposal, and no effect upon a Plan Proposal.

         If you hold shares of Common Stock through a broker, bank or other
representative, generally the broker or other representative may only vote the
shares of Common Stock that it holds for you in accordance with your
instructions. However, if it has not timely received your instructions, the
broker or other representative may vote on certain matters for which it has
discretionary voting authority. If a broker or other representative cannot vote
on a particular matter because it does not have discretionary voting authority,
this is a "broker non-vote" on that matter. A broker non-vote on any Proposal
will be treated the same as an instruction to abstain for purposes of
determining whether a quorum exists and determining the outcome of the vote.

         A stockholder who returns a proxy may revoke it at any time before the
stockholder's shares are voted at the Annual Meeting by written notice to the
Secretary of the Company received prior to the meeting, by executing and
returning a later-dated proxy or by voting by ballot at the Annual Meeting.
Attendance at the Annual Meeting without voting will not constitute a revocation
of a previously submitted proxy.

         The outstanding stock of the Company entitled to vote at the Annual
Meeting (which excludes shares held in treasury by the Company) as of April 12,
2001, consisted of 61,386,544 shares of Common Stock. Only stockholders of
record at the close of business on April 12, 2001, will be entitled to vote at
the Annual Meeting. As of the close of business on April 12, 2001, Thermo
Electron Corporation ("Thermo Electron") held a majority of the outstanding
shares of Common Stock. Thermo Electron intends to vote "For" each Proposal.
Accordingly, it is 
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expected that each Proposal will be approved. Nevertheless, whether or not you
plan to attend the Annual Meeting in person, please sign and promptly return the
enclosed proxy card, which requires no postage if mailed in the United States.

                                  THE SPIN-OFF

         On January 31, 2000, Thermo Electron announced a reorganization plan
involving itself and certain of its subsidiaries, including the Company. As part
of the reorganization plan, Thermo Electron announced its intention to spin-off
its equity interest in the Company to its stockholders (the "Spin-Off"). In
February 2001, Thermo Electron received a favorable ruling from the Internal
Revenue Service ("IRS") regarding the Spin-Off. The IRS required that, subject
to certain conditions, the Company raise additional equity capital in a public
offering within one year of the Spin-Off. The Company plans to issue equity in
the range of 10 to 20 percent of its outstanding shares to support its current
business plan, which includes the repayment of debt, acquisitions, strategic
partnerships, and investment in additional capacity for its composites business.
Thermo Electron has announced that it expects to complete the Spin-Off in the
second half of 2001. The Spin-Off of the Company will require final Thermo
Electron board of director actions and other customary conditions. Following the
Spin-Off, Thermo Electron will continue to guarantee, on a subordinated basis,



the Company's $153,000,000 principal amount of 4 1/2% subordinated convertible
debentures due 2004. Also in connection with the Spin-Off, the Company expects
to agree with Thermo Electron to certain restrictions regarding the Company's
use of cash and the incurrence of debt while such debentures and guarantee
remain outstanding.

                                 STOCK OWNERSHIP

         The following table sets forth the beneficial ownership of Common Stock
of the Company, as well as the common stock of Thermo Electron and the Company's
majority-owned subsidiary, Thermo Fibergen, as of February 28, 2001, with
respect to (i) each director, (ii) the chief executive officer of the Company
and each executive officer named in the summary compensation table under the
heading "Executive Compensation" (collectively the "named executive officers")
and (iii) all directors and current executive officers of the Company as a
group. In addition, the following table sets forth the beneficial ownership of
Common Stock as of February 28, 2001, with respect to each person known by the
Company to own beneficially more than 5% of the outstanding shares of Common
Stock.

         Certain directors and executive officers of the Company are also
directors and executive officers of Thermo Electron or its subsidiaries other
than the Company, and all such persons disclaim beneficial ownership of the
shares of Common Stock owned by Thermo Electron.

 

                                                              THERMO         THERMO          THERMO
                          NAME(1)                           FIBERTEK (2)   ELECTRON (3)    FIBERGEN (4)
                          -------                           ------------   ------------    ------------
                                                                                                  

Thermo Electron Corporation (5)........................      55,627,480           N/A            N/A
Jan-Eric Bergstedt.....................................         165,825        16,754         19,500
Francis L. McKone......................................           9,469         1,000         18,663
Donald E. Noble........................................         139,719       170,821          1,500
Thomas M. O'Brien......................................         167,781        35,590         10,000
Jonathan W. Painter....................................         115,594        53,811         20,000
William A. Rainville...................................         695,453       412,539         75,000
Edward J. Sindoni......................................         297,209        19,493         10,000
Richard F. Syron.......................................               0     1,405,548              0
All directors and current executive officers as a
group (9 persons)......................................       1,677,300     2,811,531        181,663

(1)      Except as reflected in the footnotes to this table, shares of Common
         Stock of the Company and of the common stock of Thermo Electron and
         Thermo Fibergen beneficially owned consist of shares owned by the
         indicated person or by that person for the benefit of minor children,
         and all share ownership includes sole voting and investment power.

(2)      Shares of Common Stock beneficially owned by Mr. Bergstedt, Mr. McKone,
         Mr. Noble, Mr. O'Brien, Mr. Painter, Mr. Rainville, Mr. Sindoni and all
         directors and current executive officers as a group include 156,500,
         3,000, 6,475, 143,500, 98,900, 550,000, 266,600 and 1,311,225 shares,
         respectively, that such person or group had the right to acquire within
         60 days of February 28, 2001, through the exercise of stock 
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         options. Shares beneficially owned by Mr. McKone, Mr. Noble and all
         directors and current executive officers as a group include 5,469,
         14,209 and 19,678 shares, respectively, that had been allocated through
         February 28, 2001, to their respective accounts maintained under the
         Company's Deferred Compensation Plan. Shares beneficially owned by Mr.



         Painter include 15 shares held in a custodial account for the benefit
         of a minor child. Except for Mr. Rainville, who beneficially owned
         1.12% of the Company's Common Stock outstanding as of February 28,
         2001, no director or named executive officer beneficially owned more
         than 1% of the Common Stock outstanding as of February 28, 2001; all
         directors and current executive officers as a group beneficially owned
         2.7% of the Common Stock outstanding as of such date.

(3)      Shares of the common stock of Thermo Electron beneficially owned by Mr.
         Bergstedt, Mr. Noble, Mr. O'Brien, Mr. Painter, Mr. Rainville, Mr.
         Sindoni, Dr. Syron and all directors and current executive officers as
         a group include 15,200, 29,886, 33,975, 52,196, 348,493, 16,875,
         1,311,000 and 2,426,074 shares, respectively, that such person or
         members of the group had the right to acquire within 60 days of
         February 28, 2001, through the exercise of stock options. Shares
         beneficially owned by Mr. Noble, Dr. Syron and all directors and
         current executive officers as a group include 46,813, 2,506 and 49,319
         shares, respectively, allocated through February 28, 2001, to their
         respective accounts maintained pursuant to Thermo Electron's deferred
         compensation plan for directors. No director or named executive officer
         beneficially owned more than 1% of such common stock outstanding as of
         such date; all directors and current executive officers as a group
         beneficially owned 1.5% of the Thermo Electron common stock outstanding
         as of February 28, 2001.

(4)      Shares of the common stock of Thermo Fibergen beneficially owned by Mr.
         Bergstedt, Mr. McKone, Mr. Noble, Mr. O'Brien, Mr. Painter, Mr.
         Rainville, Mr. Sindoni and all directors and current executive officers
         as a group include 19,500, 16,000, 1,500, 10,000, 20,000, 75,000,
         10,000 and 179,000 shares, respectively, that such person or members of
         the group had the right to acquire within 60 days of February 28, 2001,
         through the exercise of stock options. Shares beneficially owned by Mr.
         McKone and all directors and current executive officers as a group
         include 2,563 shares that had been allocated through February 28, 2001,
         to Mr. McKone's account maintained under Thermo Fibergen's deferred
         compensation plan for directors. No director or named executive officer
         beneficially owned more than 1% of such common stock outstanding as of
         February 28, 2001; all directors and current executive officers as a
         group beneficially owned 1.6% of the Thermo Fibergen common stock
         outstanding as of such date.

(5)      Thermo Electron beneficially owned 90.6% of the Common Stock
         outstanding as of February 28, 2001. Thermo Electron's address is 81
         Wyman Street, Waltham, Massachusetts 02454-9046.

SECTION 16(A) BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP REPORTING COMPLIANCE

         Section 16(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the
"Exchange Act"), requires the Company's directors and executive officers, and
beneficial owners of more than 10% of the Common Stock, such as Thermo Electron,
to file with the Securities and Exchange Commission initial reports of ownership
and periodic reports of changes in ownership of the Company's securities. Based
upon a review of such filings, all Section 16(a) filing requirements applicable
to such persons were complied with during 2000, except in the following
instance: Mr. Donald E. Noble, a director of the Company, filed one Form 4 late,
disclosing the purchase of shares of the Company.
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                                   PROPOSAL 1

                              ELECTION OF DIRECTORS

      Four directors are to be elected at the Annual Meeting, each to hold
office until his successor is elected and qualified or until his earlier
resignation, death or removal. The Company is in the process of recruiting



additional directors in anticipation of the Spin-Off.

NOMINEES FOR DIRECTORS

         Set forth below are the names of the persons nominated as directors,
their ages, their offices in the Company, if any, their principal occupation or
employment for the past five years, the length of their tenure as directors and
the names of other public companies in which such persons hold directorships.
Information regarding their beneficial ownership of the Company's Common Stock
and of the common stock of its majority-owned subsidiary, Thermo Fibergen Inc.
("Thermo Fibergen"), and of its parent company, Thermo Electron, a provider of
technology-based instruments, components, and systems for markets ranging from
life sciences to telecommunications to food, drug, and beverage production, is
reported under the caption "Stock Ownership". All of the nominees are currently
directors of the Company.

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
                                             
FRANCIS L. MCKONE       Mr. McKone, 66, has been a director of the Company since
                        March 1998. Since 1998, Mr. McKone has been the chairman
                        of the board, and from 1993 to October 2000 was the
                        chief executive officer, of Albany International Corp.,
                        a worldwide supplier of paper-machine fabrics. From 1984
                        to 1998, he was also president of Albany International
                        Corp. He is also a director of Albany International
                        Corp. and Thermo Fibergen Inc.
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
DONALD E. NOBLE         Mr. Noble, 86, has been a director of the Company since 
                        January 1992. From December 1992 to May 2000, he served
                        as the Company's chairman of the board. For more than 20
                        years, from 1959 to 1980, Mr. Noble served as the chief
                        executive officer of Rubbermaid Incorporated, first with
                        the title of president and then as the chairman of the
                        board.
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
WILLIAM A. RAINVILLE    Mr. Rainville, 59, has been president and chief 
                        executive officer of the Company since its inception and
                        a director since January 1992. Mr. Rainville has been
                        the chief operating officer, recycling and resource
                        recovery, of Thermo Electron since September 1998. He
                        served as senior vice president of Thermo Electron from
                        March 1993 until September 1998. Mr. Rainville is also a
                        director of Thermo Fibergen Inc.
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
RICHARD F. SYRON        Dr. Syron, 57, has been a director of the Company since 
                        June 1999 and chairman of the board since May 2000. He
                        has been the chief executive officer of Thermo Electron
                        Corporation since June 1999 and its chairman of the
                        board since January 2000, and served as its president
                        from June 1999 to July 2000. From April 1994 until May
                        1999, Dr. Syron was the chairman and chief executive
                        officer of The American Stock Exchange, Inc. Dr. Syron
                        is also a director of The American Stock Exchange, Inc.,
                        Dreyfus Corporation, John Hancock Financial Services,
                        Inc. and Thermo Electron Corporation.
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

COMMITTEES OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS AND MEETINGS

         The board of directors has established an audit committee and a human
resources committee, each consisting solely of directors who are not employees
of the Company, of Thermo Electron or of any other companies affiliated with



Thermo Electron (also referred to as "outside directors"). The two current
members of the audit committee, Mr. McKone (chairman) and Mr. Noble, meet the
independence guidelines set forth in the listing requirements of The American
Stock Exchange, Inc. The Company intends to appoint a third member to the audit
committee by June 14, 2001, who meets the independence guidelines, as required
by the listing requirements of The 
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American Stock Exchange, Inc. The audit committee acts pursuant to the charter
attached as Appendix A to this proxy statement and reviews the scope of the
audit with the Company's independent public accountants and meets with them for
the purpose of reviewing the results of the audit subsequent to its completion.
The current members of the human resources committee are Mr. Noble (chairman)
and Mr. McKone. The human resources committee reviews the performance of senior
members of management, approves executive compensation and administers the
Company's stock option and other stock-based compensation plans. The Company
does not have a nominating committee of the board of directors. The board of
directors met five times, the audit committee met twice and the human resources
committee met twice during fiscal 2000. Each director attended at least 75% of
all meetings of the board of directors and committees on which he served that
were held during fiscal 2000.

COMPENSATION COMMITTEE INTERLOCKS AND INSIDER PARTICIPATION

         Decisions on compensation for the Company's executive officers are made
by the human resources committee of the Board of Directors. The human resources
committee consists solely of directors who are not employees of the Company, of
Thermo Electron or of any other companies affiliated with Thermo Electron (also
referred to as "outside directors"). The current members of the human resources
committee are Mr. Noble (chairman) and Mr. McKone.

COMPENSATION OF DIRECTORS

         CASH COMPENSATION

         Outside directors receive an annual retainer of $5,000 and a fee of
$1,000 per meeting for attending regular meetings of the board of directors and
$500 per meeting for participating in meetings of the board of directors held by
means of conference telephone and for participating in certain meetings of
committees of the board of directors. Payment of directors' fees is made
quarterly. Mr. Rainville and Dr. Syron are both employees of Thermo Electron or
its subsidiaries and do not receive any cash compensation from the Company for
their services as directors. Directors are also reimbursed for out-of-pocket
expenses incurred in attending such meetings.

         DEFERRED COMPENSATION PLAN

         Under the Company's deferred compensation plan for directors (the
"Deferred Compensation Plan"), a director has the right to defer receipt of his
cash fees until he ceases to serve as a director, dies or retires from his
principal occupation. In the event of a change of control or proposed change of
control of the Company that is not approved by the board of directors, deferred
amounts become payable immediately. Any of the following are deemed to be a
change of control under the Deferred Compensation Plan: (i) the acquisition by
any person of 40% or more of the outstanding common stock or voting securities
of Thermo Electron; (ii) the failure of the Thermo Electron board of directors
to include a majority of directors who are "continuing directors", which term is
defined to include directors who were members of Thermo Electron's board on July
1, 1999 or who subsequent to that date were nominated or elected by a majority
of directors who were "continuing directors" at the time of such nomination or
election; (iii) the consummation of a merger, consolidation, reorganization,
recapitalization or statutory share exchange involving Thermo Electron or the
sale or other disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of Thermo
Electron unless immediately after such transaction (a) all holders of Thermo
Electron common stock immediately prior to such transaction own more than 60% of
the outstanding voting securities of the resulting or acquiring corporation in



substantially the same proportions as their ownership immediately prior to such
transaction and (b) no person after the transaction owns 40% or more of the
outstanding voting securities of the resulting or acquiring corporation; or (iv)
approval by stockholders of a complete liquidation or dissolution of Thermo
Electron. The Company plans to amend the definition of a change of control under
the Deferred Compensation Plan immediately before the Spin-Off to refer to
changes relating to the Company rather than Thermo Electron.

         Amounts deferred pursuant to the Deferred Compensation Plan are valued
at the end of each quarter as units of Common Stock. When payable, amounts
deferred may be disbursed solely in shares of Common Stock accumulated under the
Deferred Compensation Plan. A total of 450,000 shares of Common Stock is
currently reserved for issuance under the Deferred Compensation Plan. As of
February 28, 2001, deferred units equal to approximately 19,678 shares of Common
Stock were accumulated under the Deferred Compensation Plan.
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         DIRECTORS STOCK OPTION PLAN

         The Company's directors stock option plan (the "Directors Plan")
provides for the grant of stock options to purchase shares of Common Stock to
outside directors as additional compensation for their service as directors.
Under the Directors Plan, outside directors are automatically granted options to
purchase 1,000 shares of Common Stock at the close of business on the date of
each annual meeting of the stockholders of the Company. Options evidencing
annual grants are immediately exercisable at any time from and after the grant
date of the option and generally expire on the third anniversary of the grant
date.

         The exercise price for options granted under the Directors Plan is the
average of the closing prices of Common Stock as reported on the American Stock
Exchange (or other principal market on which Common Stock is then traded) for
the five trading days immediately preceding and including the date of grant, or,
if the shares are not then traded, at the last price per share paid by third
parties in an arms-length transaction prior to the option grant. As of February
28, 2001, options to purchase 13,500 shares of Common Stock were outstanding
under the Directors Plan, options to purchase 277,200 shares of Common Stock had
been exercised, and options to purchase 384,300 shares of Common Stock were
available for future grant.

STOCK OWNERSHIP POLICY FOR DIRECTORS

                  The human resources committee of the board of directors
established a stock holding policy for directors. The stock holding policy
requires each director to hold a minimum of 1,000 shares of Common Stock.
Directors are requested to achieve this ownership level within a three-year
period. The chief executive officer of the Company is required to comply with a
separate stock holding policy established by the human resources committee,
which is described in "Committee Report on Executive Compensation--Stock
Ownership Policy".
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                             EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

SUMMARY COMPENSATION TABLE

         The following table summarizes compensation during the last three
fiscal years for services to the Company in all capacities awarded to, earned by
or paid to the Company's chief executive officer and four other most highly
compensated executive officers. These executive officers are collectively
referred to as the "named executive officers".



         The Company is required to appoint certain executive officers and
full-time employees of Thermo Electron as executive officers of the Company, in
accordance with the Thermo Electron Corporate Charter. The compensation for
these executive officers is determined and paid entirely by Thermo Electron. The
time and effort devoted by these individuals to the Company's affairs is
provided to the Company under a corporate services agreement between the Company
and Thermo Electron. Accordingly, the compensation for these individuals is not
reported in the following table.

                                                SUMMARY COMPENSATION TABLE
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
                                        ANNUAL COMPENSATION            LONG TERM COMPENSATION    
                                                                   ------------------------------
                                                                   RESTRICTED          SECURITIES          ALL OTHER
     NAME AND               FISCAL                                    STOCK            UNDERLYING         COMPENSATION
PRINCIPAL POSITION           YEAR       SALARY       BONUS         AWARDS (1)          OPTIONS (2)             (3)
------------------           ----       ------       -----         ----------          -----------        ------------
                                                                                                                    

William A. Rainville(4)      2000      $245,000      $157,500            --                  --             $23,150(5)
  President and Chief        1999      $189,000      $119,000       $71,498 (TFT)        40,000 (TFT)       $25,422(5)
  Executive Officer                                                 $28,370 (TMO)         4,300 (TMO)(6)
                                                                                         35,000 (TFG)
                             1998      $156,000       $84,000            --             153,023 (TMO)(6)    $28,922(5)
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Edward J. Sindoni            2000      $181,000       $98,000            --                  --             $18,067
  Vice President             1999      $173,000      $107,000            --               1,600 (TMO)(7)    $20,717
                             1998      $166,000       $90,000            --             131,600 (TFT)       $24,284
                                                                                          4,700 (TMO)(7)
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Thomas M. O'Brien            2000      $184,000       $77,000            --                  --             $18,205
  Executive Vice             1999      $173,000       $89,000        $9,994 (TFT)         1,000 (TMO)(7)    $20,323
  President, Finance         1998      $150,500       $63,000            --              40,000 (TFT)       $22,046
                                                                                         30,900 (TMO)(7)  
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Jonathan W. Painter          2000      $173,000       $81,500            --                  --             $15,568(8)
  Executive Vice             1999      $158,000      $111,000        $9,994 (TFT)           800 (TMO)(9)    $13,896(8)
  President                  1998      $150,000       $86,000            --              11,600 (TFT)       $16,056(8)
                                                                                          2,621 (TMO)(9) 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Jan-Eric O. Bergstedt        2000      $180,000       $56,000            --                  --              $7,650
  Vice President             1999      $172,000       $90,000            --                 300 (TMO)(7)     $7,200
                             1998      $166,000       $87,000            --              24,000 (TFT)        $7,200
                                                                                          1,600 (TMO)(7)
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

(1)      In fiscal 1999, Mr. Rainville, Mr. O'Brien and Mr. Painter were awarded
         9,300, 1,300 and 1,300 shares, respectively, of restricted Common Stock
         of the Company with a value of $71,498, $9,994 and $9,994,
         respectively, on the grant date. Also in fiscal 1999, Mr. Rainville was
         awarded 1,700 shares of restricted common stock of Thermo Electron
         valued at $28,370 on the grant date. The restricted stock awards vest
         100% on the third anniversary of the grant date. Any cash dividends
         paid on restricted shares are entitled to be retained by the recipient
         without regard to vesting. Any stock dividends paid on restricted
         shares are entitled to be retained by the recipient subject to the same
         vesting restrictions as the underlying shares. At the end of fiscal
         2000, Mr. Rainville, Mr. O'Brien and Mr. Painter held 9,300, 1,300 and
         1,300 restricted shares of Common Stock, respectively, with an
         aggregate value of $31,973, $4,469 and $4,469, respectively. At the end
         of fiscal 2000, Mr. Rainville held 1,700 shares of restricted common
         stock of Thermo Electron with an aggregate value of $46,988. If the
         Spin-Off is completed as expected, 
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         the restricted common stock of Thermo Electron held by Mr. Rainville
         would be converted into restricted Common Stock of the Company.

(2)      Options to purchase Common Stock awarded to executive officers are
         followed by the designation "TFT". In addition, the named executive
         officers of the Company have also been granted options to purchase the
         common stock of the following Thermo Electron companies during the last
         three fiscal years as part of Thermo Electron's stock option program:
         Thermo Electron (designated in the table as TMO) and Thermo Fibergen



         (designated in the table as TFG).

(3)      Represents, for Mr. Rainville, Mr. O'Brien and Mr. Sindoni, amounts
         contributed to their respective accounts under the Company's
         profit-sharing plan. Represents, for Mr. Bergstedt and Mr. Painter, the
         amount of matching contributions made by his employer to his account
         under the Thermo Electron 401(k) plan.

(4)      Mr. Rainville is the chief operating officer, recycling and resource
         recovery, of Thermo Electron, as well as the president and chief
         executive officer of the Company. In each of the last three fiscal
         years, a portion of Mr. Rainville's annual cash compensation (salary
         and bonus) has been paid by Thermo Electron as compensation for the
         services provided to Thermo Electron based on the time he devoted to
         his responsibilities as an executive officer of Thermo Electron. The
         annual cash compensation (salary and bonus) reported in the table for
         Mr. Rainville represents the amount paid by the Company and its
         subsidiaries solely for Mr. Rainville's services as chief executive
         officer of the Company. For each of 1999 and 1998, 30% and 40% of Mr.
         Rainville's annual cash compensation (salary and bonus) was paid by the
         Thermo Electon for his services as an executive officer and the Company
         paid the remainder of his annual cash compensation for his services as
         the Company's president and chief executive officer. For the first six
         months of 2000, Thermo Electron paid 25% of Mr. Rainville's annual cash
         compensation for his services as an executive officer and the Company
         paid the remainder for his services as the Company's president and
         chief executive officer. For the remainder of 2000, and for future
         periods, all of Mr. Rainville's cash compensation was, and will be,
         paid by the Company.

(5)      In addition to the matching contribution referred to in footnote (3),
         such amount includes $5,038, $4,667 and $5,319 of compensation
         attributable to interest-free loans provided to Mr. Rainville in 2000,
         1999 and 1998, respectively, pursuant to the Company's stock holding
         assistance plan. See "Relationship with Affiliates--Stock Holding
         Assistance Plan".

(6)      Mr. Rainville has served as an officer of Thermo Electron in various
         capacities since 1986 and holds unexercised options to purchase common
         stock of Thermo Electron that were granted as compensation for service
         to other Thermo Electron companies in capacities other than in his
         capacity as the president and chief executive officer of the Company.
         These options were not reported in the table in previous proxy
         statements but have been included in the table for this year's proxy
         statement. If the Spin-Off is completed as expected, the outstanding
         options to purchase shares of Thermo Electron would be converted into
         options to purchase shares of the Company.

(7)      If the Spin-Off is completed as expected, the outstanding options to
         purchase shares of Thermo Electron would be converted into options to
         purchase shares of the Company.

(8)      In addition to the matching contribution referred to in footnote (3),
         such amount includes $7,918, $6,696 and $8,856 of compensation
         attributable to interest-free loans provided to Mr. Painter in 2000,
         1999 and 1998, respectively, pursuant to the Company's stock holding
         assistance plan. See "Relationship with Affiliates--Stock Holding
         Assistance Plan".

(9)      Prior to his appointment as an officer of the Company, Mr. Painter
         served as an officer of Thermo Electron and holds unexercised options
         to purchase common stock of Thermo Electron that were granted as
         compensation for service to other Thermo Electron companies in
         capacities other than in his capacity as an officer of the Company.
         These options were not reported in the table in previous proxy
         statements but have been included in table for this year's proxy
         statement. If the Spin-Off is completed as expected, the outstanding
         options to purchase shares of Thermo Electron would be converted into



         options to purchase shares of the Company.
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STOCK OPTIONS GRANTED DURING FISCAL YEAR 2000

         No individual grants of stock options were made during fiscal 2000 to
the Company's named executive officers. It has not been the Company's policy in
the past to grant stock appreciation rights, and no such rights were granted
during fiscal 2000.

STOCK OPTIONS EXERCISED DURING FISCAL 2000 AND FISCAL YEAR-END OPTION VALUES

         The following table reports certain information regarding stock option
exercises during fiscal 2000 and outstanding stock options held at the end of
fiscal 2000 by the Company's named executive officers. No stock appreciation
rights were exercised or were outstanding during fiscal 2000.

                         AGGREGATED OPTION EXERCISES IN FISCAL 2000 AND FISCAL 2000 YEAR-END OPTION VALUES
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
                                                                                NUMBER OF           VALUE OF
                                                                                SECURITIES         UNEXERCISED
                                                                                UNDERLYING        IN-THE-MONEY
                                                                           UNEXERCISED OPTIONS     OPTIONS AT
                                                  SHARES                    AT FISCAL YEAR-END  FISCAL YEAR -END
                                               ACQUIRED ON      VALUES        (EXERCISABLE/       (EXERCISABLE/
         NAME                  COMPANY           EXERCISE    REALIZED (1)   UNEXERCISABLE) (2)   UNEXERCISABLE)
         ----                  -------           --------    ------------   ------------------   --------------
                                                                                                              
William A. Rainville       Thermo Fibertek         --             --            550,000  /0          $78,840 /--
                           Thermo Electron        9,787        $148,941         348,493  /0 (3)   $3,877,858 /--
                           Thermo Fibergen         --             --             75,000  /0         $140,575 /--
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Edward J. Sindoni          Thermo Fibertek         --             --            266,600  /0          $19,710 /--
                           Thermo Electron       13,275        $121,504          16,875  /0         $146,228 /--
                           Thermo Fibergen         --             --             10,000  /0          $13,750 /--
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Thomas M. O'Brien          Thermo Fibertek         --             --            143,500  /0          $19,710
                           Thermo Electron       20,425        $188,189          33,975  /0         $390,128 /--
                           Thermo Fibergen         --             --             10,000  /0          $13,750 /--
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Jonathan W. Painter        Thermo Fibertek         --             --             98,900  /0           $4,730 /--
                           Thermo Electron       13,393        $72,097           54,400  /0 (4)     $758,146 /--
                           Thermo Fibergen         --             --             20,000  /0          $27,500 /--
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Jan-Eric Bergstedt         Thermo Fibertek         --             --            156,500  /0               $0 /--
                           Thermo Electron        6,200        $50,163           15,200  /0               $0 /--
                           Thermo Fibergen         --             --             19,500  /0          $16,500 /--
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

(1)      Amounts shown in this column do not necessarily represent actual value
         realized from the sale of the shares acquired upon exercise of the
         option because in many cases the shares are not sold on exercise but
         continue to be held be the executive officer exercising the option. The
         amounts shown represent the difference between the option exercise
         price and the market price on the date of exercise, which is the amount
         that would have been realized if the shares had been sold immediately
         upon exercise.

(2)      All of the options reported outstanding at the end of the fiscal year
         were immediately exercisable as of fiscal year-end. In all cases, the
         shares acquired upon exercise of the options reported in the table are
         subject to repurchase by the granting company at the exercise price if
         the optionee ceases to be employed by or serve as a director of such
         company or another Thermo Electron company. The granting company may
         exercise its repurchase rights within six months after the termination
         of the optionee's employment or cessation of directorship, as the case
         may be. The repurchase rights generally lapse ratably over a one-to
         ten-year period, depending on the option term, which may vary from five
         to twelve years, provided that the optionee continues to be employed by
         or serve as a director of the granting company or another Thermo
         Electron company. The granting company may permit the holders of
         options to exercise options and to satisfy tax withholding obligations
         by surrendering shares equal in fair market value to the exercise price



         by surrendering shares equal in fair market value to the exercise price
         or withholding obligation.

(3)      Mr. Rainville has served as an officer of Thermo Electron in various
         capacities since 1986 and holds unexercised options to purchase common
         stock of Thermo Electron and certain of its subsidiaries, which

                                       9

         were granted as compensation for services provided to other Thermo
         Electron companies in capacities other than in his capacity as the
         president and chief executive officer of the Company. These options
         were not reported in the table in previous proxy statements. If the
         Spin-Off is completed as expected, the outstanding options to purchase
         shares of Thermo Electron would be converted into options to purchase
         shares of the Company. For this reason, the table has been restated to
         include all of the outstanding options to purchase common stock of
         Thermo Electron granted to Mr. Rainville in any capacity and held by
         him at year-end.

(4)      Prior to his appointment as an officer of the Company, Mr. Painter
         served as an officer of Thermo Electron and holds unexercised options
         to purchase common stock of Thermo Electron and certain of its
         subsidiaries, which were granted as compensation for services provided
         to other Thermo Electron companies in capacities other than in his
         capacity as an executive officer of the Company. These options were not
         reported in the table in previous proxy statements. If the Spin-Off is
         completed as expected, the outstanding options to purchase shares of
         Thermo Electron would be converted into options to purchase shares of
         the Company. For this reason, the table has been restated to include
         all of the outstanding options to purchase common stock of Thermo
         Electron granted to Mr. Painter in any capacity and held by him at
         year-end.

DEFINED BENEFIT RETIREMENT PLAN

         The Company's subsidiary Thermo Web Systems, Inc. maintains a defined
benefit retirement plan (the "Retirement Plan") for eligible U.S. employees. The
following table sets forth the estimated annual benefits payable under the
Retirement Plan upon retirement to employees of the subsidiary in specified
compensation and years-of-service classifications. The estimated benefits at
certain compensation levels reflect the statutory limits on compensation that
can be recognized for plan purposes. This limit is currently $170,000 per year.

        ANNUAL COMPENSATION                         YEARS OF SERVICE
        -------------------        --------------------------------------------------
                                     15        20         25          30         35
                                   ------    ------     ------      ------     ------  
                                                                                        

             $100,000             $26,250    $35,000    $43,750     $48,125    $48,125
             $125,000             $32,813    $43,750    $54,688     $60,156    $60,156
             $150,000             $39,375    $52,500    $65,625     $72,188    $72,188
             $170,000             $44,625    $59,500    $74,375     $89,250    $89,250

         Each eligible employee receives a monthly retirement benefit, beginning
at normal retirement age (65), based on a percentage (1.75%) of the average
monthly compensation of such employee before retirement, multiplied by his years
of service (up to a maximum of 30 years). Full credit is given for the first 25
years of service, and half credit is given for years over 25 and less than 30.
Benefits are reduced for retirement before normal retirement age. Average
monthly compensation is generally defined as average monthly base salary over
the five years of highest compensation in the ten-year period preceding



retirement. For 2000, the compensation recognized for plan purposes for each of
Mr. Rainville, Mr. Sindoni and Mr. O'Brien was $170,000. The estimated credited
years of service recognized under the Retirement Plan for Mr. Rainville, Mr.
Sindoni and Mr. O'Brien is 30, 22 and 25, respectively, assuming retirement at
age 65. Mr. Bergstedt and Mr. Painter are not entitled to receive any benefits
under the Retirement Plan. No benefits under the Retirement Plan vest for an
employee until after five years of participation, at which time they become
fully vested. The benefits shown in the above table are subject to reduction for
Social Security benefits. The plan benefits shown are payable during the
employee's lifetime unless the employee elects another form of benefit that
provides death benefit protection.

EXECUTIVE RETENTION AGREEMENTS

         Thermo Electron has entered into agreements with certain executive
officers and key employees of Thermo Electron and its subsidiaries that provide
severance benefits if their employment is terminated for any reason, by Thermo
Electron "without cause" or by the individual "for good reason," as these terms
are defined therein, within 18 months after a change in control of Thermo
Electron. For purposes of these agreements, a change in control exists upon (i)
the acquisition by any person of 40% or more of the outstanding common stock or
voting securities of Thermo Electron; (ii) the failure of the Thermo Electron
board of directors to include a majority of directors who are "continuing
directors," which term is defined to include directors who were members of
Thermo Electron's board on the date of the agreement or who subsequent to the
date of the agreement were nominated or elected by a 
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majority of directors who were "continuing directors" at the time of such
nomination or election; (iii) the consummation of a merger, consolidation,
reorganization, recapitalization or statutory share exchange involving Thermo
Electron or the sale or other disposition of all or substantially all of the
assets of Thermo Electron unless immediately after such transaction (a) all
holders of Thermo Electron common stock immediately prior to such transaction
own more than 60% of the outstanding voting securities of the resulting or
acquiring corporation in substantially the same proportions as their ownership
immediately prior to such transaction and (b) no person after the transaction
owns 40% or more of the outstanding voting securities of the resulting or
acquiring corporation; or (iv) approval by stockholders of a complete
liquidation or dissolution of Thermo Electron.

         In 1998, Thermo Electron authorized an executive retention agreement
with each of Mr. Rainville, Mr. Sindoni, Mr. O'Brien and Mr. Painter. These
agreements provide that in the event the individual's employment is terminated
under the circumstances described above, the individual would be entitled to a
lump sum payment equal to the sum of (a) in the case of Mr. Rainville, two
times, and in the case of Messrs. Sindoni, O'Brien and Painter, one times, the
individual's highest annual base salary in any 12 month period during the
five-year period prior to the change in control, plus (b) in the case of Mr.
Rainville, two times, and in the case of Messrs. Sindoni, O'Brien and Painter,
one times, the individual's highest annual bonus in any 12 month period during
the five-year period prior to the change in control. In addition, the individual
would be provided benefits for a period of, in the case of Mr. Rainville, two
years, and in the case of Messrs. Sindoni, O'Brien and Painter, one year, after
such termination substantially equivalent to the benefits package the individual
would have been otherwise entitled to receive if the individual was not
terminated. Further, all repurchase rights of Thermo Electron and its
subsidiaries shall lapse in their entirety with respect to all options that the
individual holds in Thermo Electron and its subsidiaries, including the Company,
as of the date of the change in control. Finally, the individual would be
entitled to a cash payment equal to, in the case of Mr. Rainville, $20,000, and
in the case of Messrs. Sindoni, O'Brien and Painter, $15,000, to be used toward
outplacement services. These executive retention agreements supersede and
replace any and all prior severance arrangements which these individuals had
with Thermo Electron.



         Assuming that the severance benefits would have been payable as of
December 30, 2000, the lump sum salary and bonus payment under such agreement to
Messrs. Rainville, Sindoni, O'Brien and Painter would have been approximately
$920,000, $280,000, $273,000 and $284,000, respectively. In the event that
payments under these agreements are deemed to be so called "excess parachute
payments" under the applicable provisions of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986,
as amended (the "Internal Revenue Code"), each of these individuals would be
entitled to receive a gross-up payment equal to the amount of any excise tax
payable by such individual with respect to such payment plus the amount of all
other additional taxes imposed on such individual attributable to the receipt of
such gross-up payment.

                   COMMITTEE REPORT ON EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

COMPENSATION PHILOSOPHY

         Decisions on compensation for the Company's executive officers are made
by the human resources committee of the Board of Directors (the "Committee").
The Committee follows guidelines established by the human resources committee of
the board of directors of its parent company, Thermo Electron. The compensation
policies followed by the Committee are designed to reward and motivate
executives in achieving long-term value for stockholders and other business
objectives, to attract and retain dedicated, talented individuals to accomplish
the Company's objectives, to recognize individual contributions as well as the
performance of the Company and its subsidiaries, and to encourage stock
ownership by executives through stock-based compensation and stock retention
programs in order to link executive and stockholder interests.

         The Committee evaluates the competitiveness of its compensation
practices through the use of market surveys and competitive analyses prepared by
its outside compensation consultants. Internal fairness of compensation within
the organization is also an important element of the Committee's compensation
philosophy. Compensation of executives is also evaluated by comparing it to the
compensation of other executives within the Thermo Electron organization who
have responsibility to manage businesses of comparable size and complexity.

         The compensation program of the Company consists of annual cash
compensation and long-term incentive compensation. Annual cash compensation is
composed of base salary and annual incentive compensation ("bonus"), which is
reviewed and determined annually. Long-term incentive compensation can be in the
form of stock-based 
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compensation such as stock options and restricted stock awards. The process for
determining the components of executive compensation for the executive officers
is described below.

COMPONENTS OF EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

         ANNUAL CASH COMPENSATION

         Annual cash compensation consists of base salary and annual incentive
compensation ("bonus"). The cash incentive compensation paid to an executive
varies from year to year based on the performance of the Company and the
executive.

         The Committee assesses the competitiveness of annual cash compensation
by establishing for each executive position at the beginning of each fiscal year
a base salary and target incentive. The base salary is intended to approximate
the median of competitive market compensation for similar positions at
organizations that are of comparable size and complexity as the Company, taking
into account the status of the Company as a subsidiary of Thermo Electron. The
target incentive is a percentage of the base salary and is determined based on
the salary level and position of the executive within the Company and Thermo
Electron.



         BASE SALARY. Generally, executive salaries are adjusted to reflect
competitive salary levels or other considerations, such as geographic or
regional market data, industry trends or internal fairness within the Company.
The Committee may also adjust individual salaries to reflect the assumption of
increased responsibilities or competitive compensation. The salary increases in
fiscal 2000 for the named executive officers generally reflect this competitive
adjustment.

         ANNUAL INCENTIVE COMPENSATION. The amount of incentive compensation
actually earned by an executive from year to year varies with the performance of
the Company and the executive. The Committee evaluates performance (1) by
formulae using financial measures of profitability and contribution to
stockholder value and (2) by subjectively evaluating the executive's
contribution to the achievement of the Company's long-term objectives. In fiscal
2000, the financial measures used by the Committee were revenues, division
income and asset management for the Company and, to a lesser extent, the
Company's parent company. The financial measures assess the financial
performance relative to the financial performance of comparable companies and
are designed to penalize below-average performance and reward above-average
performance. The financial measures do not represent financial targets that are
met, not met or exceeded. The relative weighting of the financial measures and
subjective evaluation varies depending on the executive's role and
responsibilities within the organization, as well as the objectives for the
business for which the executive is responsible.

         The incentive compensation awarded to the named executive officers
(other than the chief executive officer, which is discussed below under the
caption "2000 CEO Compensation") for fiscal 2000 reflected the financial
performance of the businesses of the Company for which they were responsible, as
well as the Company as a whole.

         LONG-TERM INCENTIVE COMPENSATION

         The Committee and management believe that awards of stock-based
compensation of the Company accomplish many objectives. The award of stock-based
compensation to key employees encourages equity ownership in the Company, and
closely aligns management's interests to the interests of all the stockholders.
The emphasis on stock-based compensation also results in management's
compensation being closely linked to stock performance.

         In determining the appropriate number of awards, the Committee
considers the prevailing compensation practices of competitive companies and
competitive market data for the position and salary level of each executive
officer. Awards are reviewed annually in conjunction with the annual review of
cash compensation and additional awards may be made periodically as deemed
appropriate by the Committee. The Committee uses a modified Black-Scholes option
pricing model to determine the value of an award. No awards of stock-based
compensation were made by the Company to the named executive officers in fiscal
2000.

STOCK OWNERSHIP POLICY

         The Committee established a stock holding policy for executive officers
of the Company that required executive officers to own a multiple of their
compensation in shares of the Company's Common Stock. For the chief executive
officer, the multiple is one times his base salary and reference bonus for the
fiscal year in which 
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compliance is achieved. For all other officers, the multiple was one times the
officer's base salary. The Committee deemed it appropriate to permit officers to
achieve these ownership levels over a three-year period. The policy has been
amended to apply only to the chief executive officer.

         In order to assist officers in complying with the policy, the Committee
also adopted a stock holding assistance plan under which the Company was



authorized to make interest-free loans to executive officers to enable them to
purchase shares of Common Stock in the open market. This plan was also amended
to apply only to the chief executive officer. See "Relationship with
Affiliates--Stock Holding Assistance Plan". The loans are required to be repaid
upon the earlier of demand or the tenth anniversary of the date of the loan,
unless otherwise determined by the Committee. In 1996, Mr. Rainville, the
Company's chief executive officer, received a loan in the principal amount of
$118,104 under this plan, of which $72,503 remained outstanding as of December
30, 2000. In 1997, before the plan was amended, Mr. Jonathan W. Painter, an
executive vice president of the Company, received a loan in the principal amount
of $157,304 under the plan, of which $122,410 remained outstanding as of
December 30, 2000.

POLICY ON DEDUCTIBILITY OF COMPENSATION

         Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code limits the tax deduction
available to public companies for annual compensation paid to certain executive
officers in excess of $1 million, unless the compensation qualified as
"performance-based" or is otherwise exempt from Section 162(m). The Committee
considers the potential effect of Section 162(m) in designing its compensation
program, but reserves the right to use its independent judgment to approve
nondeductible compensation, while taking into account the financial effects such
action may have on the Company. From time to time, the Committee reexamines the
Company's compensation practices and the effect of Section 162(m).

2000 CEO COMPENSATION

         Annual cash compensation for Mr. William A. Rainville is reviewed by
both the Committee and the human resources committee of the board of directors
of Thermo Electron, due to Mr. Rainville's responsibilities as both the
Company's president and chief executive officer and as the chief operating
officer, recycling and resource recovery, of Thermo Electron, the Company's
parent company. Each committee evaluates Mr. Rainville's performance and
proposed compensation using the same process as that described above for the
other executive officers of the Company. At the Thermo Electron level, Mr.
Rainville is evaluated on his performance related to the Company as well as
other operating units of Thermo Electron for which he is responsible, weighted
in accordance with the amount of time and effort devoted to each operation. The
Company's Committee then reviews the analysis and determinations of the Thermo
Electron committee, and determines an appropriate allocation of Mr. Rainville's
compensation to be paid by the Company, based on his relative responsibilities
at the Company and Thermo Electron.

         In February 2000, the Committee reviewed and approved a salary increase
for Mr. Rainville effective for fiscal 2000, which was determined using the same
criteria as described above for all executive officers. In February 2000, the
Committee conducted its review of Mr. Rainville's proposed annual cash incentive
compensation based on fiscal 2000 performance. The Committee concurred in the
recommendations made by the Thermo Electron committee and agreed to an
allocation of 75% of Mr. Rainville's annual cash compensation for the first six
months of fiscal 2000 and 100% thereafter to the Company.

         Awards to Mr. Rainville of stock-based compensation in Common Stock are
reviewed and determined periodically by the Committee using the criteria
described above under the caption "Components of Executive
Compensation--Long-Term Incentive Compensation". No awards of stock-based
compensation were made to Mr. Rainville by the Committee in fiscal 2000.

                         Mr. Donald E. Noble (chairman)
                              Mr. Francis L. McKone

                                       13

                             AUDIT COMMITTEE REPORT

         The role of the audit committee is to assist the Board of Directors in



its oversight of the Company's financial reporting process.

         As set forth in the audit committee charter, attached as Appendix A to
this proxy statement, management of the Company is responsible for the
preparation, presentation and integrity of the Company's financial statements,
the Company's accounting and financial reporting principles and internal
controls and procedures designed to assure compliance with accounting standards
and applicable laws and regulations. The independent auditors are responsible
for auditing the Company's financial statements and expressing an opinion as to
their conformity with generally accepted accounting principles.

         In the performance of its oversight function, the audit committee has
reviewed and discussed the audited financial statements of the Company for the
fiscal year ended December 30, 2000, with management and the Company's
independent auditors, Arthur Andersen LLP. The audit committee has also
discussed with Arthur Andersen LLP the matters required to be discussed by
Statement on Auditing Standards No. 61, Communication with Audit Committees, as
currently in effect. The audit committee has received from Arthur Andersen LLP
the letter and other written disclosures required by Independence Standards
Board Standard No. 1, Independence Discussions with Audit Committees, as
currently in effect, and has discussed with Arthur Andersen LLP the auditors'
independence. The audit committee has considered whether the provision of
professional services for financial information systems design and
implementation and other non-audit services by Arthur Andersen LLP is compatible
with maintaining the auditors' independence.

         The members of the audit committee are not professionally engaged in
the practice of auditing or accounting and are not experts in the fields of
auditing or accounting, including in respect of auditor independence. Members of
the audit committee rely without independent verification on the information
provided to them and on the representations made by management and the
independent auditors. Accordingly, the audit committee's oversight does not
provide an independent basis to determine that management has maintained
appropriate accounting and financial reporting principles or appropriate
internal control and procedures designed to assure compliance with accounting
standards and applicable laws and regulations. Furthermore, the audit
committee's considerations and discussions referred to above do not assure that
the audit of the Company's financial statements has been carried out in
accordance with generally accepted auditing standards, that the financial
statements are presented in accordance with generally accepted accounting
principles or that the Company's auditors are in fact "independent".

         Based upon the review and discussions described in this report, and
subject to the limitations on the role and responsibilities of the audit
committee referred to above and in the audit committee Charter, the audit
committee recommended to the Board of Directors that the audited financial
statements be included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year
ended December 30, 2000 filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

                        Mr. Francis L. McKone (chairman)
                               Mr. Donald E. Noble

                                       14

                          COMPARATIVE PERFORMANCE GRAPH

                  The Securities and Exchange Commission requires that the
Company include in this proxy statement a line-graph presentation comparing
cumulative, five-year shareholder returns for the Company's Common Stock with a
broad-based market index and either a nationally recognized industry standard or
an index of peer companies selected by the Company. The Company has compared its
performance with the American Stock Exchange Market Value Index and the Dow
Jones Total Return Index for the Paper Products Industry Group ("DJ PAPER") as
of the last trading day of the Company's fiscal year.



   COMPARISON OF TOTAL RETURNS AMONG THERMO FIBERTEK INC., THE AMERICAN STOCK
     EXCHANGE MARKET VALUE INDEX AND THE DOW JONES TOTAL RETURNS INDEX FOR
 THE PAPER PRODUCTS INDUSTRY GROUP FROM DECEMBER 29, 1995 TO DECEMBER 30, 2000.

              12/29/95     12/27/96       1/2/98       12/31/98     12/31/99      12/30/00
                                                                                             

TFT              100          60            81            48           48            23
AMEX             100          106           129          131           170          177
DJ Paper         100          107           117          115           148          136

         The total return for the Company's Common Stock (TFT), the American
Stock Exchange Market Value Index (AMEX) and the Dow Jones Total Return Index
for the Paper Products Industry Group (DJ PAPER) assumes the reinvestment of
dividends, although dividends have not been declared on the Company's Common
Stock. The American Stock Exchange Market Value Index tracks the aggregate
performance of equity securities of companies listed on the American Stock
Exchange. The Company's Common Stock is traded on the American Stock Exchange
under the ticker symbol "TFT".

                          RELATIONSHIP WITH AFFILIATES

         Thermo Electron and its majority-owned, private and publicly held
subsidiaries (the "Thermo Subsidiaries") recognize that the benefits and support
that derive from their affiliation are essential elements of their individual
performance. Accordingly, Thermo Electron and each of the Thermo Subsidiaries,
including the Company, have adopted the Thermo Electron Corporate Charter (the
"Charter") to define the relationships and delineate the nature of such
cooperation among themselves. The purpose of the Charter is to ensure that (1)
all of the companies and their stockholders are treated consistently and fairly,
(2) the scope and nature of the cooperation among the companies, and each
company's responsibilities, are adequately defined, (3) each company has access
to 
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the combined resources and financial, managerial and technological strengths of
the others, and (4) Thermo Electron and the Thermo Subsidiaries, in the
aggregate, are able to obtain the most favorable terms from outside parties.

         To achieve these ends, the Charter identifies the general principles to
be followed by the companies, addresses the role and responsibilities of the
management of each company, provides for the sharing of group resources by the
companies and provides for centralized administrative, banking and credit
services to be performed by Thermo Electron. The services provided by Thermo
Electron include collecting and managing cash generated by members, coordinating
the access of Thermo Electron and the Thermo Subsidiaries (the "Thermo Group")
to external financing sources, ensuring compliance with external financial
covenants and internal financial policies, assisting in the formulation of
long-range planning and providing other banking and credit services. Pursuant to
the Charter, Thermo Electron may also provide guarantees of debt or other
obligations of the Thermo Subsidiaries or may obtain external financing at the
parent level for the benefit of the Thermo Subsidiaries. In certain instances,
the Thermo Subsidiaries may provide credit support to, or on behalf of, the
consolidated entity or may obtain financing directly from external financing
sources. Under the Charter, Thermo Electron is responsible for determining that
the Thermo Group remains in compliance with all covenants imposed by external
financing sources, including covenants related to borrowings of Thermo Electron
or other members of the Thermo Group, and for apportioning such constraints
within the Thermo Group. In addition, Thermo Electron establishes certain
internal policies and procedures applicable to members of the Thermo Group. The
cost of the services provided by Thermo Electron to the Thermo Subsidiaries is



covered under existing corporate services agreements between Thermo Electron and
the Thermo Subsidiaries.

         The Charter currently provides that it shall continue in effect so long
as Thermo Electron and at least one Thermo Subsidiary participate. The Charter
may be amended at any time by agreement of the participants. Any Thermo
Subsidiary, including the Company, can withdraw from participation in the
Charter upon 30 days' prior notice. In addition, Thermo Electron may terminate a
subsidiary's participation in the Charter in the event the subsidiary ceases to
be controlled by Thermo Electron or ceases to comply with the Charter or the
policies and procedures applicable to the Thermo Group. A withdrawal from the
Charter automatically terminates the corporate services agreement and tax
allocation agreement (if any) in effect between the withdrawing company and
Thermo Electron. The withdrawal from participation does not terminate
outstanding commitments to third parties made by the withdrawing company, or by
Thermo Electron or other members of the Thermo Group, prior to the withdrawal.
In addition, a withdrawing company is required to continue to comply with all
policies and procedures applicable to the Thermo Group and to provide certain
administrative functions mandated by Thermo Electron so long as the withdrawing
company is controlled by or affiliated with Thermo Electron.

         As provided in the Charter, the Company and Thermo Electron have
entered into a corporate services agreement (the "Services Agreement") under
which Thermo Electron's corporate staff provides certain administrative
services, including certain legal advice and services, risk management, employee
benefit administration, tax advice and preparation of tax returns, centralized
cash management and financial and other services to the Company. The Company was
assessed an annual fee equal to 0.8% of the Company's revenues for these
services in fiscal 2000. The fee is reviewed annually and may be changed by
mutual agreement of the Company and Thermo Electron. During fiscal 2000, Thermo
Electron assessed the Company $1,879,000 in fees under the Services Agreement.
Management believes that the charges under the Services Agreement for fiscal
2000 are reasonable and that the terms of the Services Agreement are fair to the
Company. The Services Agreement automatically renews for successive one-year
terms, unless canceled by the Company upon 30 days' prior notice. In addition,
the Services Agreement terminates automatically in the event the Company ceases
to be a member of the Thermo Group or ceases to be a participant in the Charter.
In the event of a termination of the Services Agreement, the Company will be
required to pay a termination fee equal to the fee that was paid by the Company
for services under the Services Agreement for the nine-month period prior to
termination. Following termination, Thermo Electron may provide certain
administrative services on an as-requested basis by the Company or as required
in order to meet the Company's obligations under Thermo Electron's policies and
procedures. Thermo Electron will charge the Company a fee equal to the market
rate for comparable services if such services are provided to the Company
following termination.

         The Company and Thermo Electron have entered into a Tax Allocation
Agreement under which the Company and its subsidiaries are included in the
consolidated federal and state income tax returns filed by Thermo Electron. The
Tax Allocation Agreement provides that in years in which these entities have
taxable income, the 
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Company will pay to Thermo Electron amounts comparable to the taxes it would
have paid if the Company had filed separate tax returns. In years in which these
entities include a loss, Thermo Electron will reimburse the Company the amount
that the Company would have received if it had filed separate tax returns. If
Thermo Electron's equity ownership of the Company were to drop below 80%, the
Company would be required to file its own income tax returns. At December 30,
2000, the Company owed Thermo Electron $2.1 million under the Tax Allocation
Agreement.

         The Company's European-based subsidiaries, along with other
European-based Thermo Subsidiaries, participates in a notional pool arrangement
in the United Kingdom with Barclays Bank. Under this arrangement, Barclays



notionally combines the positive and negative cash balances held by the
participants to calculate the net interest yield/expense for the group. The
benefit derived from this arrangement is then allocated based on balances
attributable to the respective participants. Thermo Electron guarantees all of
the obligations of each participant in this arrangement. The Company has access
to a $1,637,000 line of credit under this arrangement. At year-end 2000, the
Company had invested $10,356,000 under this arrangement.

         At December 30, 2000, the Company owed Thermo Electron and its other
subsidiaries an aggregate of $1,284,000 for amounts due under the Corporate
Services Agreement and related administrative charges, for other products and
services, and for miscellaneous items, excluding amounts owed by the Company to
Thermo Electron under the Tax Allocation Agreement. The largest amount of such
net indebtedness owed by the Company to Thermo Electron and its other
subsidiaries since January 2, 2000 was $1,745,000. These amounts do not bear
interest and are expected to be paid in the normal course of business.

         From June 1999 to August 2000, the Company and Thermo Electron used a
domestic cash management arrangement. Under the arrangement, amounts advanced to
Thermo Electron by the Company for domestic cash management purposes earned
interest at the 30-day Dealer Commercial Paper Rate plus 50 basis points, set at
the beginning of each month. Thermo Electron was contractually required to
maintain cash, cash equivalents, and/or immediately available bank lines of
credit equal to at least 50% of all funds invested under this cash management
arrangement by all Thermo Electron subsidiaries other than wholly owned
subsidiaries. The Company had the contractual right to withdraw its funds
invested in the cash management arrangement upon 30 days' prior notice.
Effective August 2000, the Company no longer participates in the domestic cash
management arrangement. At year-end 2000, the Company had no money invested
under such arrangement. In addition, one of the Company's European-based
subsidiaries participates in a cash management arrangement with a wholly owned
subsidiary of Thermo Electron on terms similar to the domestic cash management
arrangement. At year-end 2000, the Company, through such European-based
subsidiary, had $5,704,000 invested under this arrangement.

STOCK HOLDING ASSISTANCE PLAN

         The Committee established a stock holding policy that required its
executive officers to acquire and hold a minimum number of shares of Common
Stock. In order to assist the executive officers in complying with the policy,
the Committee also adopted a stock holding assistance plan under which the
Company may make interest-free loans to executive officers, to enable them to
purchase Common Stock in the open market. The stock holding policy and the stock
holding assistance plan were both subsequently amended to apply only to the
chief executive officer. In 1996, Mr. Rainville received a loan in the principal
amount of $118,104 under this plan to purchase 10,000 shares, of which amount
$72,503 remained outstanding as of December 30, 2000. In 1997, Mr. Jonathan W.
Painter, an executive vice president of the Company, received a loan in the
principal amount of $157,304 under the plan to purchase 13,000 shares of Common
Stock, of which $122,410 remained outstanding as of December 30, 2000. The loans
to Mr. Rainville and Mr. Painter are repayable upon the earlier of demand or the
tenth anniversary of the date of the loan, unless otherwise determined by the
Committee.
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                         THE CHARTER AND PLAN PROPOSALS

         In anticipation of the Spin-Off, on September 28, 2000 and March 20,
2001, the Board unanimously adopted resolutions proposing and recommending that
the stockholders of the Company approve the amendment and restatement of the
Existing Certificate by approving the Charter Proposals and approve the Plan
Proposals. The Charter and Plan Proposals would, among other things:

1.       Create a class of the Company's preferred stock that would be
         authorized for future issuance;



2.       Require the affirmative vote of either (A) a majority of the directors
         present at a Board meeting at which a quorum is present or (B) the
         holders of at least 75% of the votes which all the stockholders would
         be entitled to cast in any annual election of directors or class of
         directors to adopt, amend, alter or repeal the By-laws of the Company
         (the "By-laws");

3.       Fix the minimum size of the Board at three directors and establish a
         classified Board having three classes with staggered three-year terms;

4.       Allow the removal of directors only for cause and only upon the
         affirmative vote of the holders of at least 75% of the votes which all
         the stockholders would be entitled to cast in any annual election of
         directors or class of directors and provide that any vacancy on the
         Board be filled only by a vote of the majority of directors then in
         office;

5.       Require advance notice of stockholder nominations for election of
         directors and other business to be brought by stockholders before a
         meeting of stockholders in the manner provided by the By-laws;

6.       Eliminate the ability of stockholders to take action by written consent
         without a meeting;

7.       Limit the ability to call special meetings of the stockholders to the
         Board, the chairman of the board and the chief executive officer or, if
         none, the president of the Company and limit business transacted at any
         special meeting of stockholders to matters relating to the purposes
         stated in the notice of that meeting;

8.       By means of a reverse stock split, reduce the number of shares of
         Common Stock outstanding by a factor of five;

9.       Change the name of the Company to "Kadant Inc.";

10.      Restate the Existing Certificate so as to incorporate the foregoing
         changes and amend the language of the Existing Certificate to eliminate
         certain ambiguities and to more closely follow the Delaware General
         Corporation Law ("DGCL") and current corporate practice;

11.      Amend the Company's Equity Incentive Plan (the "Equity Incentive Plan")
         to increase the number of shares of Common Stock available for issuance
         under the Equity Incentive Plan by 8,000,000; and

12.      Amend the Company's Employee Stock Purchase Plan (the "Stock Purchase
         Plan") to increase the number of shares of Common Stock available for
         issuance under the Employee Stock Purchase Plan by 750,000 and to
         extend the term of the Employee Stock Purchase Plan until November 1,
         2010.

         Stockholders are urged to read carefully the descriptions and
discussions of the Charter and Plan Proposals that follow before voting on the
proposals. Copies of the Existing Certificate are available for inspection at
the principal executive offices of the Company and will be sent to a stockholder
upon written request to:

                           Sandra L. Lambert, Secretary
                           Thermo Fibertek Inc.
                           245 Winter Street
                           Waltham, MA 02451

         Approval of each Charter Proposal is conditioned upon the approval of
all of the Charter Proposals. If any Charter Proposal is not approved, the
Existing Certificate will remain in effect without amendment. However, because
Thermo Electron holds a majority of the outstanding shares of Common Stock and
intends to vote "For" each Charter Proposal, it is expected that all of the
Charter Proposals will be approved.



                                       18

         If approved, the Charter Proposals would become effective upon their
filing with the Delaware Secretary of State. The Company intends to file the
Charter Proposal to change the Company's name after the Annual Meeting but
before the Spin-Off. The Company also intends to file the Charter Proposal
relating to the reverse stock split after the Annual Meeting but before the
Spin-Off. The filings relating to the remainder of the Charter Proposals,
including Proposal 11, would be made shortly before the Spin-Off. The Board has
reserved the right under Section 242(c) of the DGCL to abandon any or all of the
Charter Proposals, notwithstanding approval of such Proposals by the
stockholders, without further action by the stockholders.

         If all of the Charter Proposals are approved, the Company intends to
restate its Certificate of Incorporation in substantially the form attached
hereto as Appendix B (the "New Certificate"), as described in Proposal 11, to
consolidate Proposals 2 through 8 and Proposal 10, to make the other changes to
the Existing Certificate set forth in Proposal 11 and to renumber the provisions
of the Existing Certificate accordingly. References in this Proxy Statement to
"renumbered" provisions are given as if all of the Charter Proposals are
approved and, therefore, the New Certificate is filed in the form attached
hereto as Appendix B. Under Delaware law, the Company's stockholders are not
entitled to dissenter's rights with respect to the proposed amendment and
restatement of the Existing Certificate.

         Under Article NINTH of the Existing Certificate and under Article SIXTH
of the New Certificate, the Board has the power and authority to amend the
By-laws. If the New Certificate is adopted, the Board intends to restate the
By-laws to more closely follow and complement the New Certificate. A copy of the
amended and restated By-laws that the Board intends to adopt if the Charter
Proposals are approved at the Annual Meeting (the "Restated By-laws") is
attached hereto as Appendix C.

         If the stockholders approve the New Certificate, the Board plans to
adopt a Stockholders Rights Plan (the "Rights Plan"). In connection with the
anticipated adoption of the Rights Plan, the Board plans to designate a series
of preferred stock, the Series A Junior Participating Preferred Stock, by means
of a Certificate of Designation (the "Series A Certificate of Designation"). See
"Description Of The Proposed Rights Plan". A copy of the form of Rights
Agreement to be entered into between the Company and a prospective rights agent
(the "Rights Agreement"), which defines the terms and provisions of the Rights
Plan, and a copy of the form of the Series A Certificate of Designation will be
sent to a stockholder upon written request to:

                           Sandra L. Lambert, Secretary
                           Thermo Fibertek Inc.
                           245 Winter Street
                           Waltham, MA 02451

BACKGROUND AND REASONS FOR CERTAIN PROPOSALS

         On January 31, 2000, Thermo Electron announced a reorganization plan
involving itself and certain of its subsidiaries, including the Company. As part
of the reorganization plan, Thermo Electron announced the Spin-Off.

         Because Thermo Electron has, since the formation of the Company, owned
a majority of the outstanding Common Stock, the Board has not previously
considered adopting many of the protections against abusive takeover tactics
frequently maintained by publicly traded companies. Given that Thermo Electron
does not intend to continue to own any significant proportion of the Common
Stock after the completion of the Spin-Off, the Board believes that the best
interests of the Company's stockholders will be served if appropriate defenses
to coercive tender offers or other coercive efforts to gain control of the
Company are established. The failure to implement these protective devices could
leave the Board with little or no ability to protect the interests of the
Company's stockholders in the context of an unfriendly takeover bid or against a



merger, consolidation or a sale of assets of the Company which is not the result
of negotiations and which may be opposed by the holders of a substantial
minority of the outstanding shares of the Common Stock.

         At a meeting held on September 28, 2000, the Board addressed these
concerns and considered the advantages and disadvantages of adopting various
stockholder protective devices which have been adopted by other publicly traded
companies. The Board concluded that, in light of the expected distribution by
Thermo Electron of the Common Stock in the Spin-Off, the adoption of Proposals 2
through 8 ( the "Distribution Proposals") and the Rights Plan is in the best
interests of the Company and its stockholders. Accordingly, the Board recommends
that 
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the stockholders of the Company approve the Distribution Proposals and intends
to adopt the Rights Plan, subject to stockholder approval of the New
Certificate.

         The principal function of the Distribution Proposals, considered as a
whole and in conjunction with the Rights Plan, is to encourage persons seeking
to acquire control of the Company to initiate such an acquisition through arm's
length negotiation with the Board rather than through a hostile takeover bid.
Even in the case of an all cash offer to all stockholders, the Distribution
Proposals collectively serve the further function of providing leverage for the
Board to facilitate a bidding process and to negotiate for a better price for
the Company's stockholders.

EXISTING ANTI-TAKEOVER DEVICES

         The Existing Certificate does not contain provisions intended by the
Company to serve as anti-takeover devices. However, the Existing Certificate
authorizes 150,000,000 shares of Common Stock, not all of which have been
reserved or issued. These shares of authorized and available Common Stock could,
within the limits imposed by applicable law and the rules of the American Stock
Exchange, be issued by the Company as a means to discourage a potential acquirer
from seeking control of the Company.

         Section 203 of the DGCL, which is applicable to the Company, may be
deemed to have certain anti-takeover effects by prescribing certain voting
requirements in instances in which there is a transaction between a publicly
held Delaware corporation and an "interested stockholder" (defined generally as
a person owning 15% or more of a corporation's outstanding voting stock) for
three years following the time such person became an interested stockholder.

         Upon a change in control, stock option grants made under the Equity
Incentive Plan immediately vest in full and the restrictions on restricted stock
awards made thereunder lapse, unless otherwise specified in the granting
instrument. See "Proposal 12 - Summary of the Equity Incentive Plan - Change in
Control". Under the Deferred Compensation Plan, any deferred director's
compensation will become payable immediately upon a change in control. See
"Compensation of Directors - Deferred Compensation Plan". Such change in control
provisions could have the effect of discouraging a potential acquirer from
seeking control of the Company.

         Although Section 214 of the DGCL provides that a corporation's
certificate of incorporation may provide for cumulative voting for directors,
the Existing Certificate does not provide for cumulative voting. As a result,
the holders of a majority of the shares of Common Stock have the ability to
elect all of the directors being elected at any annual meeting of stockholders.

ANTI-TAKEOVER EFFECTS OF THE DISTRIBUTION PROPOSALS

         Although the Board believes that the Distribution Proposals and the
Rights Plan should be adopted for the reasons set forth in this Proxy Statement,
the Board is aware that the Distribution Proposals and the Rights Plan may have
anti-takeover effects. Although the Distribution Proposals and the Rights Plan



are designed as protective measures for the Company's stockholders, the
Distribution Proposals and the Rights Plan may have the effect of preventing
stockholders from realizing an opportunity to sell their shares of Common Stock
at higher than market prices by deterring unfriendly tender offers or other
efforts to obtain control of the Company. In addition, the Distribution
Proposals and the Rights Plan may have the effect of entrenching the Board and
management of the Company.

         The Board believes that the Distribution Proposals and the Rights Plan
promote the continuity of the Company's management and its business strategies
and encourage those seeking to obtain control of the Company to negotiate with
management. The Board believes that if the Company is to be acquired, the
interests of the stockholders will best be served by a negotiated transaction
that results from careful consideration of the proposed terms, such as the
availability of the benefits of the transaction to all stockholders, the price
to be paid to stockholders (including minority stockholders), the form of
consideration paid and tax effects of the transaction.

         The Distribution Proposals and the Rights Plan are not in response to
any effort, of which the Company is aware, to accumulate Common Stock or to
obtain control of the Company. The Board has observed the relatively common use
of certain coercive takeover tactics in recent years, including the accumulation
of substantial common stock positions as a prelude to a threatened takeover or
corporate restructuring, proxy contests and partial tender offers and the
related use of "two-tiered" pricing. In addition, an acquirer, never intending
to obtain control of a corporation, may sometimes use the threat of an
unfriendly takeover bid to drive up the market price of that 
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corporation's stock as a way to force the corporation to repurchase the
acquirer's shares at a premium to avert the threat of a takeover.

         The Board believes that the use of these tactics can place undue
pressure on a corporation's board of directors and stockholders to act hastily
and without complete information and, therefore, can be highly disruptive to a
corporation as well as divert valuable corporate resources. These tactics can
also result in unfair differences in treatment of stockholders between those who
act immediately in response to announcements of takeover activity and those who
act later or not at all. The Distribution Proposals and the Rights Plan are
intended to encourage potential acquirers seeking control of the Company to
initiate such an acquisition through arm's length negotiations with the Board.

         Even though the Board believes that the Distribution Proposals,
individually and collectively, and the Rights Plan would help to protect the
Company's stockholders and may help the Company obtain the best price in a
potential transaction, they may also have the effect of impeding or discouraging
a merger, tender offer or proxy contest, even if such transaction may be
favorable to the interests of some or all of the Company's stockholders. The
Distribution Proposals and the Rights Plan also may delay the assumption of
control by a holder of a large block of Common Stock and the removal of
incumbent Board and management, even if such removal may be beneficial to some
or all of the Company's stockholders. If adopted, the proposal relating to the
classified Board would be applicable to every election of directors, and not
just those occurring after a change of control of the Company. Furthermore, the
Distribution Proposals and the Rights Plan may have the effect of deterring or
frustrating certain types of takeover attempts that may not be approved by the
incumbent directors, but that the holders of a majority of the shares of Common
Stock may deem to be in their best interests or in which some or all of the
Company's stockholders may receive a substantial premium over the prevailing
market price of their shares of Common Stock.

         By discouraging takeover attempts, the Distribution Proposals and the
Rights Plan also could have the incidental effect of inhibiting the temporary
fluctuations in the market price of Common Stock that often result from actual
or rumored takeover attempts.



         The Board recognizes that a takeover might in some circumstances be
beneficial to some or all of the Company's stockholders but, nevertheless,
believes that the stockholders as a whole will benefit from the adoption of the
Distribution Proposals and the Rights Plan. The Board further believes that it
is preferable to act on the Distribution Proposals and the Rights Plan now when
they can be considered carefully rather than hastily during an unsolicited bid
for control.

         The Board has carefully considered the potential adverse effects of the
Distribution Proposals and the Rights Plan and has concluded that these effects
are substantially outweighed by the benefits that the Distribution Proposals, as
a whole, would afford the Company and its stockholders. ACCORDINGLY, THE BOARD
URGES THE STOCKHOLDERS TO APPROVE THE DISTRIBUTION PROPOSALS, AS DESCRIBED AND
DISCUSSED IN THIS PROXY STATEMENT.

         The Board has no current intention to propose other additional
anti-takeover measures in future solicitations, although the Board may determine
to propose one or more of such measures at a later date. Except for the adoption
of the New Certificate and the Restated By-laws and of the Rights Plan, both
discussed above, the Board has no current intention to otherwise adopt any other
anti-takeover measures, although the Board may determine to adopt one or more of
such measures at a later date. The Company does expect to enter into executive
retention agreements with members of management from time to time, which
agreements would contain change in control provisions. Such change in control
provisions may have anti-takeover effects. In addition, the reverse stock split
contemplated by Proposal 9 may be construed as having an anti-takeover effect.
See "Proposal 9 - Effects of the Reverse Split".

         The tax treatment of the Spin-Off under the Internal Revenue Code and
regulations thereunder could serve to discourage some acquisitions of the
Company within the two years following the Spin-Off. Thermo Electron has
received a ruling from the Internal Revenue Service determining that, under
certain conditions, the Spin-Off will be tax-free. In some circumstances, an
acquisition of the Company within two years following the Spin-Off would result
in federal tax liability being imposed on Thermo Electron and, in more limited
circumstances, on stockholders of Thermo Electron who receive shares of Common
Stock in the Spin-Off. The Company expects that as part of the Spin-Off the
Company generally will agree to indemnify Thermo Electron for any resulting tax
liability if the tax liability is attributable to certain acts of the Company.
The prospect of that tax liability and the Company's indemnification obligation
may have anti-takeover effects.
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                                   PROPOSAL 2

     AMENDMENT TO CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION TO AUTHORIZE THE ISSUANCE OF
                                PREFERRED STOCK

         On September 28, 2000, the Board unanimously adopted, subject to
stockholder approval, an amendment to the Existing Certificate to authorize the
issuance of 5,000,000 shares of "blank check" preferred stock, the voting
powers, rights, preferences, qualifications, limitations and privileges of which
would be determined by the Board from time to time (the "Preferred Stock"). If
the Proposal is approved, Article FOURTH of the Existing Certificate would be
deleted in its entirety and replaced with Article FOURTH of the New Certificate
attached hereto as Appendix B. The Company urges each stockholder to read
carefully Article Fourth of the New Certificate before voting on this Proposal.

ANALYSIS OF THE PROPOSAL

         If the Proposal is approved, the Board would have the authority,
without further stockholder approval, to issue up to 5,000,000 shares of
Preferred Stock in one or more series, and with such number of shares, voting
powers, rights, preferences, qualifications, limitations and privileges, as the
Board may from time to time determine.



         If the Proposal and the New Certificate are approved and the Rights
Plan is subsequently adopted, the Board intends to designate a series of
preferred stock, the Series A Junior Participating Preferred Stock ("Series A
Preferred Stock"), by means of the Series A Certificate of Designation. The
Series A Certificate of Designation would designate 15,000 shares of the
Preferred Stock as Series A Preferred Stock and provide that:

    o    Series A Preferred Stock is purchasable upon exercise of the rights
         under the Rights Plan and is not redeemable;

    o    each share of Series A Preferred Stock is entitled to a minimum
         preferential quarterly dividend payment of $100 per share and an
         aggregate dividend of 10,000 times the dividend declared per share of
         Common Stock;

    o    in the event of liquidation of the Company, the holders of the Series A
         Preferred Stock are entitled to a minimum preferential liquidating
         payment of $100 per share and an aggregate payment of 10,000 times the
         payment made per share of Common Stock;

    o    each share of Series A Preferred Stock is entitled to 10,000 votes,
         voting together with the Common Stock; and

    o    in the event of any merger, consolidation or other transaction in which
         Common Stock is changed or exchanged, each share of Series A Preferred
         Stock will be entitled to receive 10,000 times the amount received per
         share of Common Stock.

         In addition, the Board believes that the authorization of the Preferred
Stock would provide the Company with additional flexibility in raising capital
which it may use to expand its business, support new research and development
and help market its products. Shares of Preferred Stock may be issued for
various other purposes, including without limitation, providing equity
incentives to employees, officers or directors, establishing strategic
relationships with other companies and expanding the Company's business or
product lines through acquisitions of other businesses and products, as well as
stock dividends to existing stockholders. Except for the designation of the
Series A Preferred Stock discussed above, the Company has no present intention
to designate or issue the newly authorized shares of Preferred Stock if the
Proposal is approved.

         The authorization of shares of Preferred Stock and the subsequent
issuance of shares of Preferred Stock could have the effect of delaying or
preventing a change in control of the Company without further action by the
stockholders. Shares of authorized and unissued Preferred Stock could, within
the limits imposed by applicable law, be issued in one or more transactions
which would make a change in control of the Company more difficult, and
therefore less likely. Any such issuance of additional stock could have the
effect of diluting the earnings per share and book value per share of
outstanding shares of Common Stock or the stock ownership and voting rights of a
person seeking to obtain control of the Company. See "The Proposals --
Anti-Takeover Effects Of The Distribution Proposals".
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         If any series of Preferred Stock authorized by the Board provides for
dividends, such dividends, when and as declared by the Board out of any funds
legally available therefor, may be cumulative and may have a preference over the
Common Stock as to the payment of such dividends. In addition, if any series of
Preferred Stock authorized by the Board so provides, in the event of any
dissolution, liquidation or winding up of the Company, whether voluntary or
involuntary, the holders of each such series of the then outstanding Preferred
Stock may be entitled to receive, prior to the distribution of any assets or
funds to the holders of Common Stock, a liquidation preference established by
the Board, together with all accumulated and unpaid dividends. Depending upon
the consideration paid for Preferred Stock, the liquidation preference of



Preferred Stock and other matters, the issuance of Preferred Stock could
therefore result in a reduction in the assets available for distribution to the
holders of Common Stock in the event of liquidation of the Company. Holders of
Common Stock do not have any preemptive rights to acquire Preferred Stock or any
other securities of the Company.

            THE BOARD UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS A VOTE "FOR" PROPOSAL 2.

                                   PROPOSAL 3

       AMENDMENT TO CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION CONCERNING THE ADOPTION,
                  AMENDMENT, ALTERATION AND REPEAL OF BY-LAWS

         On September 28, 2000, the Board unanimously adopted, subject to
stockholder approval, an amendment to the Existing Certificate concerning the
adoption, amendment, alteration and repeal of the By-laws. The Proposal would:

    o    require the affirmative vote of either:

    o    a majority of the directors present at a Board meeting at which a
         quorum is present, or

    o    the holders of at least 75% of the votes which all the stockholders
         would be entitled to cast in any annual election of directors or class
         of directors,

    to adopt, amend, alter or repeal the By-laws; and

    o    provide that the holders of at least 75% of the votes which all the
         stockholders would be entitled to cast in any annual election of
         directors or class of directors be required to amend or repeal, or to
         adopt any provision inconsistent with, the foregoing provision.

         If the Proposal is approved, Section B(1) of Article NINTH of the
Existing Certificate would be deleted in its entirety and replaced with Article
SIXTH of the New Certificate attached hereto as Appendix B. The Company urges
each stockholder to read carefully Article SIXTH of the New Certificate before
voting on this Proposal.

ANALYSIS OF THE PROPOSAL

         The Existing Certificate provides that the Board may "make, alter or
repeal the by-laws of the company, subject only to such limitation, if any, as
may be from time to time imposed by law or by the by-laws" and does not address
the stockholders' authority with respect to the By-laws. The By-laws provide:

                  The by-laws of the company may be altered, amended or repealed
                  at any meeting of the Board of Directors upon notice thereof
                  in accordance with these by-laws, or at any meeting of the
                  stockholders by the vote of the holders of the majority of the
                  stock issued and outstanding and entitled to vote at such
                  meeting, in accordance with the provisions of the certificate
                  of incorporation and of the laws of Delaware.

         The Proposal does not change the Board's authority with respect to the
By-laws, but does clarify the process by which the Board must act to modify the
By-laws. More significantly, the Proposal increases the stockholder vote
required to modify the By-laws from a majority to at least 75%. In addition, the
Proposal would require a similar "supermajority" vote to amend the provisions of
the Certificate of Incorporation regarding amendments of the By-laws.

         The Proposal is intended to promote continuity of the Company's
operations, thereby enhancing the Company's ability to attain its long term
goals and allow the Board to more effectively manage the Company. The 
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Proposal would prevent a stockholder or group of stockholders that acquires a
majority of voting power from circumventing the requirements of the By-laws by
simply amending or repealing them, and thus protects the interests of minority
stockholders. The Board believes that these effects of the Proposal are in the
Company's best interests. The requirement of a supermajority vote to modify the
provisions of the Certificate of Incorporation regarding amendments of the
By-laws furthers those effects.

         Proposal 3 may have the effect of impeding or discouraging efforts by
potential bidders to obtain control of the Company. See "The Proposals --
Anti-Takeover Effects Of The Distribution Proposals".

            THE BOARD UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS A VOTE "FOR" PROPOSAL 3.

                                   PROPOSAL 4

    AMENDMENT TO CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION TO PROVIDE FOR STAGGERED TERMS
                                 FOR DIRECTORS

         On September 28, 2000, the Board unanimously adopted, subject to
stockholder approval, an amendment to the Existing Certificate to provide for a
classified Board having three classes of directors with staggered three-year
terms. Under this Proposal, approximately one-third of the Board would stand for
election in any given year. In addition, the Proposal would:

    o    require that the number of directors of the Company fixed by the
         By-laws be at least three; and

    o    provide that the holders of at least 75% of the votes which all the
         stockholders would be entitled to cast in any annual election of
         directors or class of directors be required to amend or repeal, or to
         adopt any provision inconsistent with, the foregoing provisions.

If the Proposal is approved, Sections 1 through 4 and Section 10 of Article
NINTH of the New Certificate attached hereto as Appendix B would be added to the
Company's Certificate of Incorporation. The Company urges each stockholder to
read carefully Sections 1 through 4 and Section 10 of Article NINTH of the New
Certificate before voting on this Proposal.

ANALYSIS OF THE PROPOSAL

         The Proposal provides for the division of the Board into three classes
of directors serving staggered three-year terms with each class being as nearly
equal in number as possible, as permitted by Section 141(d) of the DGCL. As a
result, approximately one-third of the Board would be elected at each annual
meeting of stockholders. Neither the New Certificate nor the Existing
Certificate addresses the size of the Board. Under the DGCL, if a certificate of
incorporation does not fix the number of directors, then the number of directors
is established by the by-laws. Because a board with three classes requires at
least three directors, Proposal 4 would set three as the minimum number of
directors, but the number of directors would be fixed by the Restated By-laws.

         As of the date of this Proxy Statement, the members of the Board are
Mr. Rainville, Mr. McKone, Mr. Noble and Dr. Syron. In the event that the
Proposal is approved and the New Certificate is filed, it is anticipated that at
the time of such filing each of the directors would submit his or her
resignation. Pursuant to Section 223(d) of the DGCL, before the effective date
of such resignations (which is expected to be a short period of time following
the submission of such resignations), the directors would re-elect each of
themselves to fill the vacancies created by their pending resignations as a
member of one of the three classes of the Board, with the exception of Dr.
Syron, who would not be re-elected. It is currently anticipated that Mr. Noble
would be re-elected as a Class I Director, with a term expiring at the Company's
2002 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, that Mr. McKone would be re-elected as a
Class II Director, with a term expiring at the Company's 2003 Annual Meeting of
Stockholders, and that Mr. Rainville would be re-elected as a Class III
Director, with a term expiring at the Company's 2004 Annual Meeting of
Stockholders. Any directors appointed by the Board to fill vacancies on the



Board before the next annual meeting of stockholders would be appointed to a
particular class, keeping the number of members of each class as nearly equal as
possible.

         The Board believes that the creation of a classified board is in the
best interests of the Company and its stockholders. Classifying the Board would
enhance the continuity and stability in the management of the Company and in the
leadership and business strategies of the Board. After adopting a classified
board, at any given time at least approximately two-thirds of the members of the
Board would have had prior experience as directors of the 
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Company. The Board believes that this continuity would facilitate long-range
planning, strategy and policy and, in turn, would permit the Board to more
effectively represent the interests of all stockholders.

         With a classified Board, it would generally take a stockholder or group
of stockholders holding a majority of the Company's outstanding common stock two
annual meetings of stockholders, rather than one, to elect a majority of the
Board. Proposal 5 provides that directors chosen to fill vacancies on the Board
will hold office until the next election of the class for which they have been
chosen and until their successors are elected and qualified. Proposal 5 also
provides that directors may only be removed for cause.

         Under the Existing Certificate, all of the Company's directors are
elected annually and all of the Company's directors may be removed, with or
without cause, by a vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares
of Common Stock. As a result, this Proposal and Proposal 5 may together
discourage proxy contests for the election of directors or purchases of a
substantial block of the Company's stock by potential acquirers because the
provisions of these Proposals could operate to prevent obtaining control of the
Board in a relatively short period of time.

         The Board is recommending Proposal 4 because the Board believes a
classified board would enhance the quality and stability of the Board. In
addition, the Board believes that classification would provide the Board with
more time to evaluate any unsolicited takeover or control proposal and thus
enable it to better protect the interests of the Company and the remaining
stockholders in the event a third party obtains voting control of a majority of
the Company's stock.

         Proposal 4 may have the effect of impeding or discouraging efforts by
potential bidders to obtain control of the Company. See "The Proposals --
Anti-Takeover Effects Of The Distribution Proposals".

            THE BOARD UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS A VOTE "FOR" PROPOSAL 4.

                                   PROPOSAL 5

     AMENDMENT TO CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION TO ALLOW REMOVAL OF DIRECTORS
   ONLY FOR CAUSE AND TO PROVIDE THAT VACANCIES ON THE BOARD ONLY BE FILLED BY
                                   THE BOARD

         On September 28, 2000, the Board unanimously adopted, subject to
stockholder approval, an amendment to the Existing Certificate to:

    o    allow the removal of directors only for cause upon the affirmative vote
         of the holders of at least 75% of the votes which all the stockholders
         would be entitled to cast in any annual election of directors or class
         of directors;

    o    provide that any vacancy on the Board be filled only by a vote of the
         majority of directors then in office, even if not constituting a
         quorum, or by a sole remaining director; and

    o    provide that the affirmative vote of the holders of at least 75% of the



         votes which all the stockholders would be entitled to cast in any
         annual election of directors or class of directors be required to amend
         or repeal, or to adopt any provision inconsistent with, the foregoing
         provisions.

If the Proposal is approved, Sections 7, 8 and 10 of Article NINTH of the New
Certificate attached hereto as Appendix B would be added to the Company's
Certificate of Incorporation. The Company urges each stockholder to read
carefully Sections 7, 8, and 10 of Article NINTH of the New Certificate before
voting on this Proposal.

ANALYSIS OF THE PROPOSAL

         Under this Proposal, a director of the Company could be removed only
for cause and only by the affirmative vote of the holders of at least 75% of the
votes which all the stockholders would be entitled to cast in any annual
election of directors or class of directors. The Existing Certificate does not
contain a procedure for the removal of directors, although the By-laws currently
contain a provision that provides that directors may be removed with or without
cause by the holders of a majority of the votes which all the stockholders would
be entitled to cast in any annual election of directors. If Proposal 4,
providing for a classified board, was adopted, that provision in the By-laws
would be inconsistent with the DGCL. The DGCL provides that if a corporation has
a staggered board of 
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directors, its directors may only be removed for cause unless otherwise
specified in the corporation's certificate of incorporation.

         This Proposal also provides that only the remaining directors, even if
less than a quorum, and not the stockholders would have the authority to fill a
vacancy on the Board. This provision is intended to further impede the rapid
acquisition of control over the Board by a potential acquirer. In addition, the
Proposal would preclude stockholders from removing incumbent directors and
simultaneously gaining control of the Board by filling vacancies with their own
nominees. The supermajority stockholder vote required to modify the other
provisions of the Proposal would have the effect of preventing a majority
stockholder from eliminating the procedural protections of the Proposal over the
objections of a substantial minority of stockholders opposed to such
modification.

         The Board believes that the threat of the imminent removal of the
Company's management in the context of an unsolicited takeover bid through a
change in the composition of the Company's Board could severely curtail the
Company's ability to negotiate effectively with potential acquirers. However,
Proposal 5 may have the effect of impeding or discouraging the efforts of
potential acquirers to seek control of the Company, particularly when considered
in conjunction with the staggered Board provided for by Proposal 4. See "The
Proposals -- Anti-Takeover Effects Of The Distribution Proposals".

            THE BOARD UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS A VOTE "FOR" PROPOSAL 5.

                                   PROPOSAL 6

     AMENDMENT TO CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION TO REQUIRE ADVANCE NOTICE OF
   STOCKHOLDER NOMINATIONS FOR ELECTION OF DIRECTORS AND OTHER BUSINESS TO BE
            BROUGHT BY STOCKHOLDERS BEFORE A MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS

         On September 28, 2000, the Board unanimously adopted, subject to
stockholder approval, an amendment to the Existing Certificate to:

    o    require advance notice of stockholder nominations for election of
         directors and other business to be brought by stockholders before a
         meeting of stockholders; and

    o    provide that the affirmative vote of the holders of at least 75% of the



         votes which all the stockholders would be entitled to cast in any
         annual election of directors or class of directors be required to amend
         or repeal, or to adopt any provision inconsistent with, the foregoing
         provision.

If the Proposal is approved, Sections 9 and 10 of Article NINTH of the New
Certificate attached hereto as Appendix B would be added to the Company's
Certificate of Incorporation. The Company urges each stockholder to read
carefully Sections 9 and 10 of Article NINTH of the New Certificate before
voting on this Proposal.

ANALYSIS OF THE PROPOSAL

         This Proposal would require that the procedures set forth in the
By-laws be followed in order for stockholders to nominate candidates for
directors or to bring other business before meetings of the stockholders. If the
Proposal is adopted, the Board intends to provide in the Restated By-laws a
detailed notice procedure with regard to the nomination, other than by or at the
direction of the Board, of candidates for election as directors (the "Nomination
Procedure") and with regard to stockholder proposals to be brought before an
annual meeting of stockholders (the "Business Procedure"). The Nomination
Procedure is set forth in Section 1.11 of the Restated By-laws and the Business
Procedure is set forth in Section 1.12.

         The Nomination Procedure provides that only persons who are nominated
by or at the direction of the Board, or by a stockholder who has given timely
written notice to the Corporate Secretary of the Company prior to the meeting at
which directors are to be elected, will be eligible for election as directors.
Under the Nomination Procedure, notice to the Company from a stockholder who
proposes to nominate a person at a meeting for election as a director must
contain certain information about that person, including age, business and
residence addresses, principal occupation, the class and number of shares of
Common Stock or other capital stock beneficially owned, the consent of the
person to be nominated and such other information as would be required to be
included in a proxy statement soliciting proxies for the election of the
proposed nominee, and certain information about the stockholder proposing to
nominate that person.
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         The Business Procedure provides that stockholder proposals must be
submitted in writing in a timely manner in order to be considered at any annual
meeting of stockholders. Under the Business Procedure, notice relating to a
stockholder proposal must contain certain information about the proposal and
about the stockholder who proposes to bring the proposal before the meeting.

         The purpose of the Nomination Procedure is, by requiring advance notice
of nominations by stockholders, to afford the Board a meaningful opportunity to
consider the qualifications of the proposed nominees during the appropriate
period when the Board is focused on nominations and to inform stockholders about
the qualifications of the proposed nominee. The purpose of the Business
Procedure is, by requiring advance notice of stockholder proposals, to provide a
more orderly procedure for conducting annual meetings of stockholders and to
provide the Board with a meaningful opportunity to analyze and respond to
stockholder proposals. The Business Procedure will also allow the Company to
inform stockholders, prior to such meetings, of any proposal to be introduced at
such meetings, together with any recommendation of the Board's position or
belief as to action to be taken with respect to such proposal, so as to enable
stockholders better to determine whether they desire to attend such meeting or
grant a proxy to the Board as to the disposition of any such proposal.

         The Proposal does not give the Board any power to approve or disapprove
stockholder nominations for the election of directors or any other proposal
submitted by stockholders. However, the Proposal may have the effect of
precluding or making more difficult a stockholder nomination for the election of
directors or the submission by stockholders of proposals at a particular
stockholders meeting because of the technical requirements of the procedures to



be followed. The Proposal also may discourage a stockholder from conducting a
solicitation of proxies to elect such stockholder's own slate of directors or
otherwise attempting to obtain control of the Company, even if the conduct of
such solicitation or such attempt might be beneficial to the Company and its
stockholders. For these reasons, Proposal 6 may have the effect of impeding or
discouraging efforts by potential bidders to obtain control of the Company,
particularly when considered in conjunction with Proposal 8 below. See "The
Proposals -- Anti-Takeover Effects Of The Distribution Proposals".

            THE BOARD UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS A VOTE "FOR" PROPOSAL 6.

                                   PROPOSAL 7

    AMENDMENT TO CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION TO ELIMINATE STOCKHOLDER ACTION
                               BY WRITTEN CONSENT

         On September 28, 2000, the Board unanimously adopted, subject to
stockholder approval, an amendment to the Existing Certificate to eliminate the
ability of stockholders to take action by written consent without a meeting. The
amendment also would require the affirmative vote of the holders of at least 75%
of the votes which all the stockholders would be entitled to cast in any annual
election of directors or class of directors to amend or repeal, or to adopt any
provision inconsistent with, the elimination of the ability of stockholders to
take action by written consent. If the Proposal is approved, Article TENTH of
the New Certificate attached hereto as Appendix B would be added to the
Company's Certificate of Incorporation. The Company urges each stockholder to
read carefully Article TENTH of the New Certificate before voting on this
Proposal.

ANALYSIS OF THE PROPOSAL

         Under the DGCL, unless otherwise provided in a Delaware corporation's
certificate of incorporation, any action required or permitted to be taken by
stockholders of a corporation may be taken without a meeting and without a
stockholder vote if a written consent setting forth the action to be taken is
signed by the holders of shares of outstanding stock having the requisite number
of votes that would be necessary to authorize such action at a meeting of
stockholders and is delivered in accordance with the procedures set forth under
the DGCL. The Existing Certificate is silent on the matter of stockholder action
by written consent. Accordingly, Delaware law would permit the holders of a
majority of the Company's outstanding common stock to take such action. The
Proposal would have the effect of eliminating action by stockholders by written
consent and consequently would:

    o    ensure that all stockholders would have advance notice of any proposed
         major corporate action by stockholders;

    o    ensure that all stockholders would have an equal opportunity to
         participate at the meeting of stockholders where such action was being
         considered;
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    o    enable the Company to set a record date for any stockholder voting
         which would reduce the possibility of disputes or confusion regarding
         the validity of purported stockholder action; and

    o    encourage a potential acquirer to negotiate directly with the Board.

         The Board believes that the Proposal would give all stockholders the
opportunity to have their views taken into account and thereby prevent a
stockholder or group of stockholders that acquires a majority of voting power
from using a written consent to take a significant corporate action without a
meeting of the stockholders. The Board believes that the Proposal is desirable
because it preserves the opportunity for a greater number of stockholders to be
heard before any stockholder action is taken. The imposition of a supermajority
vote to modify this provision furthers that opportunity. The Board believes that



the use of a consent procedure in lieu of a meeting and vote of stockholders is
inappropriate for a publicly owned corporation.

         In addition, the Board believes that the elimination of stockholder
action by written consent would help to avoid an ill-advised stockholder action
in a context that might not permit the stockholders to have the full benefit of
the knowledge, advice and participation of the Company's management and Board.
The Board believes that this Proposal would promote negotiations concerning any
proposed acquisition of the Company. In the context of a proposed acquisition of
the Company, the Board believes that it would be in the long-term best interests
of the Company and its stockholders for the Company and any proposed acquirers
to carefully negotiate the terms of the acquisition. However, any provision in
the Certificate of Incorporation which effectively requires a potential acquirer
to negotiate with the Company's management and the Board could be characterized
as increasing management's and the Board's ability to retain their positions
with the Company and to resist a transaction which may be deemed advantageous by
a majority of the stockholders. For these reasons Proposal 7 may have the effect
of impeding or discouraging efforts by potential bidders to obtain control of
the Company. See "The Proposals -- Anti-Takeover Effects Of The Distribution
Proposals".

            THE BOARD UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS A VOTE "FOR" PROPOSAL 7.

                                   PROPOSAL 8

    AMENDMENT TO CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION TO LIMIT THE CALLING OF SPECIAL
                            MEETINGS OF STOCKHOLDERS

         On September 28, 2000, the Board unanimously adopted, subject to
stockholder approval, an amendment to the Existing Certificate to provide that:

    o    special meetings of stockholders may be called only by the Board, the
         chairman of the board and the chief executive officer or, if none, the
         president of the Company;

    o    business transacted at any special meetings of stockholders be limited
         to matters relating to the purposes stated in the notice of that
         meeting; and

    o    the affirmative vote of the holders of at least 75% of the votes which
         all the stockholders would be entitled to cast in any annual election
         of directors or class of directors be required to amend or repeal, or
         to adopt any provision inconsistent with, the foregoing provisions.

         If the Proposal is approved, Article ELEVENTH of the New Certificate
attached hereto as Appendix B would be added to the Company's Certificate of
Incorporation. The Company urges each stockholder to read carefully Article
ELEVENTH of the New Certificate before voting on this Proposal.

ANALYSIS OF THE PROPOSAL

         Section 2.9 of the By-laws currently provides that special meetings of
stockholders may be called by the Board, the chairman of the board, the
president or any vice president of the Company. The Proposal would incorporate
the foregoing provisions into the Company's Certificate of Incorporation,
eliminating the right of any vice president to call a special meeting. However,
the Proposal would also prohibit any other person from calling a special meeting
and would limit the business conducted at such meeting to that brought before
the meeting by or at the direction of the Board.

         The Board believes that the Proposal would provide for the orderly
conduct of all Company affairs at special meetings of stockholders. If the
Proposal is approved, a stockholder could not force stockholder 
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consideration of a proposal over the opposition of the Board by successfully



proposing that the By-laws be amended to allow for the calling of a special
meeting by stockholders and subsequently calling a special meeting of
stockholders prior to the next annual meeting or prior to such time as the Board
believed such consideration to be appropriate.

         Proposal 8 may have the effect of impeding or discouraging efforts by
potential bidders to obtain control of the Company. See "The Proposals --
Anti-Takeover Effects Of The Distribution Proposals".

            THE BOARD UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS A VOTE "FOR" PROPOSAL 8.

                                   PROPOSAL 9

    AMENDMENT TO CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION TO EFFECT FIVE-FOR-ONE REVERSE
                                  STOCK SPLIT

         On March 20, 2001, the Board unanimously adopted, subject to
stockholder approval, an amendment to the Existing Certificate to effect a
reverse split of the Common Stock, pursuant to which each five shares of Common
Stock would be automatically converted into one share without any action on the
part of the stockholder (the "Reverse Split"). If this proposal is approved, the
Company intends to amend its Certificate of Incorporation in substantially the
form attached hereto as Appendix D (the "Reverse Stock Split Amendment") after
the Annual Meeting but before the Spin-Off. The Company urges each stockholder
to read carefully the Reverse Stock Split Amendment before voting on this
Proposal.

PROCEDURE FOR THE REVERSE SPLIT

         Consummation of the Reverse Split would not change the number of shares
of Common Stock authorized by the Company's Certificate of Incorporation, which
would remain at 150,000,000 shares, or the par value of the Common Stock per
share.

         In lieu of issuing less than one whole share resulting from the Reverse
Split to holders of a number of shares not evenly divisible by five, the Company
would determine the fair value of each outstanding share of Common Stock held on
the effective date of the Reverse Split (the "Fractional Share Purchase Price").
The Company anticipates that the Fractional Share Purchase Price will be based
on the average daily closing bid price per share of the Common Stock as reported
by The American Stock Exchange for the 10 trading days immediately preceding the
effective date of the Reverse Split (the "Effective Date"). In the event the
Company determines that unusual trading activity would cause such amount to be
an inappropriate measure of the fair value of the Common Stock, the Company may
base the Fractional Share Purchase Price on the fair market value of the Common
Stock as reasonably determined in good faith by the Board. Stockholders who hold
a number of shares not evenly divisible by five on the Effective Date would
receive, in lieu of the less than one whole share arising as a result of the
Reverse Split, cash in the amount of the relevant portion of the Fractional
Share Purchase Price.

         As soon as practicable after the Effective Date, the Company intends to
require stockholders to exchange their stock certificates ("Old Certificates")
which represent issued Common Stock outstanding on the Effective Date for new
certificates ("New Certificates") representing the number of whole shares of
Common Stock into which their shares of Common Stock have been converted as a
result of the Reverse Split (as well as cash in lieu of fractional shares
resulting from the reverse split).

         The Company will mail a letter of transmittal to each holder of record
of Old Certificates. The letter of transmittal will contain the necessary
instructions for the surrender by the stockholder of his Old Certificates to the
Company's designated exchange agent in exchange for a New Certificate
representing the number of whole shares of Common Stock (plus the relevant
portion of the Fractional Share Purchase Price, if any). Stockholders will not
be required to pay a transfer or other fee in connection with the exchange of
certificates. No cash payment will be made or new certificate issued to a
stockholder until he has surrendered his outstanding certificates together with



the letter of transmittal to the Company's exchange agent. STOCKHOLDERS SHOULD
NOT SUBMIT ANY CERTIFICATES TO THE AMERICAN STOCK TRANSFER & TRUST COMPANY UNTIL
REQUESTED TO DO SO.

EFFECTS OF THE REVERSE SPLIT

         The Board believes that low trading prices of the Common Stock may have
an adverse impact upon the efficient operation of the trading market in the
Company's securities. In particular, brokerage firms often charge a 
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greater percentage commission on low-priced shares than that which would be
charged on a transaction in the same dollar amount of securities with a higher
per share price. Moreover, a number of brokerage firms will not recommend
purchases of low-priced stock to their clients or make a market in such shares,
which tendencies may adversely affect the Company.

         Stockholders should note that the effect of the Reverse Split upon the
market prices for the Common Stock cannot be accurately predicted. In
particular, there is no assurance that prices for shares of the Common Stock
after the Reverse Split will be five times the prices for shares of the Common
Stock immediately prior to the Reverse Split. Furthermore, there can be no
assurance that the proposed Reverse Split will achieve the desired results which
have been outlined above, nor can there be any assurance that the Reverse Split
will not adversely impact the market price of the Common Stock or,
alternatively, that any increased price per share of the Common Stock
immediately after the proposed Reverse Split will be sustained for any prolonged
period of time.

         As a result of the Reverse Split, the number of whole shares of Common
Stock held by stockholders of record as of the close of business on the
Effective Date will automatically, without any action required by the
stockholders, be approximately equal to the number of shares of Common Stock
held immediately prior to the close of business on the Effective Date divided by
five. The Reverse Split will not affect a stockholder's percentage ownership
interest in the Company or proportional voting power, except for minor
differences resulting from the payment of cash in lieu of fractional shares. The
rights and privileges of the holders of shares of Common Stock will be
unaffected by the Reverse Split. The par value of the Common Stock will remain
at $.01 per share following the Effective Date, and the number of shares of
Common Stock issued will be reduced. Consequently, the aggregate par value of
the issued Common Stock also will be reduced.

         In addition, the number of authorized but unissued shares of Common
Stock will be increased by the Reverse Split. The issuance of such authorized
but unissued shares may have the effect of diluting the earnings per share and
book value per share, as well as the stock ownership and voting rights, of
outstanding Common Stock. As the Reverse Split will increase the number of
authorized but unissued shares of Common Stock, it may be construed as having an
anti-takeover effect by permitting the issuance of shares to purchasers who
might oppose a hostile takeover bid or oppose any efforts to amend or repeal
certain provisions of the Company's Certificate of Incorporation or By-laws.

FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES OF THE REVERSE SPLIT

         The following description of the material federal income tax
consequences of the Reverse Split is based upon the Internal Revenue Code, the
applicable Treasury Regulations promulgated thereunder, judicial authority and
current administrative rulings and practices all as in effect on the date of
this Proxy Statement. The Company has not sought and will not seek an opinion of
counsel or a ruling from the Internal Revenue Service regarding the federal
income tax consequences of the Reverse Split. This discussion is for general
information only and does not discuss consequences which may apply to special
classes of taxpayers (e.g., non-resident aliens, broker-dealers or insurance
companies) and does not discuss the tax consequences under the laws of any
foreign, state or local jurisdictions. Stockholders are urged to consult their



own tax advisors to determine the particular consequences to them.

         In general, the federal income tax consequences of the proposed Reverse
Split will vary among stockholders depending upon whether they receive cash for
their fractional shares or solely New Certificates in exchange for Old
Certificates. The Company believes that because the Reverse Split is not part of
a plan to increase periodically a stockholder's proportionate interest in the
Company's assets or earnings and profits, the Reverse Split will likely have the
following federal income tax effects:

    o    A stockholder who receives solely New Certificates will not recognize
         gain or loss on the exchange. In the aggregate, the stockholder's basis
         in the Common Stock represented by New Certificates will equal the
         holder's basis in the Common Stock represented by Old Certificates.

    o    A stockholder who receives cash in lieu of a fractional share as a
         result of the Reverse Split will generally be treated as having
         received the payment as a distribution in redemption of the fractional
         share, as provided in Section 302(a) of the Internal Revenue Code,
         which distribution will be taxed as either a dividend or exchange to
         each stockholder, depending on that stockholder's particular facts and
         circumstances.
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    o    The Company will not recognize any gain or loss as a result of the
         Reverse Split.

            THE BOARD UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS A VOTE "FOR" PROPOSAL 9.

                                   PROPOSAL 10

     AMENDMENT TO CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION TO PROVIDE FOR CHANGE OF THE
                                 COMPANY'S NAME

         On March 20, 2001, the Board unanimously adopted, subject to
stockholder approval, an amendment to the Existing Certificate providing for the
change of the Company's name to "Kadant Inc."

ANALYSIS OF THE PROPOSAL

         The Board believes that it would be inappropriate to use "Thermo" in
the Company's name after the Spin-Off by Thermo Electron. Further, the change of
corporate name would enable the Company to create a separate brand identity for
its products under the name "Kadant Inc." If the proposed name change is
adopted, the Company intends to use the name "Kadant Inc." in its communications
with stockholders, the investment community and in the conduct of its business.

         The change of the Company's name would be effective upon the filing of
a Certificate of Amendment with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware.
The Company expects to make this filing after the Annual Meeting but before the
Spin-Off.

           THE BOARD UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS A VOTE "FOR" PROPOSAL 10.

                                   PROPOSAL 11

               ADOPTION OF A RESTATED CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION

         On March 20, 2001, the Board unanimously adopted, subject to
stockholder approval of all of the Charter Proposals, the New Certificate. The
New Certificate would amend and restate the Existing Certificate to provide for
each of the amendments approved by the other Charter Proposals except for the
Reverse Split described in Proposal 9 and to make certain other technical
amendments to the Existing Certificate. In addition to the other Charter
Proposals, the New Certificate would:



    o    amend the purpose of the Company;

    o    expressly describe the rights of holders of Common Stock and allow
         changes in the number of authorized shares of Common Stock to be
         approved by a vote of all stockholders without a separate vote by
         holders of Common Stock;

    o    amend the provisions providing for indemnification of officers and
         directors;

    o    set forth the requirements for a quorum of the Board;

    o    amend the limitation on directors' liability for monetary damages; and

    o    eliminate several obsolete provisions of the Existing Certificate.

The Company urges each stockholder to carefully read the New Certificate in its
entirety before voting on this Proposal.

ANALYSIS OF THE PROPOSAL

         The Existing Certificate contains provisions that are ambiguous and
that do not reflect current Delaware corporate practice with respect to public
companies without a controlling stockholder. The following is a summary
description of the more important of these obsolete provisions in the Existing
Certificate and the proposed amendments thereto, as set forth in the New
Certificate. The Board does not consider any of the changes effected by this
Proposal to be material, nor does the Board anticipate that any of such changes
will affect the governance, business, operations or prospects of the Company.

         CORPORATE PURPOSE. The Existing Certificate provides, in Article THIRD,
that "[t]he purpose of the [C]orporation is to engage in any lawful act or
activity for which corporations may be organized under the General 
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Corporation Law of the State of Delaware". Article THIRD of the New Certificate
provides that "[t]he nature of the business or purposes to be conducted or
promoted by the Company is to engage in any lawful act or activity for which
corporations may be organized under the General Corporation Law of the State of
Delaware". The wording of the proposed new purpose clause follows the wording of
the DGCL more closely than that of the purpose clause in the Existing
Certificate. The Board believes that the restated purposes clause would allow
the Company to engage in various activities to the maximum extent allowed by the
statute.

         COMMON STOCK. In addition to authorizing the issuance of preferred
stock, as described in Proposal 2 above, Article FOURTH of the New Certificate
expressly describes the rights of holders of Common Stock and the qualification
of those rights by those of the holders of any outstanding shares of any series
of preferred stock.

         Article FOURTH of the New Certificate provides that the number of
authorized shares of Common Stock may be increased or decreased by the
"affirmative vote of the holders of the majority of the stock of the Corporation
entitled to vote, irrespective of the provisions of Section 242(b)((2)" of the
DGCL. Absent such a provision in the certificate of incorporation, the DGCL
would require not only the "affirmative vote of the holders of the majority of
the stock of the Corporation entitled to vote", but also the affirmative vote of
the holders of a majority of the Common Stock entitled to vote to amend the
Certificate of Incorporation to change the number of authorized shares of Common
Stock.

         INDEMNIFICATION. Article ELEVENTH of the Existing Certificate requires
the Company to indemnify the directors and officers of the Company and permits
the Company to indemnify its employees and agents, but does not describe
procedures for such indemnification. The Board believes that the provisions of



the Existing Certificate providing for indemnification do not reflect current
Delaware corporate practice with respect to public companies without a
controlling stockholder. Article EIGHTH of the New Certificate mandates
indemnification of officers and directors under certain circumstances and is
intended to eliminate ambiguities in the Existing Certificate. In addition, the
New Certificate provides detailed procedures for indemnification and expressly
describes standards of conduct that must be met in order for directors and
officers to be indemnified. The permissive indemnification of employees and
agents of the Company is not addressed in the New Certificate. Under Delaware
law, a corporation is permitted to indemnify its employees or agents and no such
statement need be made in the certificate of incorporation.

         QUORUM OF THE BOARD. The Existing Certificate does not set forth any
requirement for a quorum of the Board. The By-laws, however, currently provide
that a majority of the total number of directors constitutes a quorum of the
Board. Section 5 of Article NINTH of the New Certificate provides that a
majority of directors then in office would constitute a quorum and further
provides that, in the event some of the directors are disqualified from voting
at a meeting, the majority of directors not disqualified would constitute a
quorum. Section 6 of Article NINTH of the New Certificate provides that acts and
decisions made by a majority of directors at meeting where a quorum is present
would be regarded as acts or decisions of the Board, except where a greater
number is required by law, the New Certificate or the By-laws. A similar
provision is currently in the By-laws.

         LIMITATION ON DIRECTORS' LIABILITY FOR MONETARY DAMAGES. Article
TWELFTH of the Existing Certificate provides that directors shall not be liable
to the Company or its stockholders for monetary damages, to the extent that
Delaware law allows the limitation of directors' liability. Article SEVENTH of
the New Certificate provides that directors shall not be liable to the Company
or its stockholders for monetary damages for breaches of fiduciary duty, except
for:

    o    breaches of directors' duty of loyalty to the Company or its
         stockholders;

    o    acts or omissions not in good faith or which involve intentional
         misconduct or knowing violations of law;

    o    liability under Section 174 of the DCGL, which imposes liability on
         directors for unlawful dividends or stock purchases or redemptions; and

    o    transactions from which the directors derived an improper personal
         benefit.

Article SEVENTH of the New Certificate also provides that should the DGCL be
amended to allow for a further limitation of directors' personal liability, the
personal liability of the Company's directors would be limited to the full
extent permitted by the DGCL.
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         Delaware law permits a corporation to eliminate the liability of its
directors to the corporation or its stockholders for monetary damages except for
breaches of fiduciary duty, and for four other exceptions, as set forth in
Article SEVENTH of the New Certificate. As a result, there are no material
differences between limits on director liability allowed under current Delaware
law and limits imposed by the Company's Existing Certificate. If, however,
Delaware law were to change to allow for further elimination or limitation of
directors' personal liability other than to the Company or its stockholders for
monetary damages for breaches of fiduciary duty, the Existing Certificate would
restrict the elimination or limitation of liability to instances of directors'
personal liability to the Company or its stockholders for monetary damages. In
contrast, the New Certificate itself would not restrict the elimination or
limitation of liability.

         OBSOLETE PROVISIONS. The Board also unanimously recommends the



elimination of certain obsolete, unnecessary or superseded provisions of the
Existing Certificate.

         Article FIFTH of the Existing Certificate lists the sole incorporator
of the Company and is no longer required. Similarly, Article SIXTH of the
Existing Certificate lists the original directors and is no longer required.
Article SEVENTH states that the Company is to have "perpetual existence", an
unnecessary provision under Delaware law. Similarly, Article EIGHTH provides
that stockholders' private property is not subject to the debts of the Company,
an unnecessary provision under Delaware law.

         Article NINTH of the Existing Certificate sets forth certain provisions
for the management of the business and conduct of the affairs of the Company
that are either superseded by the other Charter Proposals or are unnecessary
under Delaware law. The provisions of Article NINTH relating to the Board's
power and authority with respect to the By-laws are superseded by Article SIXTH
of the New Certificate as set forth in Proposal 3. The provisions of Article
NINTH relating to the Board are superseded by Article NINTH of the New
Certificate as set forth in Proposals 4 and 5. The remaining provisions of
Article NINTH, relating to the Board's power and authority to encumber assets of
the Company and to limit the inspection of the Company's books and records, are
unnecessary under Delaware law.

         Article TENTH of the Existing Certificate provides that meetings of the
stockholders may take place inside or outside of Delaware and that the books and
records of the Company may be kept inside or outside of Delaware. Current
corporate practice is not to set forth these matters in certificates of
incorporation. The Restated By-laws contain equivalent provisions at Articles
1.1 and 5.5.

         Finally, Article THIRTEENTH of the Existing Certificate reserves to the
Company the right to amend, alter, change or repeal the provisions of the
Certificate of Incorporation as prescribed by statute. To avoid ambiguity,
renumbered Article FIFTH of the New Certificate limits such right "[t]o the
extent not otherwise provided" in the Certificate of Incorporation.

         If the stockholders approve the amendments described above and the
restatement of the Certificate of Incorporation, the Company will file, shortly
before the Spin-Off, the New Certificate with the Secretary of State of the
State of Delaware. Each of the above described changes will be effective upon
such filing of the New Certificate with the Delaware Secretary of State.

           THE BOARD UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS A VOTE "FOR" PROPOSAL 11.

                                   PROPOSAL 12

     AMENDMENT TO EQUITY INCENTIVE PLAN TO INCREASE THE SHARES AVAILABLE FOR
                                    ISSUANCE

         On March 20, 2001, the Board unanimously amended and restated the
Equity Incentive Plan and adopted, subject to stockholder approval, an amendment
to the Equity Incentive Plan. The Proposal would increase the number of shares
of Common Stock available for issuance under the Equity Incentive Plan by
8,000,000 shares. The number of shares discussed in this proposal are before
giving effect to the proposed Reverse Split discussed in Proposal 9, and the
number of shares available under the Equity Incentive Plan would be adjusted
accordingly if the Reverse Split is implemented.
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         As of March 31, 2001, options to purchase 1,371,101shares of Common
Stock were outstanding under the Equity Incentive Plan, options to purchase
38,200 shares of Common Stock had been exercised, and options to purchase
840,699 shares were available for future grant (before giving effect to the
proposed increase).

         In reviewing the Company's stock-based compensation program, the Board



concluded that an increase in the number of shares available for future grant
under the Equity Incentive Plan was necessary in anticipation of future growth
of the Company and to attract and retain key employees who are expected to make
significant contributions to the future growth and success of the Company. The
Proposal would increase by 8,000,000 the number of shares reserved for future
grants under the Equity Incentive Plan. After giving effect to the proposed
increase, the options outstanding and the shares remaining available for future
grants under all employee option plans of the Company would represent
approximately 15.6% of the outstanding Common Stock as of April 12, 2001.

         In addition, in order to simplify the administration of the Company's
stock-based compensation programs, the Board determined to discontinue the
separate Directors Plan and instead provide for the annual award of stock
options to outside directors under the Equity Incentive Plan. See "Compensation
of Directors -- Directors Stock Option Plan". The Directors Plan would be
discontinued upon approval of the Proposal by the stockholders at the Annual
Meeting.

         If the Proposal is not approved by the stockholders at the Annual
Meeting, the Equity Incentive Plan will be discontinued upon the exhaustion of
the shares currently reserved for issuance under the plan and directors will
continue to receive their annual grant of options to purchase 1,000 shares of
Common Stock under the Directors Plan.

         The closing price per share on the American Stock Exchange of the
Common Stock on April 18, 2001 was $4.77.

SUMMARY OF THE EQUITY INCENTIVE PLAN

         The material terms of the Equity Incentive Plan, as amended and
restated, are summarized below.

         ADMINISTRATION; ELIGIBLE PARTICIPANTS. The Equity Incentive Plan is
administered by the Board. The Board has the full power to select, from among
the persons eligible for awards, the individuals to whom awards will be granted,
to make any combination of awards to any participant, and to determine the
specific terms of each award, including terms and conditions relating to events
of merger, consolidation, dissolution and liquidation, change of control,
acceleration of vesting or lapse of restrictions, vesting, forfeiture, other
restrictions, dividends and interest on deferred amounts. The Board also has the
power to waive compliance by participants with the terms and conditions of
awards, to cancel awards with the consent of participants and to accelerate the
vesting or lapse of any restrictions of any award. The Board may delegate any or
all of its responsibilities under the Equity Incentive Plan to a committee
appointed by the Board and consisting of members of the Board.

         Employees, officers and directors of, and consultants and advisors to,
the Company and its subsidiaries, or other persons who are expected to make
significant contributions to the growth and success of the Company and its
subsidiaries, selected by the Board, are eligible to participate in the Equity
Incentive Plan. As of December 30, 2000, approximately 1,250 employees of the
Company were eligible to participate in the existing Equity Incentive Plan.

         SHARES AVAILABLE UNDER THE EQUITY INCENTIVE PLAN; USE OF PROCEEDS. The
number of shares of the Common Stock currently reserved for future grants under
the Equity Incentive Plan, before giving effect to the proposed increase, is
840,699 shares. The number of shares reserved under the Equity Incentive Plan is
subject to adjustment for stock splits and similar events. Awards of shares that
are forfeited or otherwise terminated and shares that are reacquired by the
Company are not counted against the maximum number of reserved shares under the
plan.

         The proceeds received by the Company from transactions under the Equity
Incentive Plan are used for the general purposes of the Company. Shares issued
under the Equity Incentive Plan may be authorized but unissued shares or shares
reacquired by the Company and held in its treasury.

         TYPES OF AWARDS; LIMITATIONS ON AWARDS. The Equity Incentive Plan



permits the Board to grant a variety of stock and stock-based awards in such
form or in such combinations as may be approved by the Board. The types of
awards may include stock options, restricted and unrestricted shares, rights to
receive shares on a deferred basis or 
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cash or shares based on performance, cash payments sufficient to offset the
federal, state and local ordinary income taxes of participants resulting from
transactions under the Equity Incentive Plan, and loans to participants in
connection with awards. The Board may not award more than 500,000 shares of
Common Stock to a recipient in a calendar year under any award or combination of
awards.

         STOCK OPTIONS. Awards under the Equity Incentive Plan may be in the
form of stock options, which entitle the recipient, on exercise, to purchase
shares of Common Stock at a specified exercise price. Stock options granted
under the plan may be either stock options that qualify as incentive stock
options ("incentive stock options") under Section 422 of the Internal Revenue
Code, or stock options that are not intended to meet such requirements
("non-statutory options"). The exercise price of each option is determined by
the Board but may not be less than 85% of the fair market value per share of
Common Stock on the date of grant.

         The term of each option is fixed by the Board. The Board also
determines at what time each option may be exercised. Options may be made
exercisable in installments, and the exercisability of options may be
accelerated by the Board. The Board may, in its discretion, provide that upon
exercise of any option, instead of receiving shares free from restrictions under
the Equity Incentive Plan, the option holder will receive shares of restricted
stock or deferred stock awards. The Board may also offer to buy out an option
previously granted for a payment in cash, shares of Common Stock, deferred stock
or restricted stock.

         Incentive stock options granted under the Equity Incentive Plan must
meet certain additional requirements in order to qualify as incentive stock
options under the Internal Revenue Code. Incentive stock options may be granted
only to employees of the Company and its subsidiaries. The exercise price of an
incentive stock option or any option intended to qualify as performance-based
compensation under Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code may not be less
than 100% of the fair market value of the Common Stock on the date of grant. An
incentive stock option may not be granted under the Equity Incentive Plan after
the tenth anniversary of the date the Board adopted the Equity Incentive Plan,
and the latest date on which an incentive stock option may be exercisable is ten
years from the date of its grant. In addition, the Internal Revenue Code limits
the value of shares subject to incentive stock options that may become
exercisable annually by any option holder in a given year and requires a shorter
exercise period and a higher minimum exercise price in the case of stockholders
owning more than ten percent (10%) of the Company's Common Stock or that of its
parent or subsidiary corporation, as defined in Sections 424 (e) and (f) of the
Internal Revenue Code.

         RESTRICTED STOCK AND UNRESTRICTED STOCK. The Board may also award
shares of Common Stock subject to such conditions and restrictions as it may
determine ("restricted stock"). Generally, if a participant who holds shares of
restricted stock fails to satisfy certain restrictions or other conditions as
may be determined by the Board (such as continuing employment for a given
period) prior to the lapse or waiver of the restrictions, the Company has the
right to require the forfeiture or repurchase of the shares in exchange for an
amount, if any, determined by the Board as specifically set forth in the
instrument evidencing the award. The Board may at any time waive such
restrictions or accelerate the date or dates on which the restrictions will
lapse. Prior to the lapse of restrictions on shares of restricted stock, the
recipient is entitled to all the rights of a stockholder with respect to the
shares, including voting and dividend rights, subject only to the conditions and
restrictions generally applicable to restricted stock or specifically set forth
in the instrument evidencing the award.



         The Board may also grant shares that are free from any restrictions
under the Equity Incentive Plan ("unrestricted stock"). Unrestricted stock may
be issued in recognition of services or in such other circumstances as the Board
deems to be in the best interests of the Company.

         DEFERRED STOCK. The Board may also make deferred stock awards under the
Equity Incentive Plan. Deferred stock awards entitle the recipient to receive,
without payment, shares of Common Stock on such future date or dates and on such
conditions as the Board specifies. The Board may at any time accelerate the date
on which delivery of all or any part of the Common Stock will take place or
otherwise waive any restrictions on the award.

         PERFORMANCE AWARDS. The Board may also grant performance awards under
the Equity Incentive Plan entitling the recipient to receive, without payment,
shares of Common Stock or cash in such combinations as it may determine
following the achievement of specified performance goals. Payment of performance
awards may be conditioned on achievement of individual or Company performance
goals over a fixed or determinable period or on such other conditions as the
Board may determine.
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         LOANS AND SUPPLEMENTAL GRANTS. Under the Equity Incentive Plan, the
Board may authorize a loan from the Company to a participant either on or after
the grant of an award. Loans, including extensions, may be for any term
specified by the Board, may be either secured or unsecured, and may be with or
without recourse against the participant in the event of default. Each loan
shall be subject to such terms and conditions and shall bear such rate of
interest, if any, as the Board may determine. In connection with any award, the
Board may, at the time such award is made or at a later date, provide for and
make a cash payment to the participant in an amount equal to (a) the amount of
any federal, state and local income tax on ordinary income for which the
participant will be liable with respect to the award, plus (b) an additional
amount on a grossed-up basis necessary to make him or her whole after payment of
the amount described in (a).

         PAYMENT OF PURCHASE PRICE. Except as otherwise provided in the Equity
Incentive Plan, the purchase price of Common Stock or other rights acquired or
granted pursuant to such plan shall be determined by the Board, provided that
the purchase price of Common Stock shall not be less than its par value. The
Board may determine the method of payment for Common Stock acquired pursuant to
the Equity Incentive Plan and may determine that all or any part of the purchase
price has been satisfied by past services rendered by the recipient of an award.
The Board may, upon the request of a participant, defer the date on which
payment under an award will be made.

         CHANGE IN CONTROL. Unless otherwise provided in the agreement
evidencing an award, if there is a "Change in Control" as defined in the Equity
Incentive Plan, any stock options or other stock-based awards that are not then
exercisable and fully vested will become fully exercisable and vested; the
restrictions applicable to restricted stock awards will lapse and shares issued
pursuant to such awards will be free of restrictions and fully vested; and
deferral and other limitations and conditions that relate solely to the passage
of time or continued employment or other affiliation will be waived and removed,
but other conditions will continue to apply unless otherwise provided in the
instrument evidencing the awards or by agreement between the participant and the
Company. Generally, any of the following events shall be considered a "Change in
Control":

    o    the acquisition by any person of beneficial ownership of any capital
         stock of the Thermo Electron if, after such acquisition, such person
         beneficially owns 40% or more of the outstanding common stock or voting
         securities of Thermo Electron;

    o    the failure of the Board of Directors of Thermo Electron to include a
         majority of directors who are "continuing directors", which term is



         defined to include directors who were members of the Board of Directors
         on May 23, 1994 or who subsequent to that date were nominated, elected
         or endorsed by a majority of directors who were "continuing directors"
         at the time of such nomination or election, other than a director whose
         initial assumption of office occurred as a result of an actual or
         threatened election contest or proxy solicitation by a person other
         than the Board of Directors of Thermo Electron;

    o    the consummation of a merger, consolidation, reorganization,
         recapitalization or statutory share exchange involving Thermo Electron
         or the sale or other disposition of all or substantially all of the
         assets of Thermo Electron unless immediately after such transaction (a)
         all beneficial owners of the common stock of Thermo Electron
         immediately prior to such transaction beneficially own more than 60% of
         the outstanding voting securities of the resulting or acquiring
         corporation in substantially the same proportions as their ownership
         immediately prior to such transaction and (b) no person after the
         transaction owns 40% or more of the outstanding voting securities of
         the resulting or acquiring Thermo Electron; or

    o    approval by stockholders of a complete liquidation or dissolution of
         the Thermo Electron.

The Equity Incentive Plan provides that, effective upon the Spin-Off, the
definition of Change in Control will refer to changes relating to the Company
rather than Thermo Electron.

         NATURE OF RIGHTS AS STOCKHOLDER UNDER THE EQUITY INCENTIVE PLAN. Except
as specifically provided by the Equity Incentive Plan, the receipt of an award
will not give a participant rights as a stockholder. The participant will obtain
such rights, subject to any limitations imposed by the plan or the instrument
evidencing the award, upon actual receipt of Common Stock.

         ADJUSTMENTS OR CAPITAL CHANGES. The Board may make appropriate
adjustments to the number of shares of Common Stock that may be delivered under
the Equity Incentive Plan and under outstanding awards, as well as the exercise
prices relating to awards and other affected provisions, to reflect stock
dividends, stock splits and similar 
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events. The Board may also make appropriate adjustments to avoid distortions in
the operation of the Equity Incentive Plan in the event of any recapitalization,
merger or consolidation involving the Company, any transaction in which the
Company becomes a subsidiary of another entity, any sale or other disposition of
all or a substantial portion of the assets of the Company or any similar
transaction, as determined by the Board.

         AMENDMENT AND TERMINATION. The Equity Incentive Plan will remain in
full force and effect until terminated by the Board. The Board may at any time
or times amend the Equity Incentive Plan or any outstanding award for any
purpose that may at the time be permitted by law, or may at any time terminate
the plan as to any further grants of awards. Amendments to the Equity Incentive
Plan must be approved by the Company's stockholders only if required under the
rules or regulations of any securities exchange applicable to the Company, or
under Rule 16b-3 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the "Exchange Act")
(or any successor rule), or Sections 422 or 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code,
relating to incentive stock options and the deductibility of certain executive
compensation.

         STOCK WITHHOLDING. In the case of an award under which Common Stock may
be delivered, the Board may permit the participant or other appropriate person
to elect to have the Company hold back from the shares to be delivered, or to
deliver to the Company, shares of Common Stock having a value sufficient to
satisfy any federal, state and local withholding tax requirements.



FEDERAL INCOME TAX INFORMATION

         The following is a summary of the principal United States federal
income tax consequences generally applicable to awards under the Equity
Incentive Plan.

         INCENTIVE STOCK OPTIONS. No taxable income is recognized by an optionee
upon the grant or exercise of an incentive stock option. However, the exercise
of an incentive stock option may result in alternative minimum tax liability for
the optionee. If no disposition of shares issued to an optionee pursuant to the
exercise of an incentive stock option is made by the optionee within the later
of two years from the date of grant or one year after the transfer of such
shares to the optionee, then upon the later sale of such shares, for federal
income tax purposes, any amount realized in excess of the exercise price will be
taxed to the optionee as a long-term capital gain and any loss sustained will be
a long-term capital loss, and no deduction will be allowed to the Company.

         If the shares of Common Stock acquired upon the exercise of an
incentive stock option are disposed of prior to the expiration of the two- and
one-year holding periods described above, generally the optionee will recognize
ordinary compensation income in the year of disposition in an amount equal to
the excess (if any) of the fair market value of the shares at exercise (or, if
less, the amount realized on an arms-length sale of such shares) over the
exercise price thereof, and the Company will be entitled to deduct such amount,
subject to the limitations of Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code. Any
further gain recognized will be taxed as short- or long-term capital gain and
will not result in any deduction by the Company. Special rules apply where all
or a portion of the exercise price of the incentive stock option is paid by
tendering shares of Common Stock.

         If any incentive stock option is exercised at a time when it no longer
qualifies for the tax treatment described above, the option is treated as a
non-statutory stock option. Generally, an incentive stock option will not be
eligible for the tax treatment described above if it is exercised more than
three months following termination of employment (one year following termination
of employment by reason of permanent and total disability), except in certain
cases where the incentive stock option is exercised after the death of an
optionee.

         NON-STATUTORY OPTIONS. With respect to non-statutory stock options
granted under the Equity Incentive Plan, no income is recognized by the optionee
at the time the option is granted. Generally, at exercise, ordinary compensation
income is recognized by the optionee in an amount equal to the difference
between the exercise price and the fair market value of the shares on the date
of exercise, and the Company receives a tax deduction for the same amount,
subject to the limitations of Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code. Upon
disposition of the shares, appreciation or depreciation after the date of
exercise is treated as either short- or long-term capital gain or loss depending
on how long the shares have been held.

         RESTRICTED STOCK. A recipient of restricted stock that is subject to a
risk of forfeiture generally will be subject to tax at ordinary income rates on
the fair market value of the stock at the time the stock is either transferable
or is no longer subject to forfeiture, less any amount paid for such stock.
However, a recipient who so elects under Section 83(b) of the Internal Revenue
Code ("Section 83(b)") within 30 days of the date of issuance of the restricted
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stock will recognize ordinary compensation income on the date of issuance equal
to the fair market value of the shares of restricted stock at that time
(measured as if the shares were unrestricted and could be sold immediately),
minus any amount paid for such stock. The Company generally will be entitled to
a deduction equal to the amount that is taxable as ordinary income to the
recipient, subject to the limitations of Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue
Code.



         Upon sale of the shares after the forfeiture period has expired, the
appreciation or depreciation after the shares become transferable or free from
risk of forfeiture (or, if a Section 83(b) election was made, since the shares
were issued) will be treated as long- or short-term capital gain or loss. The
holding period to determine whether the recipient has long- or short-term
capital gain or loss begins just after the forfeiture period expires (or just
after the earlier issuance of the shares, if the recipient elected immediate
recognition of income under Section 83(b)). If restricted stock is received in
connection with another award under the Equity Incentive Plan (for example, upon
exercise of an option), the income and the deduction, if any, associated with
such award may be deferred in accordance with the rules described above for
restricted stock.

         DEFERRED STOCK. The recipient of a deferred stock award will generally
be subject to tax at ordinary income rates on the fair market value of the stock
on the date that the stock is distributed to the recipient. The capital gain or
loss holding period for such stock will also commence on such date. The Company
generally will be entitled to a deduction equal to the amount that is taxable as
ordinary income to the recipient. If a right to deferred stock is received under
another award (for example, upon exercise of an option), the income and
deduction, if any, associated with such award may be deferred in accordance with
the rules described above for deferred stock.

         PERFORMANCE AWARDS. The recipient of a performance award will generally
be subject to tax at ordinary income rates on any cash received and the fair
market value of any Common Stock issued under the award, and the Company will
generally be entitled to a deduction equal to the amount of ordinary income
recognized by the recipient. Any cash received under a performance award will be
included in income at the time of receipt. The fair market value of any Common
Stock received will also generally be included in income (and a corresponding
deduction will generally be available to the Company) at the time of receipt.
The capital gain or loss holding period for any Common Stock distributed under a
performance award will begin when the recipient recognizes ordinary income in
respect of that distribution.

         LOANS AND SUPPLEMENTAL GRANTS. Bona fide loans made under the Equity
Incentive Plan will generally not result in taxable income to the recipient or
in a deduction to the Company. However, any such loan made at a rate of interest
lower than certain rates specified under the Internal Revenue Code may result in
an amount (measured, in general, by reference to the difference between the
actual rate and the specified rate) being included in the borrower's income and
deductible by the Company. Forgiveness of all or a portion of a loan may also
result in income to the borrower and a deduction for the Company. If outright
cash grants are given in order to facilitate the payment of award-related taxes,
the grants will be includable as ordinary income by the recipient at the time of
receipt and will in general be deductible by the Company.

RECOMMENDATION

         The Board believes that the amendment to the Equity Incentive Plan will
provide the Company with the ability to continue to provide stock-based
compensation for employees, officers, directors and others who are expected to
make significant contributions to the future growth and success of the Company,
to reward such individuals for such contributions and to encourage such
individuals to take into account the long-term interests of the Company and its
stockholders through ownership of the Company's Common Stock. Accordingly, the
Board believes that the proposal is in the best interests of the Company and its
stockholders.

         THE BOARD UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS A VOTE "FOR" PROPOSAL 12.
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                                   PROPOSAL 13

      AMENDMENT TO THE EMPLOYEE STOCK PURCHASE PLAN TO INCREASE THE SHARES



                 AVAILABLE FOR ISSUANCE AND TO EXTEND ITS TERM

         On September 28, 2000, the Board unanimously adopted, subject to
stockholder approval, two amendments to the Stock Purchase Plan. The Proposal
would:

    o    increase the number of shares of Common Stock available for issuance
         under the Stock Purchase Plan by 750,000 shares; and

    o    extend the term of the Stock Purchase Plan until November 1, 2010.

         Before giving effect to the proposed increase, a total of 234,670
shares of Common Stock were reserved for future grant under the Stock Purchase
Plan. The number of shares discussed in this proposal are before giving effect
to the proposed Reverse Split discussed in Proposal 9, and the number of shares
available under the Stock Purchase Plan would be adjusted accordingly if the
Reverse Split is implemented.

         The Board believes that the Stock Purchase Plan is an important
incentive in attracting and retaining key personnel, in motivating individuals
to contribute significantly to the Company's future growth and success, and in
aligning the long-term interests of these individuals with those of the
Company's stockholders. For these reasons, the Board has acted to increase the
number of shares available for issuance under the plan and to extend the term of
the plan and is recommending the increase and extension to stockholders for
approval. If the Proposal is not approved at the Annual Meeting, the Stock
Purchase Plan will (a) be discontinued upon the exhaustion of the shares
currently reserved for issuance under the plan; and (b) expire on November 1,
2002.

         The closing price per share on the American Stock Exchange of the
Common Stock on April 18, 2001 was $4.77.

SUMMARY OF THE STOCK PURCHASE PLAN

         The following is a summary of the material terms of the Stock Purchase
Plan.

         PARTICIPATION; ADMINISTRATION. All full-time and part-time employees
working at least 20 hours per week and at least five months per year and who
have been employed by the Company for at least six months are eligible to
participate in the Stock Purchase Plan, unless they own (or would own following
a grant) 5% or more of the total combined voting power or value of all classes
of stock of the Company or of any parent or subsidiary of the Company. Options
to purchase shares of the Common Stock under the Stock Purchase Plan may be
granted from time to time at the discretion of the Board, which also determines
the date upon which such options are exercisable. As of December 30, 2000,
approximately 1,250 employees of the Company were eligible to participate in the
Stock Purchase Plan.

         CONTRIBUTIONS. A participating employee may purchase stock under the
Stock Purchase Plan only through payroll deductions, which may not exceed 10% of
the employee's gross salary or wages during the year. Employees are allowed to
decrease, but not increase, the percentage of wages contributed during each plan
year, subject to such reasonable administrative rules as the Company may impose.
An employee may suspend his or her contributions but then is not permitted to
contribute again for the remainder of the plan year.

         TERMS OF OPTIONS. The exercise price for options to acquire shares
under the Stock Purchase Plan is equal to 85% of the lower of (a) the per-share
fair market value of Common Stock as of the grant date, and (b) the per-share
fair market value of Common Stock as of the exercise date. On the exercise date,
participants may elect to use their accumulated payroll deductions to purchase
shares at the exercise price. As a condition to purchase, the Company may
require that participants must agree not to resell the shares so purchased for a
period up to one year following the exercise date. The options are
nontransferable and, except in the case of death of the participant, may not be
exercised if the participant is not still employed by the Company on the



exercise date. If a participant ceases to be employed by the Company or a parent
or subsidiary of the Company, his or her option expires and the Company will
return the participant's accumulated payroll deductions. The Board may, but is
not required to, pay interest on the returned accumulated payroll deductions. If
a participant retires or dies, the participant or his or her beneficiary, as the
case may be, may withdraw the accumulated payroll deduction or use such
deductions to 
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purchase shares on the exercise date. A participant may elect to discontinue
participation in the Stock Purchase Plan at any time prior to the exercise date
and to have his or her accumulated payroll deduction refunded.

         SHARES SUBJECT TO THE STOCK PURCHASE PLAN. Before giving effect to the
proposed increase, the number of shares available for issuance under the Stock
Purchase Plan was 234,670 shares of the Common Stock, subject to adjustment for
stock splits and similar events. The proceeds received by the Company from the
exercise of options granted under the Stock Purchase Plan are used for general
purposes of the Company. Shares issued under the Stock Purchase Plan may be
authorized but unissued shares or shares reacquired by the Company and held in
its treasury. If an option expires or terminates without having been exercised
in full, the unpurchased option shares are available for other options granted
under the plan.

         AMENDMENT AND TERMINATION. The Stock Purchase Plan shall remain in full
force and effect until suspended or discontinued by the Board; currently, no
option may be granted under the Stock Purchase Plan after November 1, 2002. The
Proposal would allow options to be granted under the Stock Purchase Plan until
November 1, 2010. The Board may at any time or times amend the Stock Purchase
Plan for any purpose that may be permitted by law, or may at any time terminate
the Stock Purchase Plan.

         TERM OF THE STOCK PURCHASE PLAN. No options may be granted under the
Stock Purchase Plan after November 1, 2002 unless the Proposal is approved by
the stockholders at the Annual Meeting. The Proposal would allow options to be
granted under the Stock Purchase Plan until November 1, 2010, provided that the
number of shares available for issuance under the Stock Purchase Plan is not
exhausted prior to that date.

FEDERAL INCOME TAX INFORMATION

         Federal income tax is not imposed upon an employee in the year an
option is granted or the year the shares are purchased pursuant to the exercise
of the option granted under the Stock Purchase Plan. Federal income tax
generally is imposed upon an employee when he or she sells or otherwise disposes
of the shares acquired pursuant to the Stock Purchase Plan. When an employee
sells or disposes of the shares, if such sale or disposition occurs more than
two years from the grant date and more than one year from the exercise date,
then federal income tax assessed at ordinary rates will be imposed upon the
amount by which the fair market value of the shares on the date of grant or
disposition, whichever is less, exceeds the amount paid for the shares. In
addition, the difference between the amount received by the employee at the time
of sale and the employee's tax basis in the shares, which is equal to the amount
paid on exercise of the option plus the amount recognized as ordinary income,
will be recognized as a capital gain or loss. The Company will not be allowed a
deduction under these circumstances for federal income tax purposes. If an
employee sells or disposes of the shares sooner than two years from the grant
date or one year from the exercise date, then the employee's entire gain (the
difference between the fair market value at disposition and the amount paid for
the shares) would be taxed as ordinary income, and the Company would be entitled
to a deduction equal to that amount.

RECOMMENDATION

         The Board believes that the proposed increase in the number of shares
available for issuance under the Stock Purchase Plan is important for the



Company to attract and retain key employees and to be able to continue to offer
them the opportunity to participate in the ownership and growth of the Company
through an employee stock purchase plan. In addition, the Board believes the
Stock Purchase Plan is in the best interest of the Company and its stockholders.

         THE BOARD UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS A VOTE "FOR" PROPOSAL 13.

                                       40

                     DESCRIPTION OF THE PROPOSED RIGHTS PLAN

         Under Delaware law, every corporation may create and issue rights
entitling the holders of the rights to purchase from the corporation shares of
its capital stock, subject to any provisions of its certificate of
incorporation. The price and terms of the shares must be stated in the
corporation's certificate of incorporation or in a resolution adopted by the
board of directors for the creation or issuance of such rights.

         If the Charter Proposals are approved at the Annual Meeting and, as
expected, the Board adopts the Rights Plan, the Company would enter into the
Rights Agreement with a rights agent to be selected by the Board and would
declare a dividend distribution of one right for each outstanding share of
Common Stock to the Company's stockholders. Each right, when exercisable, would
entitle the registered holder to purchase from the Company a unit consisting of
one ten-thousandth of a share of Series A Preferred Stock at a per unit purchase
price to be determined by the Board at the time the Rights Plan is adopted.

         The Rights Agreement will provide that, with respect to the period of
time prior to the Spin-Off, the rights will not become exercisable as a result
of Thermo Electron's ownership of Common Stock.

         The following description is a summary of the material terms of the
Rights Plan as it is expected to be in effect after the Spin-Off. It does not
restate the terms of the Rights Plan in their entirety. THE RIGHTS AGREEMENT,
AND NOT THIS DESCRIPTION, DEFINES THE TERMS AND PROVISIONS OF THE RIGHTS PLAN.

         DISTRIBUTION OF RIGHTS. Initially, the rights are not exercisable and
will be attached to all certificates representing outstanding shares of the
Common Stock, and the Company will not distribute separate rights certificates.
The rights will separate from the Common Stock, and a distribution date will
occur, upon the earlier of the following events:

    o    10 business days after a public announcement that a person or group has
         acquired, or obtained the right to acquire, beneficial ownership of 15%
         or more of the outstanding shares of Common Stock; and

    o    10 business days following the start of a tender offer or exchange
         offer that would result in a person or group beneficially owning 15% or
         more of the outstanding shares of Common Stock.

         The distribution date may be deferred in circumstances determined by
the Board. In addition, certain inadvertent acquisitions will not trigger the
occurrence of the distribution date.

         Prior to the distribution date:

    o    the rights will be evidenced by Common Stock certificates outstanding
         on the record date for the dividend distribution of the rights,
         together with a Summary of Rights to be mailed to stockholders, or by
         new Common Stock certificates issued after the record date;

    o    the rights will be transferred with and only with such Common Stock
         certificates; and

    o    the surrender for transfer of any certificate of Common Stock (with or
         without a copy of the Summary of Rights) will also constitute the
         transfer of the rights associated with the Common Stock represented by



         such certificate.

         The rights are not exercisable until the distribution date and will
expire at the close of business on the tenth anniversary of the record date for
the dividend distribution of the rights, unless the Company redeems or exchanges
them earlier as described below.

         As soon as practicable after the distribution date, rights certificates
will be mailed to holders of record of Common Stock as of the close of business
on the distribution date and, from and after the distribution date, the separate
rights certificates alone will represent the rights. All shares of Common Stock
issued prior to the distribution date will be issued with rights. Shares of
Common Stock issued after the distribution date in connection with certain
employee benefit plans or upon conversion of certain securities will be issued
with rights. Except as otherwise determined by the Board, no other shares of
Common Stock issued after the distribution date will be issued with rights.

         FLIP-IN EVENT. If a person becomes the beneficial owner of 15% or more
of the outstanding shares of Common Stock, except as described below, each
holder of a right will thereafter have the right to receive, upon 
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exercise, a number of shares of Common Stock, or, in some circumstances, cash,
property or other securities of the Company, which equals the exercise price of
the right divided by one-half of the current market price of the Common Stock on
the date the acquisition occurs. However, following the acquisition:

    o    rights are not exercisable until the rights are no longer redeemable by
         the Company as set forth below; and

    o    all rights that are, or were, under the circumstances specified in the
         rights agreement, beneficially owned by any acquiring person will be
         null and void.

         The event set forth in this paragraph is referred to as a "Flip-In
Event". A Flip-In Event would not occur if there is an offer for all of the
outstanding shares of Common Stock that the Board determines is fair to the
Company's stockholders and in their best interests.

         For example, at an exercise price of $100 per right, each right not
owned by an acquiring person, or by some related parties, following a Flip-In
Event would entitle the holder to purchase for $100 the number of shares of
Common Stock, or other consideration, as noted above, as equals $100 divided by
one-half of the current market price of the Common Stock. Assuming that the
Common Stock had a per share value of $50 at that time, the holder of each valid
right would be entitled to purchase four shares of Common Stock for $100.

         FLIP-OVER EVENT. If at any time after a person has become the
beneficial owner of 15% or more of the outstanding shares of Common Stock:

    o    the Company is acquired in a merger or other business combination
         transaction in which it is not the surviving company,

    o    the Company's Common Stock is changed or exchanged for stock or
         securities of any other person or for cash or any other property, or

    o    50% or more of the Company's assets or earning power is sold or
         transferred,

then each holder of a right, except rights which previously have been voided as
set forth above, shall thereafter have the right to receive, upon exercise, that
number of shares of common stock of the acquiring company which equals the
exercise price of the right divided by one-half of the current market price of
that company's common stock at the date of the occurrence of the event. This
exercise right does not arise if the merger or other transaction follows an
offer for all of the outstanding shares of Common Stock that the Board



determines is fair to the Company's stockholders and in their best interests.

         For example, at an exercise price of $100 per right, each right
following an event described in the preceding paragraph would entitle the holder
to purchase for $100 the number of shares of common stock of the acquiring
company as equals $100 divided by one-half of the current market price of that
company's common stock. Assuming that the common stock had a per share value of
$50 at that time, the holder of each valid right would be entitled to purchase
four shares of common stock of the acquiring company for $100.

         EXCHANGE OF RIGHTS. At any time after a Flip-In Event, when no person
owns a majority of the Common Stock, the Board may exchange the rights, other
than rights owned by the acquiring person that have become void, in whole or in
part, at an exchange ratio of one share of Common Stock, or one ten-thousandth
of a share of Series A Preferred Stock, or of a share of a class or series of
preferred stock having equivalent rights, preferences and privileges, per right.

         SERIES A JUNIOR PARTICIPATING PREFERRED STOCK. Series A Preferred Stock
purchasable upon exercise of the rights will not be redeemable. Each share of
Series A Preferred Stock will be entitled to receive, when, as and if declared
by the Board, a minimum preferential quarterly dividend payment of $100 per
share and will be entitled to an aggregate dividend of 10,000 times the dividend
declared per share of Common Stock. In the event of liquidation, the holders of
the Series A Preferred Stock will be entitled to a minimum preferential
liquidating payment of $100 per share and will be entitled to an aggregate
payment of 10,000 times the payment made per share of Common Stock. Each share
of Series A Preferred Stock will have 10,000 votes, voting together with the
Common Stock. Finally, in the event of any merger, consolidation or other
transaction in which the Common Stock is changed or exchanged, each share of
Series A Preferred Stock will be entitled to receive 10,000 times the amount
received per share of Common Stock. These rights will be protected by customary
antidilution provisions.
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         Because of the nature of the Series A Preferred Stock's dividend,
liquidation and voting rights, the value of one ten-thousandth of a share of
Series A Preferred Stock purchasable upon exercise of each right should
approximate the value of one share of Common Stock.

         REDEMPTION OF RIGHTS. At any time until ten business days following the
date of a public announcement that a person has acquired or obtained the right
to acquire beneficial ownership of 15% or more of the outstanding shares of
Common Stock, the Company may redeem the rights in whole, but not in part, at a
price of $.001 per right, payable in cash or stock.

         Immediately upon the redemption of the rights or such earlier time as
established by the Board in the resolution ordering the redemption of the
rights, the rights will terminate and the only right of the holders of rights
will be to receive the $.001 redemption price.

         STATUS OF RIGHTS HOLDER AND TAX EFFECTS. Until a right is exercised,
the holder of the right, as such, will have no rights as a stockholder of the
Company, including the right to vote or to receive dividends. Although the
distribution of the rights should not be taxable to stockholders or to the
Company, stockholders may, depending upon the circumstances, recognize taxable
income in the event that the rights become exercisable for Common Stock, or
other consideration, or for common stock of the acquiring company as described
above.

         BOARD'S AUTHORITY TO AMEND. Any provision of the Rights Agreement,
other than the redemption price, may be amended by the Board prior to the time
when the rights are no longer redeemable. Once the rights are no longer
redeemable, the Board's authority to amend the rights is limited to correcting
ambiguities or defective or inconsistent provisions in a manner that does not
adversely affect the interest of holders of rights.



         EFFECTS OF THE RIGHTS. The rights are intended to protect the
stockholders in the event of an unfair or coercive offer to acquire the Company
and to provide the Board with adequate time to evaluate unsolicited offers. The
rights may have anti-takeover effects. The rights will cause substantial
dilution to a person or group that attempts to acquire the Company without
conditioning the offer on a substantial number of rights being acquired. The
rights, however, should not affect any prospective offeror willing to make an
offer at a fair price and otherwise in the best interests of the Company and its
stockholders, as determined by a majority of the Board. The rights should not
interfere with any merger or other business combination approved by the Board.

                         INDEPENDENT PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS

         The Company has retained Arthur Andersen LLP as its independent
accountants since its inception in 1991 and intends to retain Arthur Andersen
LLP for the current year ending December 31, 2001. Representatives of Arthur
Andersen LLP are expected to be present at the Annual Meeting, will have the
opportunity to make a statement if they desire to do so and will be available to
respond to questions.

         During fiscal 2000, the Company retained Arthur Andersen LLP to provide
services in the following categories and amounts:

AUDIT FEES

         Arthur Andersen LLP billed the Company and its subsidiaries an
aggregate of $250,700 in fees for professional services rendered in connection
with the audit of the financial statements of the Company and its subsidiaries
for the most recent fiscal year and the reviews of the financial statements
included in each of the Company's Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q during the
fiscal year ended December 30, 2000.

FINANCIAL INFORMATION SYSTEMS DESIGN AND IMPLEMENTATION FEES

         Arthur Andersen LLP did not bill the Company any fees for professional
services rendered to the Company and its affiliates for the fiscal year ended
December 30, 2000 in connection with the design and implementation of financial
information systems.

ALL OTHER FEES

         Arthur Andersen LLP billed the Company an aggregate of $92,050 in fees
for other services rendered to the Company and its affiliates for the fiscal
year ended December 30, 2000, primarily related to statutory audits of foreign
subsidiaries, consultation on accounting matters and other routine audit and tax
services.
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                                  OTHER ACTION

         Management is not aware at this time of any other matters that will be
presented for action at the meeting. Should any such matters be presented, the
proxies grant power to the proxy holders to vote shares represented by the
proxies in the discretion of such proxy holders.

                              STOCKHOLDER PROPOSALS

         Proposals of stockholders intended to be included in the proxy
statement and form of proxy relating to the 2002 Annual Meeting of the
Stockholders of the Company and to be presented at such meeting must be received
by the Company for inclusion in the proxy statement and form of proxy no later
than December 21, 2001. Notices of stockholder proposals submitted outside the
processes of Rule 14a-8 of the Exchange Act (relating to proposals to be
presented at the meeting but not included in the Company's proxy statement and
form of proxy) will be considered untimely, and thus the Company's proxy may



confer discretionary voting authority on the persons named in the proxy with
regard to such proposals, if received after February 4, 2002.

                             SOLICITATION STATEMENT

         The cost of this solicitation of proxies will be borne by the Company.
Solicitation will be made primarily by mail, but regular employees of the
Company may solicit proxies personally or by telephone, facsimile transmission
or telegram. Brokers, nominees, custodians and fiduciaries are requested to
forward solicitation materials to obtain voting instructions from beneficial
owners of stock registered in their names, and the Company will reimburse such
parties for their reasonable charges and expenses in connection therewith.

Waltham, Massachusetts
April 18, 2001
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                                                                     APPENDIX A

                              THERMO FIBERTEK INC.

                             AUDIT COMMITTEE CHARTER

ORGANIZATION

The Committee shall consist of only independent Directors as defined by the
relevant stock exchange listing authority for the Company's equity securities.
The Chairman of the Committee shall be chosen from among the members. Each
member of the Committee shall be financially literate or must become financially
literate within a reasonable period of time after his or her appointment to the
Committee, and at least one member of the Committee must have accounting or
related financial management expertise as the foregoing qualifications are
interpreted by the American Stock Exchange Listing Standards, Policies and
Requirements. The number of Directors serving on the Committee shall be
determined by the Board of Directors, and from and after June 14, 2001, the
Committee shall consist of at least three Directors.

STATEMENT OF POLICY

The Committee shall, through regular or special meetings with management, the
Company's internal auditor and the Company's independent auditor, provide
oversight on matters relating to accounting, financial reporting, internal
control, auditing and other matters as the Board or the Committee Chairman deems
appropriate.

RESPONSIBILITIES

The Company's management is responsible for preparing the Company's financial



The Company's management is responsible for preparing the Company's financial
statements and the independent auditors are responsible for auditing those
financial statements. The Committee is responsible for overseeing the conduct of
these activities by the Company's management and the independent auditors. The
financial management and the independent auditors of the Company have more time,
knowledge and more detailed information on the Company than do Committee
members. Consequently, in carrying out its oversight responsibilities, the
Committee is not providing any expert or special assurance as to the Company's
financial statements or any professional certification as to the independent
auditor's work.

In carrying out its oversight responsibilities, the Committee shall perform the
following functions:

OVERSIGHT OF INDEPENDENT AUDITORS.

In the course of its oversight of the independent auditors as provided under
this Charter, the Committee will be guided by the premise that the independent
auditor is ultimately accountable to the Board and the Committee.

    1.   The Committee, subject to any action that may be taken by the full
         Board, shall have the ultimate authority and responsibility to select,
         evaluate and, where appropriate, replace the independent auditor.

    2.   The Committee shall:

         (i)    receive from the independent auditors annually, a formal written
                statement delineating the relationships between the auditors and
                the Company consistent with Independence Standards Board
                Standard Number 1;

         (ii)   discuss with the independent auditors the scope of any such
                disclosed relationships and their impact or potential impact on
                the independent auditor's independence and objectivity; and

         (iii)  recommend that the Board take appropriate action in response to
                the independent auditor's report to satisfy itself of the
                auditor's independence.

    3.   The Committee shall review the original proposed scope of the annual
         independent audit of the Company's financial statements and the
         associated fees, as well as any significant variations in the actual
         scope of the independent audit and the associated fees.

    4.   The Committee shall review the independent auditors' report relating to
         reportable conditions in the internal control structure and financial
         reporting practices.
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OVERSIGHT OF INTERNAL AUDITORS.

The Committee shall review and discuss with management and the independent
auditors:

    1.   The quality and adequacy of the Company's internal accounting controls.

    2.   The audit risk assessment process and the proposed scope of Thermo
         Electron Corporation's internal audit department for the upcoming year,
         their competence and the coordination of that scope with independent
         auditors.

    3.   Results of Thermo Electron Corporation's internal auditors examination
         of internal controls including summaries of inadequate reports issued
         and/or management improprieties together with management's response
         thereto.



OVERSIGHT OF MANAGEMENT'S CONDUCT OF THE COMPANY'S FINANCIAL REPORTING PROCESS.

    1.   AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS. The Committee shall review and discuss
         with management and the independent auditors the audited financial
         statements to be included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K
         (or the Annual Report to Shareowners if distributed prior to the filing
         of Form 10-K) and review and consider with the independent auditors the
         matters required to be discussed by the applicable Statement of
         Auditing Standards ("SAS"). Based on these discussions, the Committee
         will advise the Board of Directors whether it recommends that the
         audited financial statements be included in the Annual Report on Form
         10-K (or the Annual Report to Shareholders).

    2.   INTERIM FINANCIAL STATEMENTS. The Committee, through its Chairman or
         the Committee as a whole, will review with management and the
         independent auditors, prior to the filing thereof, the Company's
         interim financial results to be included in the Company's quarterly
         reports on Form 10-Q and the matters required to be discussed by the
         applicable SAS.

    3.   FINANCIAL REPORTING PRACTICES. The Committee shall review:

         (i)    Significant changes in the Company's accounting policies and
                practices and significant judgments that may affect the
                financial results.

         (ii)   The nature of any unusual or significant commitments or
                contingent liabilities together with the underlying assumptions
                and estimates of management.

         (iii)  The effect of changes on accounting standards that may
                materially affect the Company's financial reporting practices.

         (iv)   Litigation or other legal matters that could have a significant
                impact on the Company's financial results.

OVERSIGHT AND REVIEW OF CHARTER.

The Committee shall review and monitor, as appropriate, the adequacy of this
Charter, which shall be reviewed by the Committee on an annual basis. The
Committee will recommend to the Board any modifications to this Charter, which
the Committee deems appropriate, for approval by the Board.
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                                                                     APPENDIX B

                                    RESTATED

                          CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION

                                       OF

                              THERMO FIBERTEK INC.

         (Originally incorporated under the name Thermo Web Systems Inc.
                             on November 12, 1991)

         FIRST. The name of the Corporation is:

                           Kadant Inc.

         SECOND. The address of the Corporation's registered office in the State



of Delaware is Corporation Trust Center, 1209 Orange Street, in the City of
Wilmington, County of New Castle. The name of its registered agent at such
address is The Corporation Trust Company.

         THIRD. The nature of the business or purposes to be conducted or
promoted by the Corporation is to engage in any lawful act or activity for which
corporations may be organized under the General Corporation Law of the State of
Delaware.

         FOURTH. The total number of shares of all classes of stock which the
Corporation shall have authority to issue is 155,000,000 shares, consisting of
(i) 150,000,000 shares of Common Stock, $.01 par value per share ("Common
Stock"), and (ii) 5,000,000 shares of Preferred Stock, $.01 par value per share
("Preferred Stock").

         The following is a statement of the designations and the powers,
privileges and rights, and the qualifications, limitations or restrictions
thereof in respect of each class of capital stock of the Corporation.

A.       COMMON STOCK

         1. GENERAL. The voting, dividend and liquidation rights of the holders
of the Common Stock are subject to and qualified by the rights of the holders of
the Preferred Stock of any series as may be designated by the Board of Directors
upon any issuance of the Preferred Stock of any series.

         2. VOTING. The holders of the Common Stock shall have voting rights at
all meetings of stockholders, each such holder being entitled to one vote for
each share thereof held by such holder. There shall be no cumulative voting.

         The number of authorized shares of Common Stock may be increased or
decreased (but not below the number of shares thereof then outstanding) by the
affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the stock of the Corporation
entitled to vote, irrespective of the provisions of Section 242(b)(2) of the
General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware.

         3. DIVIDENDS. Dividends may be declared and paid on the Common Stock
from funds lawfully available therefor as and when determined by the Board of
Directors and subject to any preferential dividend rights of any then
outstanding Preferred Stock.
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         4. LIQUIDATION. Upon the dissolution or liquidation of the Corporation,
whether voluntary or involuntary, holders of Common Stock will be entitled to
receive all assets of the Corporation available for distribution to its
stockholders, subject to any preferential rights of any then outstanding
Preferred Stock.

B.       PREFERRED STOCK

         Preferred Stock may be issued from time to time in one or more series,
each of such series to have such terms as stated or expressed herein and in the
resolution or resolutions providing for the issue of such series adopted by the
Board of Directors of the Corporation as hereinafter provided. Any shares of
Preferred Stock which may be redeemed, purchased or acquired by the Corporation
may be reissued except as otherwise provided by law. Different series of
Preferred Stock shall not be construed to constitute different classes of shares
for the purposes of voting by classes unless expressly provided.

         Authority is hereby expressly granted to the Board of Directors from
time to time to issue the Preferred Stock in one or more series, and in
connection with the creation of any such series, by resolution or resolutions
providing for the issuance of the shares thereof, to determine and fix the
number of shares of such series and such voting powers, full or limited, or no
voting powers, and such designations, preferences and relative participating,



optional or other special rights, and qualifications, limitations or
restrictions thereof, including without limitation thereof, dividend rights,
conversion rights, redemption privileges and liquidation preferences, as shall
be stated and expressed in such resolution or resolutions, all to the full
extent now or hereafter permitted by the General Corporation Law of the State of
Delaware. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the resolution or
resolutions providing for issuance of any series of Preferred Stock may provide
that such series shall be superior or rank equally or be junior to the Preferred
Stock of any other series to the extent permitted by law. Except as otherwise
provided in this Certificate of Incorporation, no vote of the holders of the
Preferred Stock or Common Stock shall be a prerequisite to the designation or
issuance of any shares of any series of the Preferred Stock authorized by and
complying with the conditions of this Certificate of Incorporation, the right to
have such vote being expressly waived by all present and future holders of the
capital stock of the Corporation.

         FIFTH. Except as otherwise provided herein, the Corporation reserves 
the right to amend, alter, change or repeal any provision contained in this 
Certificate of Incorporation, in the manner now or hereafter prescribed by 
statute and this Certificate of Incorporation, and all rights conferred upon 
stockholders herein are granted subject to this reservation.

         SIXTH. In furtherance and not in limitation of the powers conferred 
upon it by the laws of the State of Delaware, the Board of Directors shall 
have the power to adopt, amend, alter or repeal the Corporation's By-laws. 
The affirmative vote of a majority of the directors present at any regular or 
special meeting of the Board of Directors at which a quorum is present shall 
be required to adopt, amend, alter or repeal the Corporation's By-laws. In 
addition to any other vote of the holders of any class or series required by 
law or this certificate of incorporation, the affirmative vote of the holders 
of at least seventy-five percent (75%) of the votes which all the 
stockholders would be entitled to cast in any annual election of directors or 
class of directors shall be required for the stockholders to adopt, amend, 
alter or repeal the Corporation's By-laws. Notwithstanding any other 
provisions of law, this Certificate of Incorporation or the By-laws of the 
Corporation, and notwithstanding the fact that a lesser percentage may be 
specified by law, the affirmative vote of the holders of at least 
seventy-five percent (75%) of the votes which all the stockholders would be 
entitled to cast in any annual election of directors or class of directors 
shall be required to amend or repeal, or to adopt any provision inconsistent 
with, this Article SIXTH.

         SEVENTH. A director of the Corporation shall not be personally 
liable to the Corporation or its stockholders for monetary damages for breach 
of fiduciary duty as a director, except for liability (i) for any breach of 
the director's duty of loyalty to the Corporation or its stockholders, (ii) 
for acts or omissions not in good faith or which involve intentional 
misconduct or a knowing violation of law, (iii) under Section 174 of the 
General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, or (iv) for any transaction 
from which the director derived an improper personal benefit. If the General 
Corporation Law of the State of Delaware is amended to authorize corporate 
action further eliminating or limiting the personal liability of directors, 
then the liability of a director of the Corporation shall be eliminated or 
limited to the fullest extent permitted by the General Corporation Law of the 
State of 
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Delaware, as so amended. No amendment, termination or repeal of this Article
SEVENTH or of the relevant provisions of the General Corporation Law of the
State of Delaware or any other applicable laws shall affect or diminish in any
way the protection of any director provided by the provisions of this Article
SEVENTH with respect to any action, suit, proceeding or investigation arising
out of or relating to any actions, transactions or facts occurring prior to the
final adoption of such amendment, termination or repeal.

         EIGHTH.



         1. ACTIONS, SUITS AND PROCEEDINGS OTHER THAN BY OR IN THE RIGHT OF THE
CORPORATION. The Corporation shall indemnify each person who was or is a party
or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed
action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or
investigative (other than an action by or in the right of the Corporation), by
reason of the fact that such person is or was, or has agreed to become, a
director or officer of the Corporation, or is or was serving, or has agreed to
serve, at the request of the Corporation, as a director, officer, partner,
employee or trustee of, or in a similar capacity with, another corporation,
partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise (including any employee
benefit plan) (all such persons being referred to hereafter as an "Indemnitee"),
or by reason of any action alleged to have been taken or omitted in such
capacity, against all expenses (including attorneys' fees), judgments, fines and
amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by the Indemnitee or
on the Indemnitee's behalf in connection with such action, suit or proceeding
and any appeal therefrom, if the Indemnitee acted in good faith and in a manner
the Indemnitee reasonably believed to be in, or not opposed to, the best
interests of the Corporation, and, with respect to any criminal action or
proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe the Indemnitee's conduct was
unlawful. The termination of any action, suit or proceeding by judgment, order,
settlement, conviction or upon a plea of NOLO CONTENDERE or its equivalent,
shall not, of itself, create a presumption that the Indemnitee did not act in
good faith and in a manner which the Indemnitee reasonably believed to be in, or
not opposed to, the best interests of the Corporation, and, with respect to any
criminal action or proceeding, had reasonable cause to believe that the
Indemnitee's conduct was unlawful.

         2. ACTIONS OR SUITS BY OR IN THE RIGHT OF THE CORPORATION. The
Corporation shall indemnify any Indemnitee who was or is a party or is
threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action or
suit by or in the right of the Corporation to procure a judgment in its favor by
reason of the fact that the Indemnitee is or was, or has agreed to become, a
director or officer of the Corporation, or is or was serving, or has agreed to
serve, at the request of the Corporation, as a director, officer, partner,
employee or trustee of, or in a similar capacity with, another corporation,
partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise (including any employee
benefit plan), or by reason of any action alleged to have been taken or omitted
in such capacity, against all expenses (including attorneys' fees) and, to the
extent permitted by law, judgments and amounts paid in settlement actually and
reasonably incurred by the Indemnitee or on the Indemnitee's behalf in
connection with such action, suit or proceeding and any appeal therefrom, if the
Indemnitee acted in good faith and in a manner the Indemnitee reasonably
believed to be in, or not opposed to, the best interests of the Corporation,
except that no indemnification shall be made in respect of any claim, issue or
matter as to which the Indemnitee shall have been adjudged to be liable to the
Corporation unless and only to the extent that the Court of Chancery of Delaware
shall determine upon application that, despite the adjudication of such
liability but in view of all the circumstances of the case, the Indemnitee is
fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity for such expenses (including
attorneys' fees) which the Court of Chancery of Delaware shall deem proper.

         3. INDEMNIFICATION FOR EXPENSES OF SUCCESSFUL PARTY. Notwithstanding
the other provisions of this Article EIGHTH, to the extent that an Indemnitee
has been successful, on the merits or otherwise, in defense of any action, suit
or proceeding referred to in Sections 1 and 2 of this Article EIGHTH, or in
defense of any claim, issue or matter therein, or on appeal from any such
action, suit or proceeding, the Indemnitee shall be indemnified against all
expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually and reasonably incurred by the
Indemnitee or on the Indemnitee's behalf in connection therewith. Without
limiting the foregoing, if any action, suit or proceeding is disposed of, on the
merits or otherwise (including a disposition without prejudice), without (i) the
disposition being adverse to the Indemnitee, (ii) an adjudication that the
Indemnitee was liable to the Corporation, (iii) a plea of guilty or NOLO
CONTENDERE by the Indemnitee, (iv) an adjudication that the Indemnitee did not
act in good faith and in a manner the Indemnitee reasonably believed to be in or
not opposed to the best interests of the Corporation, and (v) with respect 
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to any criminal proceeding, an adjudication that the Indemnitee had reasonable
cause to believe the Indemnitee's conduct was unlawful, the Indemnitee shall be
considered for the purposes hereof to have been wholly successful with respect
thereto.

         4. NOTIFICATION AND DEFENSE OF CLAIM. As a condition precedent to an
Indemnitee's right to be indemnified, the Indemnitee must notify the Corporation
in writing as soon as practicable of any action, suit, proceeding or
investigation involving the Indemnitee for which indemnity will or could be
sought. With respect to any action, suit, proceeding or investigation of which
the Corporation is so notified, the Corporation will be entitled to participate
therein at its own expense and/or to assume the defense thereof at its own
expense, with legal counsel reasonably acceptable to the Indemnitee. After
notice from the Corporation to the Indemnitee of its election so to assume such
defense, the Corporation shall not be liable to the Indemnitee for any legal or
other expenses subsequently incurred by the Indemnitee in connection with such
action, suit, proceeding or investigation, other than as provided below in this
Section 4. The Indemnitee shall have the right to employ the Indemnitee's own
counsel in connection with such action, suit, proceeding or investigation, but
the fees and expenses of such counsel incurred after notice from the Corporation
of its assumption of the defense thereof shall be at the expense of the
Indemnitee unless (i) the employment of counsel by the Indemnitee has been
authorized by the Corporation, (ii) counsel to the Indemnitee shall have
reasonably concluded that there may be a conflict of interest or position on any
significant issue between the Corporation and the Indemnitee in the conduct of
the defense of such action, suit, proceeding or investigation or (iii) the
Corporation shall not in fact have employed counsel to assume the defense of
such action, suit, proceeding or investigation, in each of which cases the fees
and expenses of counsel for the Indemnitee shall be at the expense of the
Corporation, except as otherwise expressly provided by this Article EIGHTH. The
Corporation shall not be entitled, without the consent of the Indemnitee, to
assume the defense of any claim brought by or in the right of the Corporation or
as to which counsel for the Indemnitee shall have reasonably made the conclusion
provided for in clause (ii) above. The Corporation shall not be required to
indemnify the Indemnitee under this Article EIGHTH for any amounts paid in
settlement of any action, suit, proceeding or investigation effected without the
Corporation's written consent. The Corporation shall not settle any action,
suit, proceeding or investigation in any manner which would impose any penalty
or limitation on the Indemnitee without the Indemnitee's written consent.
Neither the Corporation nor the Indemnitee will unreasonably withhold or delay
its consent to any proposed settlement.

         5. ADVANCE OF EXPENSES. Subject to the provisions of Section 6 of this
Article EIGHTH, in the event that the Corporation does not assume the defense
pursuant to Section 4 of this Article EIGHTH of any action, suit, proceeding or
investigation of which the Corporation receives notice under this Article
EIGHTH, any expenses (including attorneys' fees) incurred by an Indemnitee in
defending a civil or criminal action, suit, proceeding or investigation or any
appeal therefrom shall be paid by the Corporation in advance of the final
disposition of such matter; PROVIDED, HOWEVER, that the payment of such expenses
incurred by the Indemnitee in advance of the final disposition of such matter
shall be made only upon receipt of an undertaking by or on behalf of the
Indemnitee to repay all amounts so advanced in the event that it shall
ultimately be determined that the Indemnitee is not entitled to be indemnified
by the Corporation as authorized in this Article EIGHTH; and FURTHER PROVIDED
that no such advancement of expenses shall be made if it is determined (in the
manner described in Section 6) that (i) the Indemnitee did not act in good faith
and in a manner the Indemnitee reasonably believed to be in, or not opposed to,
the best interests of the Corporation, or (ii) with respect to any criminal
action or proceeding, the Indemnitee had reasonable cause to believe the
Indemnitee's conduct was unlawful. Such undertaking shall be accepted without
reference to the financial ability of the Indemnitee to make such repayment.

         6. PROCEDURE FOR INDEMNIFICATION. In order to obtain indemnification or



advancement of expenses pursuant to Section 1, 2, 3 or 5 of this Article EIGHTH,
the Indemnitee shall submit to the Corporation a written request, including in
such request such documentation and information as is reasonably available to
the Indemnitee and is reasonably necessary to determine whether and to what
extent the Indemnitee is entitled to indemnification or advancement of expenses.
Any such advancement of expenses shall be made promptly, and in any event within
60 days after receipt by the Corporation of the written request of the
Indemnitee, unless with respect to requests under Section 1, 2 or 5 of this
Article EIGHTH the Corporation determines within such 60-day period that the
Indemnitee did not meet the applicable standard of conduct set forth in Section
1, 2 or 5 of this Article EIGHTH, as the case may be. Any such indemnification,
unless ordered by a court, shall be made with respect to requests under 
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Section 1, 2 or 5 only as authorized in the specific case upon a determination
by the Corporation that the indemnification of the Indemnitee is proper because
the Indemnitee has met the applicable standard of conduct set forth in Section
1, 2 or 5, as the case may be. Such determination shall be made in each instance
(a) by a majority vote of the directors of the Corporation consisting of persons
who are not at that time parties to the action, suit or proceeding in question
("disinterested directors"), whether or not constituting a quorum, (b) by a
majority vote of a committee of disinterested directors designated by majority
vote of disinterested directors, whether or not constituting a quorum, (c), if
there are no disinterested directors, or if disinterested directors so direct,
by independent legal counsel (who may, to the extent permitted by law, be
regular legal counsel to the Corporation) in a written opinion, or (d) by the
stockholders of the Corporation.

         7. REMEDIES. The right to indemnification or advances as granted by
this Article EIGHTH shall be enforceable by the Indemnitee in any court of
competent jurisdiction. Neither the failure of the Corporation to have made a
determination prior to the commencement of such action that indemnification is
proper in the circumstances because the Indemnitee has met the applicable
standard of conduct, nor an actual determination by the Corporation pursuant to
Section 6 of this Article EIGHTH that the Indemnitee has not met such applicable
standard of conduct, shall be a defense to the action or create a presumption
that the Indemnitee has not met the applicable standard of conduct. The
Indemnitee's expenses (including attorneys' fees) incurred in connection with
successfully establishing the Indemnitee's right to indemnification, in whole or
in part, in any such proceeding shall also be indemnified by the Corporation.

         8. LIMITATIONS. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this
Article EIGHTH, except as set forth in Section 7 of this Article EIGHTH, the
Corporation shall not indemnify an Indemnitee in connection with a proceeding
(or part thereof) initiated by the Indemnitee unless the initiation thereof was
approved by the Board of Directors of the Corporation. Notwithstanding anything
to the contrary in this Article EIGHTH, the Corporation shall not indemnify an
Indemnitee to the extent such Indemnitee is reimbursed from the proceeds of
insurance, and in the event the Corporation makes any indemnification payments
to an Indemnitee and such Indemnitee is subsequently reimbursed from the
proceeds of insurance, such Indemnitee shall promptly refund such
indemnification payments to the Corporation to the extent of such insurance
reimbursement.

         9. SUBSEQUENT AMENDMENT. No amendment, termination or repeal of this
Article EIGHTH or of the relevant provisions of the General Corporation Law of
the State of Delaware or any other applicable laws shall affect or diminish in
any way the rights of any Indemnitee to indemnification under the provisions
hereof with respect to any action, suit, proceeding or investigation arising out
of or relating to any actions, transactions or facts occurring prior to the
final adoption of such amendment, termination or repeal.

         10. OTHER RIGHTS. The indemnification and advancement of expenses
provided by this Article EIGHTH shall not be deemed exclusive of any other
rights to which an Indemnitee seeking indemnification or advancement of expenses



may be entitled under any law (common or statutory), agreement or vote of
stockholders or disinterested directors or otherwise, both as to any action in
the Indemnitee's official capacity and as to any action in any other capacity
while holding office for the Corporation, and shall continue as to an Indemnitee
who has ceased to be a director or officer, and shall inure to the benefit of
the estate, heirs, executors and administrators of the Indemnitee. Nothing
contained in this Article EIGHTH shall be deemed to prohibit, and the
Corporation is specifically authorized to enter into, agreements with officers
and directors providing indemnification rights and procedures different from
those set forth in this Article EIGHTH. In addition, the Corporation may grant
indemnification rights to other employees or agents of the Corporation or other
persons serving the Corporation and such rights may be equivalent to, or greater
or less than, those set forth in this Article EIGHTH.

         11. PARTIAL INDEMNIFICATION. If an Indemnitee is entitled under any
provision of this Article EIGHTH to indemnification by the Corporation for some
or a portion of the expenses (including attorneys' fees), judgments, fines or
amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by the Indemnitee or
on the Indemnitee's behalf in connection with any action, suit, proceeding or
investigation and any appeal therefrom but not, however, for the total amount
thereof, the Corporation shall nevertheless indemnify the Indemnitee for the
portion of such expenses (including attorneys' fees), judgments, fines or
amounts paid in settlement to which the Indemnitee is entitled.
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         12. INSURANCE. The Corporation may purchase and maintain insurance, at
its expense, to protect itself and any director, officer, partner, employee or
agent of the Corporation or another corporation, partnership, joint venture,
trust or other enterprise (including any employee benefit plan) against any
expense, liability or loss incurred by such person in any such capacity, or
arising out of such person's status as such, whether or not the Corporation
would have the power to indemnify such person against such expense, liability or
loss under the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware.

         13. MERGER OR CONSOLIDATION. If the Corporation is merged into or
consolidated with another corporation and the Corporation is not the surviving
corporation, the surviving corporation shall assume the obligations of the
Corporation under this Article EIGHTH with respect to any action, suit,
proceeding or investigation arising out of or relating to any actions,
transactions or facts occurring prior to the date of such merger or
consolidation.

         14. SAVINGS CLAUSE. If this Article EIGHTH or any portion hereof shall
be invalidated on any ground by any court of competent jurisdiction, then the
Corporation shall nevertheless indemnify each Indemnitee as to any expenses
(including attorneys' fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement in
connection with any action, suit, proceeding or investigation, whether civil,
criminal or administrative, including an action by or in the right of the
Corporation, to the fullest extent permitted by any applicable portion of this
Article EIGHTH that shall not have been invalidated and to the fullest extent
permitted by applicable law.

         15. DEFINITIONS. Terms used herein and defined in Section 145(h) and
Section 145(i) of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware shall
have the respective meanings assigned to such terms in such Section 145(h) and
Section 145(i).

         16. SUBSEQUENT LEGISLATION. If the General Corporation Law of the State
of Delaware is amended after adoption of this Article EIGHTH to expand further
the indemnification permitted to Indemnitees, then this Article EIGHTH shall be
deemed and construed to require the Corporation to indemnify such persons to the
fullest extent permitted by the General Corporation Law of the State of
Delaware, as so amended.

         NINTH. This Article NINTH is inserted for the management of the
business and for the conduct of the affairs of the Corporation.



         1. NUMBER OF DIRECTORS; ELECTION OF DIRECTORS. Subject to the rights of
holders of any series of Preferred Stock to elect directors, the number of
directors of the Corporation shall not be less than three. The exact number of
directors within the limitations specified in the preceding sentence shall be
determined from time to time by, or in the manner provided in, the By-laws of
the Corporation. Election of directors need not be by written ballot, except as
and to the extent provided in the By-laws of the Corporation.

         2. CLASSES OF DIRECTORS. Subject to the rights of holders of any series
of Preferred Stock to elect directors, the Board of Directors shall be and is
divided into three classes: Class I, Class II and Class III. No one class shall
have more than one director more than any other class. If a fraction is
contained in the quotient arrived at by dividing the authorized number of
directors by three, then, if such fraction is one-third, the extra director
shall be a member of Class I, and if such fraction is two-thirds, one of the
extra directors shall be a member of Class I and one of the extra directors
shall be a member of Class II, unless otherwise provided by resolution of the
Board of Directors.

         3. TERMS OF OFFICE. Subject to the rights of holders of any series of
Preferred Stock to elect directors, each director shall serve for a term ending
on the date of the third annual meeting following the annual meeting at which
such director was elected; PROVIDED, HOWEVER, that each director initially
appointed to Class I shall serve for a term expiring at the Corporation's annual
meeting of stockholders held in 2002; each director initially appointed to Class
II shall serve for a term expiring at the Corporation's annual meeting of
stockholders held in 2003; and each director initially appointed to Class III
shall serve for a term expiring at the Corporation's annual meeting of
stockholders held in 2004; PROVIDED FURTHER, that the term of each director
shall continue until the election and qualification of such director's successor
and be subject to such director's earlier death, resignation or removal.
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         4. ALLOCATION OF DIRECTORS AMONG CLASSES IN THE EVENT OF INCREASES OR
DECREASES IN THE AUTHORIZED NUMBER OF DIRECTORS. In the event of any increase or
decrease in the authorized number of directors, (i) each director then serving
as such shall nevertheless continue as a director of the class of which such
director is a member until the expiration of such director's current term,
subject to such director's earlier death, resignation or removal and (ii) the
newly created or eliminated directorships resulting from such increase or
decrease shall be apportioned by the Board of Directors among the three classes
of directors in accordance with the provisions of Section 2 of this Article
NINTH. To the extent possible, consistent with the provisions of Section 2 of
this Article NINTH, any newly created directorships shall be added to those
classes whose terms of office are to expire at the latest dates following such
allocation, and any newly eliminated directorships shall be subtracted from
those classes whose terms of offices are to expire at the earliest dates
following such allocation, unless otherwise provided from time to time by
resolution of the Board of Directors.

         5. QUORUM. A majority of the directors at any time in office shall
constitute a quorum for the transaction of business. In the event one or more of
the directors shall be disqualified to vote at any meeting, then the required
quorum shall be reduced by one for each director so disqualified, provided that
in no case shall less than one-third of the number of directors fixed pursuant
to Section 1 of this Article NINTH constitute a quorum. If at any meeting of the
Board of Directors there shall be less than such a quorum, a majority of the
directors present may adjourn the meeting from time to time without further
notice other than announcement at the meeting, until a quorum shall be present.

         6. ACTION AT MEETING. Every act or decision done or made by a majority
of the directors present at a meeting duly held at which a quorum is present
shall be regarded as the act of the Board of Directors unless a greater number
is required by law, by this Certificate of Incorporation, or by the By-laws of
the Corporation.



         7. REMOVAL. Subject to the rights of holders of any series of Preferred
Stock to elect directors, directors of the Corporation may be removed only for
cause by the affirmative vote of the holders of at least seventy-five percent
(75%) of the votes which all the stockholders would be entitled to cast in any
annual election of directors or class of directors.

         8. VACANCIES. Subject to the rights of holders of any series of
Preferred Stock to elect directors, any vacancy or newly-created directorship in
the Board of Directors, however occurring, shall be filled only by vote of a
majority of the directors then in office, although less than a quorum, or by a
sole remaining director and shall not be filled by stockholders. A director
elected to fill a vacancy shall be elected to hold office until the next
election of the class for which such director shall have been chosen, subject to
the election and qualification of such director's successor and subject to such
director's earlier death, resignation or removal.

         9. STOCKHOLDER NOMINATIONS AND INTRODUCTION OF BUSINESS, ETC. Advance
notice of stockholder nominations for election of directors and other business
to be brought by stockholders before a meeting of stockholders shall be given in
the manner provided by the By-laws of the Corporation.

         10. AMENDMENTS TO ARTICLE. Notwithstanding any other provisions of law,
this Certificate of Incorporation or the By-laws of the Corporation, and
notwithstanding the fact that a lesser percentage may be specified by law, the
affirmative vote of the holders of at least seventy-five percent (75%) of the
votes which all the stockholders would be entitled to cast in any annual
election of directors or class of directors shall be required to amend or
repeal, or to adopt any provision inconsistent with, this Article NINTH.

         TENTH. Stockholders of the Corporation may not take any action by
written consent in lieu of a meeting. Notwithstanding any other provisions of
law, this Certificate of Incorporation or the By-laws of the Corporation, and
notwithstanding the fact that a lesser percentage may be specified by law, the
affirmative vote of the holders of at least seventy-five percent (75%) of the
votes which all the stockholders would be entitled to cast in any annual
election of directors or class of directors shall be required to amend or
repeal, or to adopt any provision inconsistent with, this Article TENTH.
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         ELEVENTH. Special meetings of stockholders for any purpose or purposes
may be called at any time by the Board of Directors, the Chairman of the Board,
the Chief Executive Officer or, if the Corporation does not have a Chief
Executive Officer, the President, but such special meetings may not be called by
any other person or persons. Business transacted at any special meeting of
stockholders shall be limited to matters relating to the purpose or purposes
stated in the notice of meeting. Notwithstanding any other provision of law,
this Certificate of Incorporation or the By-laws of the Corporation, and
notwithstanding the fact that a lesser percentage may be specified by law, the
affirmative vote of the holders of at least seventy-five percent (75%) of the
votes which all the stockholders would be entitled to cast in any annual
election of directors or class of directors shall be required to amend or
repeal, or to adopt any provision inconsistent with, this Article ELEVENTH.

         IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Restated Certificate of Incorporation, which
restates, integrates and amends the Certificate of Incorporation of the
Corporation, and which has been duly adopted in accordance with Section 242 and
245 of the Delaware General Corporation Law, has been executed by its duly
authorized officer this _____ day of ___________, 2001.

                                      THERMO FIBERTEK INC.

                                       By: 
                                           -------------------------------------
                                           Name:
                                           Title:
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                                    ARTICLE I

                                  STOCKHOLDERS

         1.1 PLACE OF MEETINGS. All meetings of stockholders shall be held at
such place as may be designated from time to time by the Board of Directors, the
Chairman of the Board or the President or, if not so designated, at the
principal office of the corporation. The Board of Directors may, in its sole
discretion, determine that a meeting shall not be held at any place, but may
instead be held solely by means of remote communication in a manner consistent
with the Delaware General Corporation Law.

         1.2 ANNUAL MEETING. The annual meeting of stockholders for the election
of directors and for the transaction of such other business as may properly be
brought before the meeting shall be held on a date and at a time designated by
the Board of Directors, the Chairman of the Board or the President (which date
shall not be a legal holiday in the place where the meeting is to be held). If
no annual meeting is held in accordance with the foregoing provisions, the Board
of Directors shall cause the meeting to be held as soon thereafter as is
convenient. If no annual meeting is held in accordance with the foregoing
provisions, a special meeting may be held in lieu of the annual meeting, and any
action taken at that special meeting shall have the same effect as if it had
been taken at the annual meeting, and in such case all references in these
By-laws to the annual meeting of the stockholders shall be deemed to refer to
such special meeting.

         1.3 SPECIAL MEETINGS. Special meetings of stockholders for any purpose
or purposes may be called at any time by the Board of Directors, the Chairman of
the Board or the President, but such special meetings may not be called by any
other person or persons. Business transacted at any special meeting of
stockholders shall be limited to matters relating to the purpose or purposes
stated in the notice of meeting.

         1.4 NOTICE OF MEETINGS. Except as otherwise provided by law, written
notice of each meeting of stockholders, whether annual or special, shall be
given not less than 10 nor more than 60 days before the date of the meeting to
each stockholder entitled to vote at such meeting. Without limiting the manner
by which notice may otherwise be given to stockholders, any notice shall be
effective if given by a form of electronic transmission consented to (in a
manner consistent with the Delaware General Corporation Law) by the stockholder
to whom the notice is given. The notices of all meetings shall state the place,
if any, date and time of the meeting and the means of remote communications, if
any, by which stockholders and proxyholders may be deemed to be present in
person and vote at such meeting. The notice of a special meeting shall state, in
addition, the purpose or purposes for which the meeting is called. If notice is
given by mail, such notice shall be deemed given when deposited in the United
States mail, postage prepaid, directed to the stockholder at such stockholder's
address as it appears on the records of the corporation. If notice is given by
electronic transmission, such notice shall be deemed given at the time specified



in Section 232 of the Delaware General Corporation Law.

         1.5 VOTING LIST. The Secretary shall prepare, at least 10 days before
every meeting of stockholders, a complete list of the stockholders entitled to
vote at the meeting, arranged in alphabetical order, and showing the address of
each stockholder and the number of shares registered in the name of each
stockholder. Such list shall be open to the examination of any stockholder, for
any purpose germane to the meeting, for a period of at least 10 days prior to
the meeting: (i) on a reasonably accessible electric network, provided that the
information required to gain access to such list is provided with the notice of
the meeting, or (ii) during ordinary business hours, at the principal place of
business of the corporation. If the meeting is to be held at a place, then the
list shall be produced and kept at the time and place of the meeting during the
whole time thereof, and may be inspected by any stockholder who is present. If
the meeting is to be held solely by means of remote communication, then the list
shall also be open to the examination of any stockholder during the whole time
of the meeting on a reasonably accessible electronic network, and the
information required to access such list shall be provided with the notice of
the meeting.

         1.6 QUORUM. Except as otherwise provided by law, the Certificate of
Incorporation or these By-laws, the holders of a majority of the shares of the
capital stock of the corporation issued and outstanding and entitled to vote at
the meeting, present in person, present by means of remote communications in a
manner, if any, authorized by the Board of Directors in its sole discretion or
represented by proxy, shall constitute a quorum for the transaction 
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of business. A quorum, once established at a meeting, shall not be broken by the
withdrawal of enough votes to leave less than a quorum.

         1.7 ADJOURNMENTS. Any meeting of stockholders may be adjourned from
time to time to any other time and to any other place at which a meeting of
stockholders may be held under these By-laws by the stockholders present or
represented at the meeting and entitled to vote, although less than a quorum,
or, if no stockholder is present, by any officer entitled to preside at or to
act as secretary of such meeting. It shall not be necessary to notify any
stockholder of any adjournment of less than 30 days if the time and place, if
any, of the adjourned meeting, and the means of remote communication, if any, by
which stockholders and proxyholders may be deemed to be present in person and
vote at such adjourned meeting, are announced at the meeting at which
adjournment is taken, unless after the adjournment a new record date is fixed
for the adjourned meeting. At the adjourned meeting, the corporation may
transact any business which might have been transacted at the original meeting.

         1.8 VOTING AND PROXIES. Each stockholder shall have one vote for each
share of stock entitled to vote held of record by such stockholder and a
proportionate vote for each fractional share so held, unless otherwise provided
by law or the Certificate of Incorporation. Each stockholder of record entitled
to vote at a meeting of stockholders may vote in person (including by means of
remote communications, if any, by which stockholders may be deemed to be present
in person and vote at such meeting) or may authorize another person or persons
to vote for such stockholder by a proxy executed or transmitted in a manner
permitted by the Delaware General Corporation Law by the stockholder or such
stockholder's authorized agent and delivered (including by electronic
transmission) to the Secretary of the corporation. No such proxy shall be voted
upon after three years from the date of its execution, unless the proxy
expressly provides for a longer period.

         1.9 ACTION AT MEETING. When a quorum is present at any meeting, any
matter other than the election of directors to be voted upon by the stockholders
at such meeting shall be decided by the vote of the holders of shares of stock
having a majority of the votes cast by the holders of all of the shares of stock
present or represented and voting on such matter (or if there are two or more
classes of stock entitled to vote as separate classes, then in the case of each



such class, the holders of a majority of the stock of that class present or
represented and voting on such matter), except when a different vote is required
by law, the Certificate of Incorporation or these By-laws. When a quorum is
present at any meeting, any election of directors by stockholders shall be
determined by a plurality of the votes cast by the stockholders entitled to vote
on the election.

         1.10 NOMINATION OF DIRECTORS.

              (a) Except for (i) any directors entitled to be elected by the
holders of preferred stock or any other securities of the corporation (other
than common stock) and (ii) any directors elected in accordance with Section 2.9
hereof by the Board of Directors to fill a vacancy, only persons who are
nominated in accordance with the procedures in this Section 1.10 shall be
eligible for election as directors. Nomination for election to the Board of
Directors of the corporation at a meeting of stockholders may be made (i) by or
at the direction of the Board of Directors or (ii) by any stockholder of the
corporation who (x) complies with the notice procedures set forth in Section
1.10(b) and (y) is a stockholder of record on the date of the giving of such
notice and on the record date for the determination of stockholders entitled to
vote at such meeting.

              (b) To be timely, a stockholder's notice must be received by the
Secretary at the principal executive offices of the corporation as follows: (x)
in the case of an election of directors at an annual meeting of stockholders,
not less than 60 days nor more than 90 days prior to the first anniversary of
the preceding year's annual meeting; PROVIDED, HOWEVER, that (i) in the case of
the annual meeting of stockholders of the corporation to be held in 2002 or (ii)
in the event that the date of the annual meeting in any other year is advanced
by more than 20 days, or delayed by more than 60 days, from the first
anniversary of the preceding year's annual meeting, a stockholder's notice must
be so received not earlier than the ninetieth day prior to such annual meeting
and not later than the close of business on the later of (A) the sixtieth day
prior to such annual meeting and (B) the tenth day following the day on which
notice of the date of such annual meeting was mailed or public disclosure of the
date of such annual meeting was made, whichever first occurs; or (y) in the case
of an election of directors at a special meeting of stockholders, not earlier
than the ninetieth day prior to such special meeting and not later than the
close 
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of business on the later of (i) the sixtieth day prior to such special meeting
and (ii) the tenth day following the day on which notice of the date of such
special meeting was mailed or public disclosure of the date of such special
meeting was made, whichever first occurs.

         The stockholder's notice to the Secretary shall set forth: (a) as to
each proposed nominee (i) such person's name, age, business address and, if
known, residence address, (ii) such person's principal occupation or employment,
(iii) the class and number of shares of stock of the corporation which are
beneficially owned by such person, and (iv) any other information concerning
such person that must be disclosed as to nominees in proxy solicitations
pursuant to Regulation 14A under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as
amended; (b) as to the stockholder giving the notice (i) such stockholder's name
and address, as they appear on the corporation's books, (ii) the class and
number of shares of stock of the corporation which are owned, beneficially and
of record, by such stockholder, (iii) a description of all arrangements or
understandings between such stockholder and each proposed nominee and any other
person or persons (including their names) pursuant to which the nomination(s)
are to be made by such stockholder and (iv) a representation that such
stockholder intends to appear in person or by proxy at the meeting to nominate
the person(s) named in its notice; and (c) as to the beneficial owner, if any,
on whose behalf the nomination is being made (i) such beneficial owner's name
and address, (ii) the class and number of shares of stock of the corporation
which are beneficially owned by such beneficial owner, and (iii) a description
of all arrangements or understandings between such beneficial owner and each



proposed nominee and any other person or persons (including their names)
pursuant to which the nomination(s) are to be made. In addition, to be
effective, the stockholder's notice must be accompanied by the written consent
of the proposed nominee to serve as a director if elected. The corporation may
require any proposed nominee to furnish such other information as may reasonably
be required to determine the eligibility of such proposed nominee to serve as a
director of the corporation.

              (c) The chairman of any meeting shall, if the facts warrant,
determine that a nomination was not made in accordance with the provisions of
this Section 1.10, and if he should so determine, he shall so declare to the
meeting and the defective nomination shall be disregarded.

              (d) Except as otherwise required by law, nothing in this Section
1.10 shall obligate the corporation or the Board of Directors to include in any
proxy statement or other stockholder communication distributed on behalf of the
corporation or the Board of Directors information with respect to any nominee
for director submitted by a stockholder.

         1.11 NOTICE OF BUSINESS AT ANNUAL MEETINGS.

              (a) At any annual meeting of the stockholders, only such business
shall be conducted as shall have been properly brought before the meeting. To be
properly brought before an annual meeting, business must be (i) specified in the
notice of meeting (or any supplement thereto) given by or at the direction of
the Board of Directors, (ii) otherwise properly brought before the meeting by or
at the direction of the Board of Directors, or (iii) properly brought before the
meeting by a stockholder. For business to be properly brought before an annual
meeting by a stockholder, (i) if such business relates to the election of
directors of the corporation, the procedures in Section 1.10 must be complied
with and (ii) if such business relates to any other matter, the stockholder must
(x) have given timely notice thereof in writing to the Secretary in accordance
with the procedures set forth in Section 1.11(b) and (y) be a stockholder of
record on the date of the giving of such notice and on the record date for the
determination of stockholders entitled to vote at such annual meeting.

              (b) To be timely, a stockholder's notice must be received by the
Secretary at the principal executive offices of the corporation not less than 60
days nor more than 90 days prior to the first anniversary of the preceding
year's annual meeting; PROVIDED, HOWEVER, that (i) in the case of the annual
meeting of stockholders of the corporation to be held in 2002 or (ii) in the
event that the date of the annual meeting in any other year is advanced by more
than 20 days, or delayed by more than 60 days, from the first anniversary of the
preceding year's annual meeting, a stockholder's notice must be so received not
earlier than the ninetieth day prior to such annual meeting and not later than
the close of business on the later of (A) the sixtieth day prior to such annual
meeting and (B) the tenth day following the day on which notice of the date of
such annual meeting was mailed or public disclosure of the date of such annual
meeting was made, whichever first occurs.
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         The stockholder's notice to the Secretary shall set forth as to each
matter the stockholder proposes to bring before the annual meeting (i) a brief
description of the business desired to be brought before the annual meeting and
the reasons for conducting such business at the annual meeting, (ii) the name
and address, as they appear on the corporation's books, of the stockholder
proposing such business, and the name and address of the beneficial owner, if
any, on whose behalf the proposal is made, (iii) the class and number of shares
of stock of the corporation which are owned, of record and beneficially, by the
stockholder and beneficial owner, if any, (iv) a description of all arrangements
or understandings between such stockholder or such beneficial owner, if any, and
any other person or persons (including their names) in connection with the
proposal of such business by such stockholder and any material interest of the
stockholder or such beneficial owner, if any, in such business, and (v) a
representation that such stockholder intends to appear in person or by proxy at



the annual meeting to bring such business before the meeting. Notwithstanding
anything in these By-laws to the contrary, no business shall be conducted at any
annual meeting of stockholders except in accordance with the procedures set
forth in this Section 1.11; provided that any stockholder proposal which
complies with Rule 14a-8 of the proxy rules (or any successor provision)
promulgated under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and is to be
included in the corporation's proxy statement for an annual meeting of
stockholders shall be deemed to comply with the requirements of this Section
1.11.

              (c) The chairman of any meeting shall, if the facts warrant,
determine that business was not properly brought before the meeting in
accordance with the provisions of this Section 1.11, and if he should so
determine, he shall so declare to the meeting and such business shall not be
brought before the meeting.

         1.12 CONDUCT OF MEETINGS.

              (a) CHAIRMAN OF MEETING. Meetings of stockholders shall be
presided over by the Chairman of the Board, if any, or in the Chairman's absence
by the Vice Chairman of the Board, if any, or in the Vice Chairman's absence by
the President, or in the President's absence by a Vice President, or in the
absence of all of the foregoing persons by a chairman designated by the Board of
Directors, or in the absence of such designation by a chairman chosen by vote of
the stockholders at the meeting. The Secretary shall act as secretary of the
meeting, but in the Secretary's absence the chairman of the meeting may appoint
any person to act as secretary of the meeting.

              (b) RULES, REGULATIONS AND PROCEDURES. The Board of Directors of
the corporation may adopt by resolution such rules, regulations and procedures
for the conduct of any meeting of stockholders of the corporation as it shall
deem appropriate including, without limitation, such guidelines and procedures
as it may deem appropriate regarding the participation by means of remote
communication of stockholders and proxyholders not physically present at a
meeting. Except to the extent inconsistent with such rules, regulations and
procedures as adopted by the Board of Directors, the chairman of any meeting of
stockholders shall have the right and authority to prescribe such rules,
regulations and procedures and to do all such acts as, in the judgment of such
chairman, are appropriate for the proper conduct of the meeting. Such rules,
regulations or procedures, whether adopted by the Board of Directors or
prescribed by the chairman of the meeting, may include, without limitation, the
following: (i) the establishment of an agenda or order of business for the
meeting; (ii) rules and procedures for maintaining order at the meeting and the
safety of those present; (iii) limitations on attendance at or participation in
the meeting to stockholders of record of the corporation, their duly authorized
and constituted proxies or such other persons as shall be determined; (iv)
restrictions on entry to the meeting after the time fixed for the commencement
thereof; and (v) limitations on the time allotted to questions or comments by
participants. Unless and to the extent determined by the Board of Directors or
the chairman of the meeting, meetings of stockholders shall not be required to
be held in accordance with the rules of parliamentary procedure.

              (c) CLOSING OF POLLS. The chairman of the meeting shall announce
at the meeting when the polls for each matter to be voted upon at the meeting
will be opened and closed. If no announcement is made, the polls shall be deemed
to have opened when the meeting is convened and closed upon the final
adjournment of the meeting. After the polls close, no ballots, proxies or votes
or any revocations or changes thereto may be accepted.

              (d) INSPECTORS OF ELECTION. In advance of any meeting of
stockholders, the Board of Directors, the Chairman of the Board or the President
shall appoint one or more inspectors or election to act at the meeting and make
a written report thereof. One or more other persons may be designated as
alternate inspectors to 
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replace any inspector who fails to act. If no inspector or alternate is present,
ready and willing to act at a meeting of stockholders, the chairman of the
meeting shall appoint one or more inspectors to act at the meeting. Unless
otherwise required by law, inspectors may be officers, employees or agents of
the corporation. Each inspector, before entering upon the discharge of such
inspector's duties, shall take and sign an oath faithfully to execute the duties
of inspector with strict impartiality and according to the best of such
inspector's ability. The inspector shall have the duties prescribed by law and
shall take charge of the polls and, when the vote in completed, shall make a
certificate of the result of the vote taken and of such other facts as may be
required by law.

         1.13 NO ACTION BY WRITTEN CONSENT IN LIEU OF A MEETING. Stockholders of
the corporation may not take any action by written consent in lieu of a meeting.

                                   ARTICLE II

                                    DIRECTORS

         2.1 GENERAL POWERS. The business and affairs of the corporation shall
be managed by or under the direction of a Board of Directors, who may exercise
all of the powers of the corporation except as otherwise provided by law, the
Certificate of Incorporation or these By-laws. In the event of a vacancy in the
Board of Directors, the remaining directors, except as otherwise provided by
law, may exercise the powers of the full Board until the vacancy is filled.

         2.2 NUMBER, ELECTION AND QUALIFICATION. The number of directors which
shall constitute the whole Board of Directors shall be determined from time to
time by resolution of the Board of Directors, but in no event shall be less than
three. The directors shall be elected at the annual meeting of stockholders by
such stockholders as have the right to vote on such election. Directors need not
be stockholders of the corporation.

         2.3 CLASSES OF DIRECTORS. The Board of Directors shall be and is
divided into three classes: Class I, Class II and Class III. No one class shall
have more than one director more than any other class. If a fraction is
contained in the quotient arrived at by dividing the authorized number of
directors by three, then, if such fraction is one-third, the extra director
shall be a member of Class I, and if such fraction is two-thirds, one of the
extra directors shall be a member of Class I and one of the extra directors
shall be a member of Class II, unless otherwise provided by resolution of the
Board of Directors.

         2.4 TERMS OF OFFICE. Each director shall serve for a term ending on the
date of the third annual meeting following the annual meeting at which such
director was elected; PROVIDED, that each initial director in Class I shall
serve for a term expiring at the corporation's annual meeting of stockholders
held in 2002; each initial director in Class II shall serve for a term expiring
at the corporation's annual meeting of stockholders held in 2003; and each
initial director in Class III shall serve for a term expiring at the
corporation's annual meeting of stockholders held in 2004; PROVIDED FURTHER,
that the term of each director shall continue until the election and
qualification of such director's successor and be subject to such director's
earlier death, resignation or removal.

         2.5 ALLOCATION OF DIRECTORS AMONG CLASSES IN THE EVENT OF INCREASES OR
DECREASES IN THE AUTHORIZED NUMBER OF DIRECTORS. In the event of any increase or
decrease in the authorized number of directors, (i) each director then serving
as such shall nevertheless continue as a director of the class of which such
director is a member until the expiration of such director's current term,
subject to such director's earlier death, resignation or removal and (ii) the
newly created or eliminated directorships resulting from such increase or
decrease shall be apportioned by the Board of Directors among the three classes
of directors in accordance with the provisions of Section 2.3. To the extent
possible, consistent with the provisions of Section 2.3, any newly created
directorships shall be added to those classes whose terms of office are to
expire at the latest dates following such allocation, and any newly eliminated



directorships shall be subtracted from those classes whose terms of offices are
to expire at the earliest dates following such allocation, unless otherwise
provided from time to time by resolution of the Board of Directors.

         2.6 QUORUM. A majority of the directors at any time in office shall
constitute a quorum for the transaction of business. In the event one or more of
the directors shall be disqualified to vote at any meeting, then 
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the required quorum shall be reduced by one for each director so disqualified,
provided that in no case shall less than one-third of the number of directors
fixed pursuant to Section 2.2 constitute a quorum. If at any meeting of the
Board of Directors there shall be less than such a quorum, a majority of the
directors present may adjourn the meeting from time to time without further
notice other than announcement at the meeting, until a quorum shall be present.

         2.7 ACTION AT MEETING. Every act or decision done or made by a majority
of the directors present at a meeting duly held at which a quorum is present
shall be regarded as the act of the Board of Directors unless a greater number
is required by law, by the Certificate of Incorporation or by these By-laws.

         2.8 REMOVAL. Directors of the corporation may be removed only for cause
by the affirmative vote of the holders of at least seventy-five percent (75%) of
the votes which all the stockholders would be entitled to cast in any annual
election of directors.

         2.9 VACANCIES. Any vacancy in the Board of Directors, however
occurring, including a vacancy resulting from an enlargement of the Board, shall
be filled only by vote of a majority of the directors then in office, although
less than a quorum, or by a sole remaining director. A director elected to fill
a vacancy shall be elected to hold office until the next election of the class
for which such director shall have been chosen, subject to the election and
qualification of such director's successor and to such director's earlier death,
resignation or removal.

         2.10 RESIGNATION. Any director may resign by delivering a resignation
in writing or by electronic transmission to the corporation at its principal
office or to the Chairman of the Board, the President or the Secretary. Such
resignation shall be effective upon receipt unless it is specified to be
effective at some later time or upon the happening of some later event.

         2.11 REGULAR MEETINGS. Regular meetings of the Board of Directors may
be held without notice at such time and place as shall be determined from time
to time by the Board of Directors; provided that any director who is absent when
such a determination is made shall be given notice of the determination. A
regular meeting of the Board of Directors may be held without notice immediately
after and at the same place as the annual meeting of stockholders.

         2.12 SPECIAL MEETINGS. Special meetings of the Board of Directors may
be held at any time and place designated in a call by the Chairman of the Board,
the President, two or more directors, or by one director in the event that there
is only a single director in office.

         2.13 NOTICE OF SPECIAL MEETINGS. Notice of any special meeting of
directors shall be given to each director by the Secretary or by the officer or
one of the directors calling the meeting. Notice shall be duly given to each
director (i) by giving notice to such director in person or by telephone at
least 24 hours in advance of the meeting, (ii) by sending a telegram, telecopy
or electronic mail, or delivering written notice by hand, to such director's
last known business, home or electronic mail address at least 48 hours in
advance of the meeting, or (iii) by sending written notice, via first-class mail
or reputable overnight courier, to such director's last known business or home
address at least 72 hours in advance of the meeting. A notice or waiver of
notice of a meeting of the Board of Directors need not specify the purposes of
the meeting.



         2.14 MEETINGS BY CONFERENCE COMMUNICATIONS EQUIPMENT. Directors may
participate in meetings of the Board of Directors or any committee thereof by
means of conference telephone or other communications equipment by means of
which all persons participating in the meeting can hear each other, and
participation by such means shall constitute presence in person at such meeting.

         2.15 ACTION BY CONSENT. Any action required or permitted to be taken at
any meeting of the Board of Directors or of any committee thereof may be taken
without a meeting, if all members of the Board or committee, as the case may be,
consent to the action in writing or by electronic transmission, and the written
consents and electronic transmissions are filed with the minutes of proceedings
of the Board or committee.
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         2.16 COMMITTEES. The Board of Directors may designate one or more
committees, each committee to consist of one or more of the directors of the
corporation. The Board may designate one or more directors as alternate members
of any committee, who may replace any absent or disqualified member at any
meeting of the committee. In the absence or disqualification of a member of a
committee, the member or members of the committee present at any meeting and not
disqualified from voting, whether or not such member or members constitute a
quorum, may unanimously appoint another member of the Board of Directors to act
at the meeting in the place of any such absent or disqualified member. Any such
committee, to the extent provided in the resolution of the Board of Directors
and subject to the provisions of law, shall have and may exercise all the powers
and authority of the Board of Directors in the management of the business and
affairs of the corporation and may authorize the seal of the corporation to be
affixed to all papers which may require it. Each such committee shall keep
minutes and make such reports as the Board of Directors may from time to time
request. Except as the Board of Directors may otherwise determine, any committee
may make rules for the conduct of its business, but unless otherwise provided by
the directors or in such rules, its business shall be conducted as nearly as
possible in the same manner as is provided in these By-laws for the Board of
Directors.

         2.17 COMPENSATION OF DIRECTORS. Directors may be paid such compensation
for their services and such reimbursement for expenses of attendance at meetings
as the Board of Directors may from time to time determine. No such payment shall
preclude any director from serving the corporation or any of its parent or
subsidiary corporations in any other capacity and receiving compensation for
such service.

                                  ARTICLE III

                                    OFFICERS

         3.1 TITLES. The officers of the corporation shall consist of a
President, a Secretary, a Treasurer and such other officers with such other
titles as the Board of Directors may determine, including a Chairman of the
Board, a Vice Chairman of the Board, and one or more Vice Presidents, Assistant
Treasurers, and Assistant Secretaries. The Board of Directors may appoint such
other officers as it may deem appropriate.

         3.2 ELECTION. The President, Treasurer and Secretary shall be elected
annually by the Board of Directors at its first meeting following the annual
meeting of stockholders. Other officers may be appointed by the Board of
Directors at such meeting or at any other meeting.

         3.3 QUALIFICATION. No officer need be a stockholder. Any two or more
offices may be held by the same person.

         3.4 TENURE. Except as otherwise provided by law, by the Certificate of
Incorporation or by these By-laws, each officer shall hold office until such
officer's successor is elected and qualified, unless a different term is
specified in the resolution electing or appointing such officer, or until such
officer's earlier death, resignation or removal.



         3.5 RESIGNATION AND REMOVAL. Any officer may resign by delivering a
written resignation to the corporation at its principal office or to the Chief
Executive Officer or the Secretary. Such resignation shall be effective upon
receipt unless it is specified to be effective at some later time or upon the
happening of some later event.

         Any officer may be removed at any time, with or without cause, by vote
of a majority of the entire number of directors then in office.

         Except as the Board of Directors may otherwise determine, no officer
who resigns or is removed shall have any right to any compensation as an officer
for any period following such officer's resignation or removal, or any right to
damages on account of such removal, whether such officer's compensation be by
the month or by the year or otherwise, unless such compensation is expressly
provided in a duly authorized written agreement with the corporation.
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         3.6 VACANCIES. The Board of Directors may fill any vacancy occurring in
any office for any reason and may, in its discretion, leave unfilled for such
period as it may determine any offices other than those of President, Treasurer
and Secretary. Each such successor shall hold office for the unexpired term of
such officer's predecessor and until a successor is elected and qualified, or
until such officer's earlier death, resignation or removal.

         3.7 CHAIRMAN OF THE BOARD. The Board of Directors may appoint from its
members a Chairman of the Board. If the Board of Directors appoints a Chairman
of the Board, such Chairman shall perform such duties and possess such powers as
are assigned by the Board of Directors and, if the Chairman of the Board is also
designated as the corporation's Chief Executive Officer, shall have the powers
and duties of the Chief Executive Officer prescribed in Section 3.8 of these
By-laws. Unless otherwise provided by the Board of Directors, the Chairman of
the Board shall preside at all meetings of the Board of Directors and
stockholders.

         3.8 PRESIDENT; POWERS OF CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER. Unless the Board of
Directors has designated the Chairman of the Board as the corporation's Chief
Executive Officer, the President shall be the Chief Executive Officer of the
corporation. The Chief Executive Officer shall have general charge and
supervision of the business of the Corporation subject to the direction of the
Board of Directors. The President shall perform such other duties and shall have
such other powers as the Board of Directors and the Chief Executive Officer (if
the Chairman of the Board is serving in such position) may from time to time
prescribe.

         3.9 VICE PRESIDENTS. Any Vice President shall perform such duties and
possess such powers as the Board of Directors or the Chief Executive Officer may
from time to time prescribe. In the event of the absence, inability or refusal
to act of the Chief Executive Officer, the President (if the President is not
the Chief Executive Officer), and then the Vice President (or if there shall be
more than one, the Vice Presidents in the order determined by the Board of
Directors), shall perform the duties of the Chief Executive Officer and when so
performing shall have all the powers of and be subject to all the restrictions
upon the Chief Executive Officer. The Board of Directors may assign to any Vice
President the title of Executive Vice President, Senior Vice President or any
other title selected by the Board of Directors.

         3.10 SECRETARY AND ASSISTANT SECRETARIES. The Secretary shall perform
such duties and shall have such powers as the Board of Directors or the Chief
Executive Officer may from time to time prescribe. In addition, the Secretary
shall perform such duties and have such powers as are incident to the office of
the secretary, including without limitation the duty and power to give notices
of all meetings of stockholders and special meetings of the Board of Directors,
to attend all meetings of stockholders and the Board of Directors and keep a
record of the proceedings, to maintain a stock ledger and prepare lists of
stockholders and their addresses as required, to be custodian of corporate



records and the corporate seal and to affix and attest to the same on documents.

         Any Assistant Secretary shall perform such duties and possess such
powers as the Board of Directors, the Chief Executive Officer or the Secretary
may from time to time prescribe. In the event of the absence, inability or
refusal to act of the Secretary, the Assistant Secretary (or if there shall be
more than one, the Assistant Secretaries in the order determined by the Board of
Directors) shall perform the duties and exercise the powers of the Secretary.

         In the absence of the Secretary or any Assistant Secretary at any
meeting of stockholders or directors, the chairman of the meeting shall
designate a temporary secretary to keep a record of the meeting.

         3.11 TREASURER AND ASSISTANT TREASURERS. The Treasurer shall perform
such duties and shall have such powers as may from time to time be assigned by
the Board of Directors or the Chief Executive Officer. In addition, the
Treasurer shall perform such duties and have such powers as are incident to the
office of treasurer, including without limitation the duty and power to keep and
be responsible for all funds and securities of the corporation, to deposit funds
of the corporation in depositories selected in accordance with these By-laws, to
disburse such funds as ordered by the Board of Directors, to make proper
accounts of such funds, and to render as required by the Board of Directors
statements of all such transactions and of the financial condition of the
corporation.
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         The Assistant Treasurers shall perform such duties and possess such
powers as the Board of Directors, the Chief Executive Officer or the Treasurer
may from time to time prescribe. In the event of the absence, inability or
refusal to act of the Treasurer, the Assistant Treasurer (or if there shall be
more than one, the Assistant Treasurers in the order determined by the Board of
Directors) shall perform the duties and exercise the powers of the Treasurer.

         3.12 SALARIES. Officers of the corporation shall be entitled to such
salaries, compensation or reimbursement as shall be fixed or allowed from time
to time by the Board of Directors.

                                   ARTICLE IV

                                  CAPITAL STOCK

         4.1 ISSUANCE OF STOCK. Unless otherwise voted by the stockholders and
subject to the provisions of the Certificate of Incorporation, the whole or any
part of any unissued balance of the authorized capital stock of the corporation
or the whole or any part of any unissued balance of the authorized capital stock
of the corporation held in its treasury may be issued, sold, transferred or
otherwise disposed of by vote of the Board of Directors in such manner, for such
consideration and on such terms as the Board of Directors may determine.

         4.2 CERTIFICATES OF STOCK. Every holder of stock of the corporation
shall be entitled to have a certificate, in such form as may be prescribed by
law and by the Board of Directors, certifying the number and class of shares
owned by such holder in the corporation. Each such certificate shall be signed
by, or in the name of the corporation by, the Chairman or Vice Chairman, if any,
of the Board of Directors, or the President or a Vice President, and the
Treasurer or an Assistant Treasurer, or the Secretary or an Assistant Secretary
of the corporation. Any or all of the signatures on the certificate may be a
facsimile.

         Each certificate for shares of stock which are subject to any
restriction on transfer pursuant to the Certificate of Incorporation, these
By-laws, applicable securities laws or any agreement among any number of
stockholders or among such holders and the corporation shall have conspicuously
noted on the face or back of the certificate either the full text of the
restriction or a statement of the existence of such restriction.



         There shall be set forth on the face or back of each certificate
representing shares of such class or series of stock of the corporation a
statement that the corporation will furnish without charge to each stockholder
who so requests a copy of the full text of the powers, designations, preferences
and relative, participating, optional or other special rights of each class of
stock or series thereof and the qualifications, limitations or restrictions of
such preferences and/or rights.

         4.3 TRANSFERS. Except as otherwise established by rules and regulations
adopted by the Board of Directors, and subject to applicable law, shares of
stock may be transferred on the books of the corporation by the surrender to the
corporation or its transfer agent of the certificate representing such shares
properly endorsed or accompanied by a written assignment or power of attorney
properly executed, and with such proof of authority or the authenticity of
signature as the corporation or its transfer agent may reasonably require.
Except as may be otherwise required by law, by the Certificate of Incorporation
or by these By-laws, the corporation shall be entitled to treat the record
holder of stock as shown on its books as the owner of such stock for all
purposes, including the payment of dividends and the right to vote with respect
to such stock, regardless of any transfer, pledge or other disposition of such
stock until the shares have been transferred on the books of the corporation in
accordance with the requirements of these By-laws.

         4.4 LOST, STOLEN OR DESTROYED CERTIFICATES. The corporation may issue a
new certificate of stock in place of any previously issued certificate alleged
to have been lost, stolen, or destroyed, upon such terms and conditions as the
Board of Directors may prescribe, including the presentation of reasonable
evidence of such loss, theft or destruction and the giving of such indemnity as
the Board of Directors may require for the protection of the corporation or any
transfer agent or registrar.

                                      C-9

         4.5 RECORD DATE. The Board of Directors may fix in advance a date as a
record date for the determination of the stockholders entitled to notice of or
to vote at any meeting of stockholders, or entitled to receive payment of any
dividend or other distribution or allotment of any rights in respect of any
change, conversion or exchange of stock, or for the purpose of any other lawful
action. Such record date shall not be more than 60 nor less than 10 days before
the date of such meeting, nor more than 60 days prior to any other action to
which such record date relates.

         If no record date is fixed, the record date for determining
stockholders entitled to notice of or to vote at a meeting of stockholders shall
be at the close of business on the day before the day on which notice is given,
or, if notice is waived, at the close of business on the day before the day on
which the meeting is held. If no record date is fixed, the record date for
determining stockholders for any other purpose shall be at the close of business
on the day on which the Board of Directors adopts the resolution relating to
such purpose.

         A determination of stockholders of record entitled to notice of or to
vote at a meeting of stockholders shall apply to any adjournment of the meeting;
provided, however, that the Board of Directors may fix a new record date for the
adjourned meeting.

                                   ARTICLE V

                               GENERAL PROVISIONS

         5.1 FISCAL YEAR. Except as from time to time otherwise designated by
the Board of Directors, the fiscal year of the corporation shall end on the
Saturday closest to December 31.

         5.2 CORPORATE SEAL. The corporate seal shall be in such form as shall
be approved by the Board of Directors.



         5.3 WAIVER OF NOTICE. Whenever notice is required to be given by law,
by the Certificate of Incorporation or by these By-laws, a written waiver,
signed by the person entitled to notice or a waiver by electronic transmission
by the person entitled to notice, whether before, at or after the time stated in
such waiver, or the attendance of such person at such meeting shall be deemed
equivalent to such notice.

         5.4 VOTING OF SECURITIES. Except as the Board of Directors may
otherwise designate, the President or the Treasurer may waive notice of, and act
as, or appoint any person or persons to act as, proxy or attorney-in-fact for
this corporation (with or without power of substitution) at any meeting of
stockholders or shareholders of any other corporation or organization, the
securities of which may be held by this corporation.

         5.5 EVIDENCE OF AUTHORITY. A certificate by the Secretary, or an
Assistant Secretary, or a temporary Secretary, as to any action taken by the
stockholders, directors, a committee or any officer or representative of the
corporation shall as to all persons who rely on the certificate in good faith be
conclusive evidence of such action.

         5.6 CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION. All references in these By-laws to
the Certificate of Incorporation shall be deemed to refer to the Certificate of
Incorporation of the corporation, as amended and in effect from time to time.

         5.7 TRANSACTIONS WITH INTERESTED PARTIES. No contract or transaction
between the corporation and one or more of the directors or officers, or between
the corporation and any other corporation, partnership, association, or other
organization in which one or more of the directors or officers are directors or
officers, or have a financial interest, shall be void or voidable solely for
this reason, or solely because the director or officer is present at or
participates in the meeting of the Board of Directors or a committee of the
Board of Directors at which the contract or transaction is authorized or solely
because any such director's or officer's votes are counted for such purpose, if:

              (a) The material facts as to the director's or officer's
relationship or interest and as to the contract or transaction are disclosed or
are known to the Board of Directors or the committee, and the Board or 
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committee in good faith authorizes the contract or transaction by the
affirmative votes of a majority of the disinterested directors, even though the
disinterested directors be less than a quorum;

              (b) The material facts as to the director's or officer's
relationship or interest and as to the contract or transaction are disclosed or
are known to the stockholders entitled to vote thereon, and the contract or
transaction is specifically approved in good faith by vote of the stockholders;
or

              (c) The contract or transaction is fair as to the corporation as
of the time it is authorized, approved or ratified, by the Board of Directors, a
committee of the Board of Directors, or the stockholders.

         Common or interested directors may be counted in determining the
presence of a quorum at a meeting of the Board of Directors or of a committee
which authorizes the contract or transaction.

         5.8 SEVERABILITY. Any determination that any provision of these By-laws
is for any reason inapplicable, illegal or ineffective shall not affect or
invalidate any other provision of these By-laws.

         5.9 PRONOUNS. All pronouns used in these By-laws shall be deemed to
refer to the masculine, feminine or neuter, singular or plural, as the identity
of the person or persons may require.

                                   ARTICLE VI



                                   AMENDMENTS

         These By-laws may be altered, amended or repealed, in whole or in part,
or new By-laws may be adopted by the Board of Directors or by the stockholders
as provided in the Certificate of Incorporation.
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                                                                    APPENDIX D
                           CERTIFICATE OF AMENDMENT OF

                      RESTATED CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION

                             OF THERMO FIBERTEK INC.

                     Pursuant to Section 242 of the General
                    Corporation Law of the State of Delaware

         --------------------------------------------------------------

THERMO FIBERTEK INC. (the "Corporation"), organized and existing under and by
virtue of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, does hereby
certify as follows:

At a meeting of the Board of Directors of the Corporation on March 20, 2001, the
Board of Directors duly adopted resolutions pursuant to Section 242 of the
General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware setting forth an amendment to
the Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Corporation, as amended, and
declaring said amendment to be advisable. The stockholders of the Corporation
duly approved, pursuant to said Section 242, said proposed amendment at the
Annual Meeting of Stockholders held on May 15, 2001. The resolution setting
forth the amendment to the Restated Certificate of Incorporation is as follows:

RESOLVED:    That, subject to stockholder approval, the following paragraph be 
--------     inserted prior to the first paragraph of Article FOURTH of the 
             Certificate of Incorporation:

                   "That upon the filing date of this Certificate of 
             Amendment of Restated Certificate of Incorporation (the 
             "Effective Date"), each five issued and outstanding shares of 
             Common Stock (as defined below) shall be combined, reclassified 
             and changed into one share of Common Stock of the Corporation; 
             provided, however, that in lieu of any fractional shares of 
             Common Stock to which any stockholder would otherwise be 
             entitled pursuant hereto (taking into account all shares of 
             capital stock owned by such stockholder), such stockholder shall 
             be entitled to receive a cash payment equal to the amount 
             determined by the Board of Directors to be the fair value of a 
             share of Common Stock multiplied by the proportion that such 
             fractional share bears to one share of Common Stock."

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Corporation has caused this Certificate of Amendment to
be executed by its President and Chief Executive Officer this __ day of
________, 2001.

                                           THERMO FIBERTEK INC.

                                           By:____________________________
                                                Name:
                                                Title:
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                                 FORM OF PROXY

                             THERMO FIBERTEK INC.

       PROXY FOR ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS TO BE HELD MAY 15, 2001

         THIS PROXY IS SOLICITED ON BEHALF OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS.

     The undersigned hereby appoints Richard F. Syron, William A. Rainville 
and Thomas M. O'Brien, or any one of them in the absence of the others, as 
attorneys and proxies of the undersigned, with full power of substitution, 
for and in the name of the undersigned, to represent the undersigned at the 
Annual Meeting of the Stockholders of Thermo Fibertek Inc., a Delaware 
corporation (the "Company"), to be held on Tuesday, May 15, 2001 at 3:00 p.m. 
at The Westin Hotel, 70 Third Avenue, Waltham, Massachusetts, and at any 
adjournment or postponement thereof, and to vote all shares of common stock 
of the Company standing in the name of the undersigned on April 12, 2001, 
with all of the powers the undersigned would possess if personally present at 
such meeting:

           (IMPORTANT - TO BE SIGNED AND DATED ON THE REVERSE SIDE.)

          Please mark your
[ x ]     votes as in this
          example.

1.       Election of Directors. Nominees: Mr. Francis L. McKone, Mr. Donald E.
         Noble, Mr. William A. Rainville and Dr. Richard F. Syron.

     FOR ALL NOMINEES      [   ]          WITHHELD FROM ALL NOMINEES  [  ]
     FOR ALL NOMINEES EXCEPT VOTE WITHHELD FROM THE FOLLOWING NOMINEE(S):  [  ]

  ----------------------------------------------------------------------------

2.       Approve proposal to amend the Company's Certificate of Incorporation to
         authorize the issuance of preferred stock.

     FOR       [   ]          AGAINST  [  ]             ABSTAIN  [  ]

3.       Approve proposal to amend the Company's Certificate of Incorporation to
         require the affirmative vote of either (A) a majority of the directors
         present at a meeting of the Company's Board of Directors (the "Board")
         at which a quorum is present or (B) the holders of at least 75% of the
         votes which all the stockholders would be entitled to cast in any
         annual election of directors or class of directors to adopt, amend,
         alter or repeal the By-laws of the Company.

     FOR       [   ]           AGAINST  [  ]             ABSTAIN  [  ]

4.       Approve proposal to amend the Company's Certificate of Incorporation to
         fix the minimum size of the Board at three directors and establish a



         classified Board having three classes with staggered three-year terms.

     FOR       [   ]           AGAINST  [  ]             ABSTAIN  [  ]

5.       Approve proposal to amend the Company's Certificate of Incorporation to
         allow the removal of directors only for cause and only upon the
         affirmative vote of the holders of at least 75% of the votes which all
         the stockholders would be entitled to cast in any annual election of
         directors or class of directors and provide that any vacancy on the
         Board be filled only by a vote of the majority of directors then in
         office.

     FOR       [   ]           AGAINST  [  ]             ABSTAIN  [  ]

6.       Approve proposal to amend the Company's Certificate of Incorporation to
         require advance notice of stockholder nominations for election of
         directors and other business to be brought by stockholders before a
         meeting of stockholders in the manner provided by the Company's
         By-laws.

     FOR       [   ]           AGAINST  [  ]             ABSTAIN  [  ]

7.       Approve proposal to amend the Company's Certificate of Incorporation to
         eliminate the ability of stockholders to take action by written consent
         without a meeting.

     FOR       [   ]           AGAINST  [  ]             ABSTAIN  [  ]

8.       Approve proposal to amend the Company's Certificate of Incorporation to
         limit the ability to call special meetings of the stockholders to the
         Board, the chairman of the board and the chief executive officer or, if
         none, the president of the Company and to limit business transacted at
         any special meeting of stockholders to matters relating to the purposes
         stated in the notice calling that meeting.

     FOR       [   ]            AGAINST  [  ]             ABSTAIN  [  ]

9.       Approve proposal to amend the Company's Certificate of Incorporation to
         effect a reverse split of the Company's Common Stock, $.01 par value
         per share, pursuant to which each five shares of Common Stock then
         outstanding would be converted into one share of Common Stock.

     FOR       [   ]            AGAINST  [  ]             ABSTAIN  [  ]

10.      Approve proposal to amend the Company's Certificate of Incorporation to
         change the name of the Company to "Kadant Inc.".

     FOR       [   ]            AGAINST  [  ]             ABSTAIN  [  ]

11.      Approve proposal to amend and restate the Company's Certificate of
         Incorporation to consolidate the foregoing amendments and to update the
         language of the Certificate of Incorporation to eliminate certain
         ambiguities and to more closely follow the Delaware General Corporation
         Law and current corporate practice.

     FOR       [   ]            AGAINST  [  ]             ABSTAIN  [  ]

12.      Approve proposal to amend the Company's Equity Incentive Plan to
         increase the number of shares of Common Stock available for issuance
         under the Equity Incentive Plan by 8,000,000.

     FOR       [   ]            AGAINST  [  ]             ABSTAIN  [  ]

13.      Approve proposal to amend the Company's Employee Stock Purchase Plan to
         increase the number of shares of Common Stock available for issuance



         under the Employee Stock Purchase Plan by 750,000 and to extend the
         term of the Employee Stock Purchase Plan until November 1, 2010.

     FOR       [   ]            AGAINST  [  ]             ABSTAIN  [  ]

14. In their discretion on such other matters as may properly come before the
Meeting.

         Approval of each of proposals 2 through 11 (the "Charter Proposals") is
conditioned upon the approval of all of the Charter Proposals. In the event that
any of the Charter Proposals is not approved by the Company's stockholders, the
Company's Certificate of Incorporation will remain in effect without amendment.

THE SHARES REPRESENTED BY THIS PROXY WILL BE VOTED "FOR" THE PROPOSALS SET FORTH
ABOVE IF NO INSTRUCTION TO THE CONTRARY IS INDICATED OR IF NO INSTRUCTION IS
GIVEN.

Copies of the Notice of Meeting and of the Proxy Statement have been received by
the undersigned.

PLEASE DATE, SIGN AND PROMPTLY RETURN THIS PROXY IN THE ENCLOSED ENVELOPE.

SIGNATURE(S)_______________________________________   DATE_________________

Note:    This proxy should be dated, signed by the shareholder(s) exactly as his
         or her name appears hereon, and returned promptly in the enclosed
         envelope. Persons signing in a fiduciary capacity should so indicate.
         If shares are held by joint tenants or as community property, both
         should sign.
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